UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE MINAS GERAIS INSTITUTO DE CIÊNCIAS EXATAS DEPARTAMENTO DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM MATEMÁTICA

Fernanda Helen Moreira Baêta

Two problems on Convex Geometry: isotropic measures and classification in valuation theory

Belo Horizonte - MG 2024

Fernanda Helen Moreira Baêta

Two problems on Convex Geometry: isotropic measures and classification in valuation theory

Thesis presented to the Postgraduate Program in Mathematics of the Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais-UFMG, as a partial requirement to obtain the title of Doctor of Mathematics.

Advisor: Julián Eduardo Haddad

Co-Advisor: Monika Ludwig

Belo Horizonte - MG 2024 2024, Fernanda Helen Moreira Baêta. Todos os direitos reservados

	Baêta, Fernanda Helen Moreira.
B142t	Two problems on convex geometry: [recurso eletrônico] Isotropic measures and classification in valuation theory / Fernanda Helen Moreira Baêta. – 2024. 1 recurso online (132 f. il.) : pdf.
	Orientador: Julián Eduardo Haddad. Coorientadora: Monika Ludwig.
	Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Instituto de Ciências Exatas, Departamento de Matemática. Referências: f. 126-129.
	 Matemática - Teses. 2. Corpos convexos - Teses. Funções convexas – Teses. 4. Teoria da valorização – Teses. I. Haddad, Julián Eduardo. II. Ludwig, Monika. III.Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais, Instituto de Ciências Exatas, Departamento de Matemática. IV. Título.
	CDU 51(043)
Ficha	catalográfica elaborada pela bibliotecária Irénquer Vismeg Lucas Cruz CRB 6/819 - Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais - ICEx



Universidade Federal de Minas Gerais Departamento de Matemática Programa de Pós-Graduação em Matemática



FOLHA DE APROVAÇÃO

Two problems on Convex Geometry: Isotropic measures and classification in valuation theory

FERNANDA HELEN MOREIRA BAÊTA

Tese defendida e aprovada pela banca examinadora constituída por:

Firmado por HADDAD JULIAN EDUARDO - ****8151* el día 07/03/2024 con un certificado emitido por AC FNMT Usuarios

Prof. Julián Eduardo Haddad Universidad de Sevilla

hudwil

Profa. Monika Ludwig Technische Universität Wien

Prof. Fabian Mußnig Technische Universität Wien

Firmado por JIMENEZ GOMEZ CARLOS HUGO - ***7366** el día 07/03/2024 con un certificado emitido por AC FNMT Usuarios

Prof. Carlos Hugo Jimenez Gomez Universidad de Sevilla Firmado por VILLA CARO RAFAEL - ***3348** el día 05/03/2024 con un certificado emitido por AC FNMT Usuarios

Prof. Rafael Villa Universidad de Sevilla



Prof. Vitor Balestro Dias da Silva UFF

Belo Horizonte, 21 de fevereiro de 2023.

Acknowledgement

Firstly, I thank God for blessing my entire academic journey.

I thank my siblings, Jéssica and Leonardo, for all their support and love, for always believing in me and making this dream possible. One for the other, always.

I thank my soul sister, Deruchette. Thank you for being the best friend, for being comfort on difficult days, and for all our conversations. It is great to know that regardless of the distance, our friendship remains intact.

I thank my friend Isadora, the best senior I could have. Thank you for all the outings, for being so present, for listening to all my dramas, and for the suggestions in the thesis. I thank Mariana for never leaving me alone, despite the distance. Your listening brought comfort and joy to my days. I thank Janaine for being the great surprise of this doctorate, our connection is something inexplicable. And to my office friend, Julio, for all the conversations, laughter, lunches, and coffees.

I thank my office friends in Vienna, Xiaxing and Mohammed. You made my days lighter. It was incredible to have new experiences with you, to share my fears, and to add to our knowledge.

I thank all my friends who directly or indirectly contributed to the realization of this dream. I will miss each and every one of you, the moments of fun, conversations, laughter, and coffees.

I thank my advisor, Julián, for all the conversations and shared knowledge. Thank you for making me love research so much and for all the considerations in the thesis. May this research partnership endure. You introduced me to a world of possibilities, and I will be forever grateful.

I thank Monika for providing me with the greatest academic experience I could have had. Thank you for all the shared knowledge, for every conference, and for introducing me to the convex geometry mathematical community. Having you as my mentor was enriching. I matured a lot with this experience in Vienna.

I also thank professors Fabian, Hugo, Rafael, and Vitor for accepting the invitation to participate in the thesis committee. For the corrections, suggestions, and dedicated time. The work becomes richer with your help. I thank my psychologist, Marielle, for helping me on this journey. Thank you for assisting me in this search for self-knowledge. Life has been lighter, even in the face of new challenges.

I thank my English teacher and friend, Luiz Filipe, for every conversation and for making the Interuniversity exchange doctorate and writing this thesis in English possible. Your encouragement made me believe it was possible.

I thank the secretaries, Andrea and Kelli, for all the help, suggestions, and conversations. I also thank Edith for all the availability and assistance.

Thank you UFMG, thank you TU Wien!

Finally, I thank the partial financial support from CNPq, Capes, and the FWF institution.

"A maior riqueza do homem é a sua incompletude". Manoel de Barros

Resumo

Esta tese consiste em duas partes distintas, cada uma estudando um problema diferente na teoria dos corpos convexos. A primeira parte trata das medidas isotrópicas, mais especificamente, do problema de descrever explicitamente os pesos na decomposição da identidade para um corpo convexo na posição de John. Fazemos isso para a posição de John, ou seja, quando a bola Euclidiana unitária *n*-dimensional B^n , é o elipsóide com volume máximo dentro de K, e para a posição positiva de John em relação ao corpo convexo L, ou seja, quando $L \subseteq K$ e L tem volume máximo dentre todas as imagens TL em K, onde T é uma matriz definida-positiva. Também fazemos isso para elipsóides funcionais no sentido definido por Ivanov e Naszódi [30]. Consideramos funções log-côncavas próprias $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ (funções log-côncavas e semicontínuas superiores que possuem integral positiva finita). Por [30], para cada s > 0 existe (e é única no conjunto de funções log-côncavas próprias) uma função log-côncava com a maior integral sob a condição de que esta seja pontualmente menor ou igual a $h^{1/s}$. Essa função é chamada *s*-função de John de *h*. Novamente, por [30], existe uma caracterização dessa função semelhante àquela dada por John em seu teorema fundamental.

A segunda parte estuda o problema de caracterização de valuações semicontínuas superiores. Denote por $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ o espaço de funções convexas de valor finito em \mathbb{R} que são afins por partes fora de uma conjunto compacto. Um funcional $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ é chamado uma valuação se

$$Z(u \lor v) + Z(u \land v) = Z(u) + Z(v)$$

para todo $u, v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ tal que $u \vee v, u \wedge v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. Aqui, $u \vee v \in u \wedge v$ denotam as funções máximo e mínimo pontuais de $u, v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$, respectivamente. Uma classificação de valuações semicontínuas superiores, invariantes por translação e inalterada por adição de funções afins por partes no espaço $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ é estabelecida.

Palavras-chave: corpo convexo; posição de John; posição de Löwner; decomposição da identidade; medidas isotrópicas; funções log-côncava; elipsoides funcionais; valuações no espaço de funções convexas.

Abstract

This thesis consists in two separate parts, each studying a different problem in the theory of convex bodies. The first part deals with isotropic measures, more specifically, the problem of describing explicitly the weights in the decomposition of the identity for a convex body in John position. We do this for the John position, that is, when the *n*-dimensional unit Euclidean ball B^n , is the ellipsoid with maximum volume inside K, and for the positive John position with respect to the convex body L, that is, when $L \subseteq K$ and L has maximal volume among all images TL in K, where T is a positive-definite matrix. We also do this for functional ellipsoids in the sense defined by Ivanov and Naszódi [30]. We consider proper log-concave functions $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ (log-concave and upper semicontinuous functions that has finite positive integral). By [30], for every s > 0 there is (and is unique in the set of proper log-concave functions) one log-concave function with the largest integral under the condition that it is pointwise less than or equal to $h^{1/s}$. This function is called John *s*-function of h. Again, by [30] there exists a characterization of this function similar to the one given by John in his fundamental theorem.

The second part studies the problem of characterizing upper semicontinuous valuations. Denote by $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ the space of finite-valued, convex functions on \mathbb{R} that are piecewise affine outside of a compact set. A functional $Z: \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is called a valuation if

$$Z(u \lor v) + Z(u \land v) = Z(u) + Z(v)$$

for all $u, v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ such that $u \lor v, u \land v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$. Here, $u \lor v$ and $u \land v$ denote the pointwise maximum and minimum of $u, v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$, respectively. A classification of upper semicontinuous, translation invariant valuations and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions on the space $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ is established.

Keywords: convex body; John position; Löwner position; decomposition of the identity; isotropic measures; log-concave functions; functional ellipsoids; valuations on the space of convex functions.

Contents

In	trod	uction	11
1	Pre	liminaries	16
	1.1	Basic convexity	16
	1.2	Gauge and support functions	19
	1.3	Measure	20
	1.4	Linear Algebra	23
	1.5	Additional results	25
2	On	Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in some positions	27
	2.1	Existence of isotropic measures in John and Löwner positions $\ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	27
	2.2	Maximal intersection position of radius $r \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots$	30
	2.3	Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in John and Löwner positions $\ . \ .$	31
		2.3.1 Basic Results	35
		2.3.2 Main Results in the geometric setting	41
		2.3.3 Geometric Interpretation of the minimizer	53
	2.4	$\label{eq:explicit} Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in positive John and positive Löwner$	
		positions	54
		2.4.1 Main Results	58
3	Fun	actional John Ellipsoids	63
	3.1	Notation and preliminary results	63
	3.2	Interpolation between ellipsoids	68
	3.3	Basic Results	75
	3.4	Main results in the functional setting	79
	3.5	Functional Löwner Ellipsoids	93
4	Upj	per semicontinuous valuations on the space of functions	96
	4.1	Preliminaries	96
	4.2	Functional setting and statement of the main result	101
	4.3	Proof of Theorem 4.6	103

4.3.1	Sufficiency part	103			
4.3.2	Proof of Theorem 4.7	105			
4.3.3	Necessity part	109			
5 Conclusion and further research					
Bibliography					
Appendix					

Introduction

In 1948 F. John showed that if K is a convex body then there exists a unique ellipsoid $\mathcal{E}_J \subseteq K$ of maximal volume inside K, know today as John's Ellipsoid. When the unit Euclidean ball B^n is the John ellipsoid we say that K is in John position. A construction that is dual to John ellipsoid is the Löwner ellipsoid $\mathcal{E}_L \supseteq K$ which is the unique ellipsoid of minimal volume containing K. The set K is in Löwner position if $\mathcal{E}_L = B^n$. F. John also showed a set of necessary conditions for \mathcal{E}_J to be the unit Euclidean ball B^n . John's theorem can be stated as follows.

Theorem 0.1 ([32], Application 4, pag. 199 - 200). Assume K is in John position, then there exists a finite set of points $\{\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m\} \subset S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$, positive numbers $\{c_1, \ldots, c_m\}$ and $\lambda \neq 0$, for which

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \xi_i \otimes \xi_i = \lambda \operatorname{Id} \quad and \quad \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \xi_i = 0.$$
(1)

Here $v \otimes w$ is the rank-one matrix $(v \otimes w)_{i,j} = v_i w_j, 1 \leq i, j \leq n$.

The Theorem 0.1 guarantees that the atomic measure $\mu_K = \sum_{i=1}^m c_i \delta_{\xi_i}$ is centered and isotropic, but the existence of the measure μ_K is often show in a non-constructive way. Later Ball [11] proved that the existence of a non-negative centered isotropic measure μ_K in the set of contact points, guarantees that K is in John position if $B^n \subseteq K$, or in Löwner position if $K \subseteq B^n$. The literature around the John/Löwner position and its relation to isotropic measures, is vast. The relation between extremal position and isotropic measures was studied extensively in [23, 24, 25]. Extensions to related minimization problems were studied in [13, 14, 26, 34, 39]. Isotropic measures can also be used in combination with the Brascamp-Lieb inequality to find reverse isoperimetric inequalities, see [11, 9, 10, 40].

Artstein and Katzin showed that μ_K can be constructed as a weak approximation of uniform measures on subsets of S^{n-1} . Moreover, they introduced a new one-parameter family of positions: A convex body K is said to be in maximal intersection position of radius r if rB^n is the ellipsoid maximizing $\operatorname{vol}_n(rB^n \cap K)$ among all ellipsoids of same volume as rB^n . It is also shown that every centrally symmetric convex body K admits at least one of such position T_rK with $T_r \in \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$, and in this case the uniform measure in $S^{n-1} \cap r^{-1}T_rK$ is isotropic. The theorem due to Artstein and Katzin is the following.

Theorem 0.2 ([6], Theorem 1.5). Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a centrally symmetric convex body in John position such that $\operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(\partial K \cap \partial \mathcal{E}) = 0$ for all but finitely many ellipsoids \mathcal{E} . For every r > 1,

denote by ν_r the uniform probability measure on $S^{n-1} \cap r^{-1}T_rK$, where T_rK is in maximal intersection position of radius r. Then there exists a sequence $r_j \searrow 1$ such that the sequence of measures ν_{r_j} weakly converges to an isotropic measure whose support is contained in $\partial K \cap S^{n-1}$.

However it is worth mentioning that in practice there is a large body of computations to make. First we need to find the matrix T_r , for r close to 1, such that $T_r K$ is in maximal intersection position of radius r. Later we need to take the limit of some subsequence of the measures ν_r , which is obtained from the matrices T_r .

Our first aim is to present a simple finite dimensional minimization problem whose solution (when it exists) can be used to construct a non-negative centered isotropic measure as above.

The next step is to consider two convex bodies both different from the unit Euclidean ball. Let K, L be convex bodies. We say that L is in maximal volume position inside K if L is its own maximal volume image inside K. A simple compactness argument shows that for every pair of convex bodies K and L there exists an affine image L_1 of L which is of maximal volume in K, but in this case the maximal volume position of L inside K is not necessarily unique. There is a generalization of classical John's Theorem 0.1 for the case where L is not the unit Euclidean ball. Giannopoulos, Perissinaki and Tsolomitis proved the following theorem.

Theorem 0.3 ([25], Theorem 2.5). Let K, L be smooth convex bodies in \mathbb{R}^n , such that L is of maximal volume in K. If $z \in \text{int } L$, we can find contact points v_1, \ldots, v_m of K - z and L - z, contact points u_1, \ldots, u_m of the polar bodies $(K - z)^\circ$ and $(L - z)^\circ$, and positive reals c_1, \ldots, c_m such that

$$\langle u_i, v_i \rangle = 1,$$
 $\sum_{i=1}^m c_i u_i \otimes v_i = \mathrm{Id},$ $\sum_{i=1}^m c_i u_i = 0.$

As mentioned before, Ball proved that for the classical John's theorem the existence of an isotropic measure supported on contact points is not only implied by, but also implies that K is in John position. For the setting in which both bodies are not the unit Euclidean ball, this characterization is not valid, since we do not have uniqueness of the maximal volume position. However, one does obtain an "if and only if" characterization of the position by the existence of a decomposition of the identity when considering a modification of the above position, namely the positive John position: Let K, L be convex bodies with non-empty interior. A positive image of L in K is a set of the form PL + v contained in K, with $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and P a positive-definite matrix. We say that K is in positive John position with respect to L if $L \subseteq K$ and L has maximal volume among all positive images of L in K. The positive John position was defined by Artstein and Putterman in [7], see also [13]. The advantage of working with the positive John position is due to the following result.

Proposition 0.1 ([7], Proposition 3.1). Let K, L be convex bodies with the origin in the interior of K, and consider the set of positive images of L inside K,

$$\mathcal{A}_{K,L} = \{ PL + v : P \text{ is defined positive}, v \in \mathbb{R}^n \text{ and } PL + v \subseteq K \}.$$

Then there is a unique element in $\mathcal{A}_{K,L}$ of maximal volume.

From this result Artstein and Putterman presented a proof for the following theorem that has been proven by different methods in [13, 26].

Theorem 0.4 ([7], Theorem 1.2). Let K, L be convex bodies with the origin in the interior of K. Then K is in positive John position with respect to L if and only if $L \subseteq K$ and there exist contact points x_1, \ldots, x_m of K and L, contact points y_1, \ldots, y_m of the polar bodies K° and L° and $c_1, \ldots, c_m > 0$ such that

$$\langle x_i, y_i \rangle = 1,$$
 $\sum_{i=1}^m c_i (x_i \otimes y_i + y_i \otimes x_i) = \mathrm{Id},$ $\sum_{i=1}^m c_i y_i = 0.$

We give an explicit representation for a centered and isotropic measure, supported on contact points between K and L, given that K is in positive John position in L.

In this way, we end our interest in constructing a centered and isotropic measure in the geometric version. Our next step is to look for definitions for functional ellipsoids in order to find out if there is a functional version of the decomposition of the identity like the one given in Theorem 0.1.

In 2018, Alonso-Gutiérrez, Gonzales Merino, Jiménez and Villa [4] extended the geometric notion of the John ellipsoid to the setting of log-concave functions. Their idea was as follows: Fixed an integrable log-concave function h on \mathbb{R}^n , first they take any constant $\beta \in (0, ||h||)$, where ||h|| is the L_{∞} norm of h, and consider the superlevel set $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : h(x) \ge \beta\}$ of h, which is a bounded convex set with non-empty interior. Then they show that there is a unique height $\beta_0 \in [0, ||h||]$ for which $\beta_0 \operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E})$ is maximal, where \mathcal{E} is maximal volume ellipsoid inside the level set. Then they define the John ellipsoid of h as the function $\mathcal{E}^{\beta_0}(x) = \beta_0 \mathbb{1}_{\mathcal{E}}(x)$ obtained for this β_0 .

Recently, in 2021, Ivanov and Naszódi [30] also extended the notion of the John ellipsoid to the setting of logarithmically concave functions. Unlike the first ones, they defined a class of functions on \mathbb{R}^n indexed by s > 0. First they fix a proper log-concave function (log-concave and upper semicotinuous function that has finite positive integral) $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, \infty)$ and s > 0. Later they prove that there is (and is unique in the set of proper log-concave functions) one function log-concave with the largest integral under the condition that it is pointwise less than or equal to $h^{1/s}$. They call it the John s-function of h. In [30, Theorem 6.1] it is shown that as $s \to 0$, the John s-functions converge to characteristic functions of ellipsoids, that is, there is a relationship between the first [4] and second approach [30]. Furthermore, they study the John s-functions as s tends to infinity. It is shown that the limit may only be a Gaussian density (is not necessarily unique).

Denote by $|x|_2$ the Euclidean norm of $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The height function of the unit ball B^n is given by $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = \sqrt{1 - |x|_2^2}$ if $x \in B^n$ and 0 otherwise. Moreover, this function is proper log-concave. An interesting fact about the second approach is that they give a characterization of the John *s*-function of *h* similar to the one given by F. John in his fundamental theorem. Namely,

Theorem 0.5 ([30], Theorem 5.2). Let h be a proper log-concave function on \mathbb{R}^n , s > 0. Assume $\hbar^s_{B^{n+1}} \leq h$, where $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ is the height function of the unit Euclidean ball B^{n+1} . Then the following are equivalent.

- (1) The function $\hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}$ is the John s-function of h;
- (2) There are points $u_1, \ldots, u_k \in B^n \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and positive weights c_1, \ldots, c_k such that

(a)
$$h(u_i) = \hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}(u_i)$$
 for all $i = 1, ..., k$;

- (b) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i u_i \otimes u_i = \mathrm{Id};$
- (c) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i h(u_i)^{1/s} h(u_i)^{1/s} = s;$
- (d) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i u_i = 0.$

For this reason we will adopt this definition of ellipsoid, in order to obtain a "centered and isotropic measure" supported at the points of B^n where $h^{1/s}$ and its John *s*-function coincide.

In the second part of this thesis we study about valuations. A functional $Z : \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathcal{A}$ is called a *valuation* if

$$Z(K) + Z(L) = Z(K \cap L) + Z(K \cup L)$$

for all $K, L, K \cup L \in \mathcal{K}^n$, where \mathcal{K}^n is the set of convex bodies in \mathbb{R}^n and \mathcal{A} is an abelian semigroup. Valuations play an important role in the geometry of convex bodies. For example, the intrinsic volumes $V_0(K), V_1(K), \ldots, V_n(K)$ are valuations on \mathcal{K}^n (see [28]). In particular, $V_0(K)$ is the Euler characteristic, $V_n(K)$ is the Lebesgue volume and $2V_{n-1}(K)$ is the surface area of K. Another important valuation on \mathcal{K}^n is the support function $h_K(\cdot)$. On the space \mathcal{K}_0^n of convex bodies with 0 as interior point, the function which associates each convex body $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^n$ with the polar body $K^{\circ} \in \mathcal{K}_0^n$ is a valuation on \mathcal{K}_0^n .

The interest in classifying valuations on \mathcal{K}^n began with Hadwiger. Probably the most famous result on valuations is the Hadwiger's theorem. It classifies all continuous and rigid motion invariant valuations on the space \mathcal{K}^n equipped with the Hausdorff distance (see [28]). Ludwig and Reitzner established an affine version of Hadwiger's theorem, proving a classification of upper semicontinuous valuations which are invariant under volume preserving maps (see [36]).

Currently, the notion of valuations has been extended to families of functions. We denote by $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ the space of finite-valued, convex functions on \mathbb{R}^n . We define valuations on the space $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ and its subspaces taking values in an abelian semigroup as

$$Z(u) + Z(v) = Z(u \wedge v) + Z(u \vee v)$$

for every $u, v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ such that also their pointwise maximum $u \vee v$ and pointwise minimum $u \wedge v$ belong to $\text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.

In 2000, Ludwig characterized the rigid motion invariant and upper semicontinuous valuations defined on \mathcal{K}^2 . Consider the set

$$\mathcal{W} = \left\{ \zeta : [0, +\infty) \to [0, \infty) : \ \zeta \text{ is concave, } \lim_{t \to 0} \zeta(t) = 0, \text{ and } \lim_{t \to +\infty} \zeta(t)/t = 0 \right\}.$$

Her theorem can be stated as follows.

Theorem 0.6 ([37]). Let $\mu : \mathcal{K}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ be an upper semicontinuous and rigid motion invariant

valuation. Then there are constants $c_0, c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ and a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$\mu(K) = c_0 \chi(K) + c_1 L(K) + c_2 A(K) + \int_{S^1} \zeta(\rho(K, u)) d\mathcal{H}^1(u)$$
(2)

for every $K \in \mathcal{K}^2$.

Here L(K) and A(K) are the length and area of K, respectively, and $\rho(K, u)$ is the curvature radius of the boundary of K at the point with normal $u \in S^1$.

Our goal is to prove a functional version of Theorem 0.6 for n = 1.

This work is structured as follows. In Chapter 1, we give a very short introduction to basic convexity, we speak about the gauge and support functions. Later we present results already known in the literature that are necessary to prove our results.

In Chapter 2, we present in details the problem of explicit representations of centered and isotropic measures in John and Löwner positions as a simple finite dimensional minimization problem whose solution (when it exists) can be used to construct a non-negative centered isotropic measure. These results are published in the International Mathematics Research Notices https://doi.org/10.1093/imrn/rnac269. Later, we present the construction of centered and isotropic measures in positive John and positive Löwner positions. The results are not for publication due to similarity with the previous case.

In Chapter 3, we study the theory of the functional John ellipsoid due to Ivanov and Naszódi [30]. Next, we introduce some news concepts related to this theory in order to construct explicitly, as in the geometric case, a decomposition of the identity.

In Chapter 4, we give a introduction to valuations on convex bodies and on convex functions and we obtain a classification of upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuations on the space of convex functions which is a piecewise linear function outside of a compact set of \mathbb{R} .

Chapter 1

Preliminaries

In this chapter, we briefly review basic definitions, clarify the main notations and collect some results that will be used in this work.

1.1 Basic convexity

We work in the space \mathbb{R}^d equipped with the standard inner product

$$\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle : \mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$$

defined as

$$\langle (x_1,\ldots,x_n), (y_1,\ldots,y_n) \rangle = x_1 y_1 + \cdots + x_n y_n,$$

and denote the canonical basis vectors by e_1, \ldots, e_d . Here, $|\cdot|_2 = \sqrt{\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle}$ denotes the usual *Euclidean norm* in \mathbb{R}^d . The *unit Euclidean ball* in the normed space $(\mathbb{R}^d, |\cdot|_2)$ is the set $B^d = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x|_2 \leq 1\}$, and its boundary $S^{d-1} = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x|_2 = 1\}$ is the *unit sphere*.

A subset $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is called *convex* if for any $x, y \in A$ and $\lambda \in [0, 1]$ it holds $(1 - \lambda)x + \lambda y \in A$. In others words, a subset A is convex when it contains any segment [x, y], where $x, y \in A$.

A function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is said to be *convex* if

$$f((1-\lambda)x + \lambda y) \le (1-\lambda)f(x) + \lambda f(y) \tag{1.1}$$

for any $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $\lambda \in [0, 1]$. A function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$ is *log-concave* if $f = e^{-\psi}$ for some convex function $\psi : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, \infty]$. We make the convention that $e^{-\infty} = 0$. The name justifies because a function $g : \mathbb{R}^d \to [-\infty, \infty)$ is said to be *concave* if *-g* is convex. A direct computation using (1.1) give us the following result.

Lemma 1.1. A function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to [0, \infty)$ is log-concave if and only if

$$f(\lambda x + (1 - \lambda)y) \ge f(x)^{\lambda} f(y)^{1 - \lambda},$$

for any $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and every $\lambda \in (0, 1)$.

For every convex function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ and for any $t \in (-\infty, +\infty]$ we can consider the *sublevel* sets

$$\{f < t\} := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : f(x) < t\}, \quad \{f \le t\} := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : f(x) \le t\},\$$

which are convex sets. Then, the *(effective)* domain of f is defined as the set

$$\operatorname{dom} f := \{ f < +\infty \}.$$

The *epigraph* of f is the set

$$epi(f) = \{(x, t) \in \mathbb{R}^{d+1} : f(x) \le t\},\$$

and $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is convex if and only if $\operatorname{epi}(f)$ is a convex subset of \mathbb{R}^{d+1} . We write int A for the *interior* of A. The *topological boundary* of A will be denoted by ∂A .

We say that a function $f: V \to \mathbb{R}$ defined in a vector subspace $V \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is *coercive* if

$$\lim_{|x|_2 \to +\infty} f(x) = +\infty$$

Theorem 1.1 ([46], Theorem 1.5.3). Every convex function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, \infty]$ is continuous on int dom f and Lipschitzian on any compact subset of int dom f.

Proposition 1.1 ([46], Corollary 1.5.11). If $I \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ is an interval and $f : I \to \mathbb{R}$ is twice differentiable, then f is convex if and only if $f'' \ge 0$.

In the general case, when $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is neither smooth nor strictly convex, the gradient of f, denoted by ∇f , exists almost everywhere in int dom f by Rademacher's theorem (see, for example, [15]), and a theorem of Alexandrov [1] and Busemann and Feller [17] guarantees the existence of the Hessian, denoted by $\nabla^2 f$, almost everywhere in int dom f.

Theorem 1.2 ([44], Theorem 2.14). Let $f: U \to \mathbb{R}$ be twice differentiable on an open convex set $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$. Then f is convex on U if and only if $\nabla^2 f(x)$ is positive-semidefinite for all $x \in U$.

For $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$, the set of all convex combinations

$$\operatorname{conv}(A) = \left\{ \sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_j x_j : x_j \in A \text{ and } \lambda_j \ge 0 \text{ for any } j = 1, \dots, m, \text{ and } \sum_{j=1}^{m} \lambda_j = 1 \right\}$$

is called the *convex hull* of A.

The convex hull of a finite set of points is called a *polytope*.

Theorem 1.3 ([46], Theorem 1.1.2). If $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is convex, then $\operatorname{conv}(A) = A$. For an arbitrary set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$, $\operatorname{conv}(A)$ is the intersection of all convex subsets of \mathbb{R}^d containing A.

We end this section with a definition of the central notion of this work.

Definition 1.1. A *convex body* is a set $K \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ which is convex, compact and has non-empty interior.

We define the *Minkowski sum* of sets $A, B \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ as

$$A + B = \{a + b : a \in A \text{ and } b \in B\}$$

which can be (geometrically) interpreted as the union of all translates of B by the points of A (and vice-versa). Moreover, the scalar multiplication is defined for a given set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ and for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ as

$$\lambda A = \{\lambda a : a \in A\}$$

Figure 1.1: The Minkowski sum of a square and a ball.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Throughout the text, the set of convex bodies in \mathbb{R}^d will be denoted by \mathcal{K}^d , and the set of convex bodies which contain the origin as an interior point will be denoted by \mathcal{K}_0^d . Regarding the space \mathcal{K}^d as a metric space is one of the most powerful techniques in convex geometry. For example, it often allows us to solve problems by approximating arbitrary bodies by "well-behaved" bodies, such as polytopes or smooth bodies. There is also a notion of distance between sets in \mathbb{R}^d given by

$$d(A,B) = \inf\{a - b : a \in A \text{ and } b \in B\},\$$

for any given $A, B \subset \mathbb{R}^d$. However, this is not completely satisfactory, since this does not define a metric. For example, d(A, B) = 0 whenever $A \cap B \neq \emptyset$.

We define the Hausdorff distance between two sets $K, L \in \mathcal{K}^d$ by

$$d_{\mathcal{H}}(K,L) := \inf\{\lambda \ge 0 : L \subseteq K + \lambda B^d \text{ and } K \subseteq L + \lambda B^d\}.$$

It follows immediately from compactness that the minimum exists and is finite. Hence the spaces \mathcal{K}^d naturally become metric spaces with the Hausdorff metric $d_{\mathcal{H}}$. The space \mathcal{K}^d of convex bodies of \mathbb{R}^d is a subset of the space of non-empty compact sets, and we can define a metric in this more general family.

It is sometimes convenient to have a description of the convergence of convex bodies in terms of convergent sequences of points.

Theorem 1.4 ([46], Theorem 1.8.8). The convergence $\lim_{j\to+\infty} K_j = K$ in \mathcal{K}^d is equivalent to the following conditions taken together:

1. Each point in K is the limit of a sequence $(x_i)_i$ with $x_i \in K_i$ for $i \in \mathbb{N}$;

2. The limit of any convergent sequence $(x_{i_j})_j$ with $x_{i_j} \in K_{i_j}$ for each $i, j \in \mathbb{N}$ belongs to K.

1.2 Gauge and support functions

Let $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ a non-empty set. The support function h_A of A is defined by

$$h_A(u) = \sup\{\langle x, u \rangle : x \in A\}$$
 for $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Observe that h_A enjoys the property $h_A(\lambda u) = \lambda h_A(u)$ for any $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and every $\lambda \ge 0$, that is, h_A is positively homogeneous. A function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is *lower semicontinuous* if its epigraph is a closed set of \mathbb{R}^d . The support function $h_A : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ of a non-empty set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is convex and lower semicontinuous. Moreover, for a non-empty set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ it holds $h_A(u) < +\infty$ for every $u \in \mathbb{R}^d$ if and only if A is bounded.

Let $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ a non-empty set. The *polar set* of A is the set

$$A^{\circ} = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : \langle x, z \rangle \le 1, \forall z \in A \} = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : h_A(x) \le 1 \}.$$

Figure 1.2: The convex body $K = [-1, 1]^2$ and its polar set $K^{\circ} = \text{conv}\{\pm(1, 0), \pm(0, 1)\}$.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Theorem 1.5 ([46], Theorem 1.6.1). If $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^d$, then $K^\circ \in \mathcal{K}_0^d$. The converse is also true. We define the gauge function of a set $K \in \mathcal{K}^d$ to be the function $|| \cdot ||_K : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$||x||_{K} = \inf\{\lambda > 0 : x \in \lambda K\}.$$
(1.2)

The next results can be found in [46, Section 1.7].

Proposition 1.2. Let K be a convex body containing the origin as an interior point. Then the gauge function $|| \cdot ||_K$ is a non-negative and finite-valued function satisfying:

- 1. $||x||_K \ge 0$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$, with equality if and only if x = 0;
- 2. $||\lambda x||_K = \lambda ||x||_K$ for every $\lambda \ge 0$;
- 3. $||x+y||_K \leq ||x||_K + ||y||_K$ for any $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^d$.

Remark 1.1. Notice that, in particular, the gauge function of a convex body $K \in \mathcal{K}^d$ is sublinear. Also, it only fails to be a norm because it is not homogeneous, but only positively homogeneous.

Corollary 1.1. Let $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^d$. Then K is centered at the origin if and only if its gauge function is a norm. In this case, the unit ball is K.

Proposition 1.3. Let $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^d$. Then $|| \cdot ||_K$ is differentiable almost everywhere. We have that $|| \cdot ||_K$ is differentiable at $x \in \partial K$ if and only if it is differentiable at tx for any t > 0. In this case, we have the equality

$$\nabla ||tx||_K = \nabla ||x||_K.$$

Moreover, if $|| \cdot ||_K$ is differentiable at $x \in \partial K$, then K has a unique unit outer normal vector $n^K(x)$ at x, and

$$\nabla ||x||_{K} = \frac{n^{K}(x)}{h_{K}(n^{K}(x))}.$$
(1.3)

Consequently, $\nabla ||x||_K$ is non-zero and

$$|\nabla||x||_{K}| = \frac{1}{h_{K}(n^{K}(x))}$$
(1.4)

whenever $|| \cdot ||_K$ is differentiable at $x \in \partial K$.

We say that a convex body K is C^k or that it has a C^k -smooth boundary if $||x||_K$ is a C^k function in $\mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}$. A boundary point x of K is said to be a smooth point if K has a unique unit outer normal vector at x. As a consequence of the previous proposition, for any $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^d$ a point $x \in \partial K$ is a smooth point of ∂K if and only if $|| \cdot ||_K$ is differentiable at x.

1.3 Measure

In what follows, we recall that

$$\operatorname{vol}_d(A) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^d} 1_A(x) dx,$$

for every Borel measurable set $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$, where $\operatorname{vol}_d(\cdot)$ denotes the usual Lebesgue measure and dx stands for the integration with respect to that measure. We also will denote by \mathcal{H}^k the k-dimensional Hausdorff measure for $0 < k \leq d$.

Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ be a convex body. Since K is compact and has non-empty interior, then

$$0 < \operatorname{vol}_d(K) < +\infty.$$

It is worth mentioning that $\operatorname{vol}_d(K)$ is the same as the *d*-dimensional Hausdorff measure $\mathcal{H}^d(K)$. The surface area of K is defined to be the (d-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure $\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\partial K)$ of its boundary. It is very common to denote the (d-1)-Hausdorff measure on \mathbb{R}^d by $\operatorname{vol}_{d-1}(K)$, and sometimes we will adopt this notation.

Theorem 1.6 ([41], Theorem 8.5). If $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is a Borel set and $T : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$ is a linear map,

then T(A) is a Borel set and

$$\operatorname{vol}_d(T(A)) = |\det(T)| \operatorname{vol}_d(A).$$

The co-area formula gives the integral (with respect to the Lebesgue measure) of an integrable function over an open subset of \mathbb{R}^d in terms of integrals of this function over the level sets of a given Lipschitz function.

Theorem 1.7 ([41], Theorem 18.1). (Co-area formula) Let $U \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ be an open set and $u : U \to \mathbb{R}$ be a Lipschitz function. For any integrable function $f : U \to \mathbb{R}$ we have

$$\int_{U} f(x) |\nabla u(x)| dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\int_{u^{-1}(\{t\})} f(y) d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(y) \right) dt.$$

For us, the most important consequence of the co-area formula is the formula for integration by polar coordinates.

Theorem 1.8. (Integration by polar coordinates) Let $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ be an integrable function. Then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x) dx = \int_0^\infty \int_{S^{d-1}} f(t\xi) t^{d-1} d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(\xi) dt$$

An other consequence of the co-area formula is that one can derive a similar formula where the unit sphere S^{d-1} is replaced by a convex body having the origin as interior point.

Proposition 1.4. Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ be a convex body which has the origin as interior point. Then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^d} f(x)dx = \int_0^\infty \int_{\partial K} f(tz)t^{d-1}h_K(n^k(z))d\mathcal{H}^{d-1}(z)dt$$

for any integrable function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$.

We define the support of a function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ to be the set

$$\operatorname{supp}(f) = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : f(x) \neq 0 \}.$$

Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be an open set on \mathbb{R}^d . We say that a Borel measure μ is a *Radon measure* if $\mu(C) < +\infty$ for every compact set $C \subset \Omega$. Consider μ_k a sequence of Radon measures in $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$. We say that μ_k converges weakly to a Radon measure μ in Ω if

$$\lim_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\Omega} \beta(x) d\mu_k(x) = \int_{\Omega} \beta(x) d\mu(x)$$
(1.5)

for every function β which is continuous with compact support on Ω .

Theorem 1.9 ([41], Proposition 4.26). If $\{\mu_k\}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}$ and μ are Radon measures on \mathbb{R}^d , then the following three statements are equivalent.

(i) μ_k weakly converges to μ ;

(ii) If K is compact and A is open, then

$$\mu(K) \ge \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \mu_k(K)$$
$$\mu(A) \ge \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \mu_k(A);$$

Theorem 1.10 ([12], Fatou's Lemma 4.8). Let (X, Σ_X, μ) be a measure space and $(f_n)_n$ be a sequence of non-negative measurable functions. Then

$$\int_X \liminf_{n \to \infty} f_n d\mu \le \liminf_{n \to \infty} \int_X f_n d\mu,$$

where $\liminf_{n\to\infty} f_n$ denotes the function which associates each $x \in X$ to the inferior limit of the sequence $(f_n(x))_n$.

Theorem 1.11 ([12], Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem 5.6). Let (X, Σ_X, μ) be a measure space, and let $g : X \to [0, +\infty)$ be a non-negative integrable function. Let $\{f_m\}_m$ be a sequence of real functions satisfying:

- 1. $|f_m(x)| \leq g(x)$ for any $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and every $x \in X$, and
- 2. for μ -almost every $x \in X$ the sequence $(f_m(x))_m$ converges in \mathbb{R} .

Then the function $f: X \to \mathbb{R}$ defined as

$$f(x) = \lim_{m \to \infty} f_m(x)$$

for each $x \in X$ is integrable and

$$\int_X f d\mu = \lim_{m \to \infty} \int_X f_m d\mu.$$

Proposition 1.5 ([12], Corollary 4.9). Let (X, Σ_X, μ) be a measure space and let $g : X \to [0, \infty]$ be an Σ_X -measurable function. Then,

$$\mathcal{V}: \Sigma_X \to [0,\infty], \quad A \mapsto \int_A g d\mu$$

is an outer measure.

Theorem 1.12 ([45], Theorem 3.3). (Jensen's inequality) Consider (X, Σ_X, μ) a probability space. Let $D \subseteq \mathbb{R}$ be an open interval, and let $\varphi : D \to \mathbb{R}$ a convex function. If X is a topological space with a Borel probability measure and $f : X \to D$ is an integrable function, then

$$\varphi\left(\int_X f d\mu\right) \le \int_X \varphi \circ f d\mu. \tag{1.6}$$

Let λ, μ be positive measures on a σ -algebra \mathcal{F} . We say that λ is absolutely continuous with respect to μ , and write $\lambda \ll \mu$ if $\lambda(E) = 0$ for every $E \in \mathcal{F}$ for which $\mu(E) = 0$. If there exists a pair of disjoint sets A and B such that λ is concentrated on A and μ is concentrated on B, then we say that λ and μ are mutually singular, and write $\lambda \perp \mu$.

Theorem 1.13 ([45], Theorem of Lebesgue-Radon-Nikodym 6.10). Let μ be a positive σ -finite measure on a σ -algebra Σ_X in a set X, and let λ be a positive measure on Σ_X . Then λ has a unique decomposition as $\lambda_1 + \lambda_2$, where λ_1 and λ_2 are positive measures on Σ_X such that $\lambda_1 \ll \mu, \lambda_2 \perp \mu$.

Theorem 1.14 ([45], Theorem 21.4). (Lusin's Theorem) Let (X, Σ_X, μ) be a Radon measure space and Y be a second-countable topological space equipped with a Borel algebra, and let $f : X \to Y$ be a measurable function. Given $\varepsilon > 0$, for every $A \in \Sigma_X$ of finite measure there is a closed set E with $\mu(A \setminus E) < \varepsilon$ such that f restricted to E is continuous.

1.4 Linear Algebra

We denote by $M_d(\mathbb{R})$ the collection of all matrices M of order $d \times d$ with entries in \mathbb{R} and we consider this space equipped with the Frobenius inner product given by

$$\langle A, B \rangle_F = \operatorname{tr}(A^T B) = \sum_{i,j} A_{i,j} B_{i,j}$$
 (1.7)

where $A = (A_{i,j}), B = (B_{i,j})$ and tr is the trace function defined in $M_d(\mathbb{R})$. The $d \times d$ identity matrix will be denoted by Id. Note that the trace of a matrix M can be simply described as the Frobenius inner product of M with Id.

The subgroup of $M_d(\mathbb{R})$ which consists the invertible matrices will be denoted by $GL_d(\mathbb{R})$. The subgroup of $GL_d(\mathbb{R})$ consisting of all matrices whose determinant equals 1 will be denoted by $SL_d(\mathbb{R})$ and the subgroup consisting of the orthogonal matrices will be denoted by $O_d(\mathbb{R})$. By Theorem 1.6 the matrices in $SL_d(\mathbb{R})$ preserve Lebesgue volume, that is, if $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ is a Borel set and $T \in SL_d(\mathbb{R})$, then $vol_d(A) = vol_d(TA)$.

The space $M_d(\mathbb{R})$ with the operator norm

$$||T||_{op} = \max\{|Tx|_2 : x \in B^d\}$$

is a normed space with dimension d^2 . The general linear group $\operatorname{GL}_d(\mathbb{R})$ is an open subset of $\operatorname{M}_d(\mathbb{R})$ since $\operatorname{GL}_d(\mathbb{R}) = \det^{-1}(\mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\})$ and the determinant is a continuous function of $\operatorname{M}_d(\mathbb{R})$. Since $\operatorname{SL}_d(\mathbb{R}) = \det^{-1}(\{1\})$, we get that the special linear group is a closed group of $\operatorname{M}_d(\mathbb{R})$.

Observe that the topology defined on $M_d(\mathbb{R})$ by the Frobenius inner product is the same topology induced by the operator norm, since all norms in a finite-dimensional vector space give rise to the same topology.

The next result is a classic result that can be found in most undergraduate linear algebra books (see, for example, [41, page 78]).

Lemma 1.2. (Polar Decomposition) For every $T \in GL_d(\mathbb{R})$ there exist $U, P \in GL_d(\mathbb{R})$ where U is orthogonal and P is symmetric and positive-definite such that T = PU.

We will use the notation $\text{Sym}_d(\mathbb{R})$ for the subgroup of $M_d(\mathbb{R})$ of symmetric matrices and

 $\operatorname{Sym}_{d,+}(\mathbb{R})$ for the subgroup of symmetric and positive-definite matrices. Also define $\operatorname{Sym}_{d,a}(\mathbb{R}) = \{A \in \operatorname{Sym}_{d}(\mathbb{R}) : \operatorname{tr}(A) = a\} \subset \operatorname{M}_{d}(\mathbb{R})$ for $a \in \mathbb{R}$. Since we can "choose" $\frac{1}{2}d(d+1)$ entries for a symmetric matrix, it follows that

$$\dim(\operatorname{Sym}_d(\mathbb{R})) = \frac{1}{2}d(d+1).$$

Notice that if $T \in SL_d(\mathbb{R})$ and T = UP for $U \in O_d(\mathbb{R})$ and $P \in Sym_{d,+}(\mathbb{R})$, then we have that $P \in SL_d(\mathbb{R})$.

We denote by $v \otimes w$ the rank-one matrix $(v \otimes w)_{i,j} = v_i w_j$. Under the canonical isomorphism between the linear map and its matrix representation in the canonical basis of \mathbb{R}^d , the matrix $v \otimes w = v \cdot w^T$ is identified with the map $(v \otimes w)(x) = \langle x, w \rangle v$.

Lemma 1.3. Let $u, v \in \mathbb{R}^d$ and $T \in M_d(\mathbb{R})$. Then

$$\langle Tu, v \rangle = \langle T, v \otimes u \rangle_F.$$

Proof. Since both sides in the equality are linear in u and v (and also in T), it is sufficient to consider the case where $u = e_i$ and $v = e_k$ for some i, k = 1, ..., d. If $T = (t_{i,j})_{i,j=1}^d$, then

$$\langle Tu, v \rangle = \langle (t_{1i}, \dots, t_{di}), e_k \rangle = t_{ki}.$$

On the other hand, a direct computation shows that the matrix $e_k \cdot e_i^T$ which represents $v \otimes u$ has 0 in all entries, except for the entry in the position ki, which is 1. Hence, by the definition of matrix inner product, we have

$$\langle T, v \otimes u \rangle_F = t_{ki} = \langle Tu, v \rangle,$$

as we wanted to prove.

We consider the space $M_d(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^l$, where $l \in \mathbb{N}$, equipped with the inner product

$$\langle (A, v), (B, w) \rangle = \langle A, B \rangle_F + \langle v, w \rangle_2,$$

and for simplicity we will denote only

$$\langle (A, v), (B, w) \rangle = \langle A, B \rangle + \langle v, w \rangle.$$
(1.8)

For $(A, v) \in M_d(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^l$, we use $||(A, v)|| = \sqrt{||A||_F^2 + |v|_2^2}$ which is the norm induced by the inner product (1.8).

Lemma 1.4 ([5], Lemma 2.1.5). Let $A, B \in GL_d(\mathbb{R})$ be symmetric and positive-definite linear matrices, and let $\lambda \in (0, 1)$. Then

$$\det((1-\lambda)A + \lambda B) \ge \det(A)^{1-\lambda} \det(B)^{\lambda}, \tag{1.9}$$

and equality holds if and only if A = B.

The set $\operatorname{Sym}_{d,+}(\mathbb{R})$ is an open convex cone in $\operatorname{Sym}_d(\mathbb{R})$ with apex at the origin. The inequality (1.9) shows that the set

$$\mathcal{D} = \{T \in \operatorname{Sym}_{d,+}(\mathbb{R}) : \det(T) \ge 1\}$$
(1.10)

is a convex set. The following numerical inequality, which is a particular case of Theorem 1.12 (Jensen's inequality) is known as the arithmetic-geometric inequality.

Lemma 1.5 ([45], page 63). Let a, b > 0 and let $\lambda \in (0, 1)$. Then

$$\lambda a + (1 - \lambda)b > a^{\lambda}b^{1 - \lambda}.$$

Equality holds if and only if a = b.

Theorem 1.15 ([29], Theorem 9). (Spectral theorem) Let $T \in M_d(\mathbb{R})$ be symmetric. There exists an orthonormal basis $\{v_1, \ldots, v_d\}$ of \mathbb{R}^d and numbers $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_d \in \mathbb{R}$, such that $Tv_j = \lambda_j v_j$ for each $j = 1, \ldots, d$. In others words, \mathbb{R}^d has an orthogonal basis of eigenvectors of T and

$$T = U[\operatorname{diag}(\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_d)]U^{-1}$$

where U is the orthogonal matrix whose columns are v_1, \ldots, v_d and, in particular det $(T) = \lambda_1 \cdots \lambda_d$. Moreover, if T is also positive-definite, then $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_d > 0$.

Here diag $(\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_d)$ is the matrix whose entry $x_{i,j}$ is zero for $i \neq j$ and it is λ_i for i = j, for each $i, j = 1, \ldots, d$.

1.5 Additional results

The technique of Lagrange multipliers allows us to maximize/minimize a function, subject to an implicit constraint. Let $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be a C^1 function, $C \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $M = \{f = C\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$. Now suppose we are given a function $h : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$, and we want to find the local extremum of h on M. That is, we want to minimize or maximize h subject to the constraint f = C.

Theorem 1.16 ([44], Theorem 6.12). (Lagrange multipliers) Let $h : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$, $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be C^1 functions, $C \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $M = \{f = C\} \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$. Assume that for all $x \in M$, rank(f'(x)) = n. If h attains a constrained local extremum at a, subject to the constraint f = C, then there exist $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_n \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\nabla h(a) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \lambda_i \nabla f_i(a).$$

Theorem 1.17 ([44], Theorem 9.60). (Rademacher) Let $U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be an open set and $f : U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ a Lipschitz function. Then f is differentiable almost everywhere.

Theorem 1.18 ([18], Theorem 5.21). (Taylor expansion) A function $f : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ of class C^2 around x_0 admits at x_0 the following Taylor expansion of order two

$$f(x) = f(x_0) + \nabla f(x_0) \cdot (x - x_0) + \frac{1}{2}(x - x_0) \cdot Hf(x_0)(x - x_0) + o(|x - x_0|_2^2),$$

where $x \to x_0$, $\lim_{x \to x_0} \frac{o(|x-x_0|_2^2)}{|x-x_0|_2^2} = 0$ and $Hf(x_0)$ is the Hessian matrix of f at x_0 . Lemma 1.6 (22, Lemma A.1). Let $A, B \in M_d(\mathbb{R})$, and assume that A is invertible. Then,

$$\frac{d}{d\varepsilon}\Big|_{\varepsilon=0} \det(A+\varepsilon B) = \det(A)\langle A^{-1}, B\rangle.$$

Theorem 1.19 ([33], Proposition 3.1). Let $U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d$ be open and $f: U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d-m}$ of class $C^k, k \geq 1$. If $c \in \mathbb{R}^{d-m}$ is a regular value of f, then $f^{-1}(c)$ is either empty or an m-dimensional surface. For very $p \in f^{-1}(c), T_p(f^{-1}(c))$ is the Kernel of $f'(p) : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^{d-m}$.

Chapter 2

On Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in some positions

This chapter is based in the work "On Explicit Representations of Isotropic Measures in John and Löwner Positions", published in the International Mathematics Research Notices, https://doi.org/10.1093/imrn/rnac269. We construct a non-negative centered isotropic measure from the convex body K, which is in John position, whose existence is guaranteed by John's Theorem 2.3. The method we propose requires the minimization of a convex function defined in a $\frac{n(n+3)}{2}$ -dimensional vector space. Furthermore, we find a geometric interpretation of the minimizer of this convex function.

2.1 Existence of isotropic measures in John and Löwner positions

The main objective in this section is to present the so-called John's theorem, characterizing the John ellipsoid of a convex body.

An invertible affine transformation A is a linear function composed with a translation, that is, $A(\cdot) = T(\cdot) + v_0$ where $T \in \operatorname{GL}_n(\mathbb{R})$ and $v_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n$. The image of a set $U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ under an affine transformation is called an *affine image* of U. An affine image of a convex body $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ is called a *position* of K. An affine image of the unit Euclidean ball B^n is called an *ellipsoid*.

By Polar Decomposition 1.2, each operator $A \in \operatorname{GL}_n(\mathbb{R})$ can be written as A = PU where P is symmetric and positive-definite, and U is an orthogonal map. Then to obtain the ellipsoids of \mathbb{R}^n it need not to consider all matrices in $M_n(\mathbb{R})$, but only the symmetric and positive-definite ones. The advantage of working in the space $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})$ is that by the Spectral Theorem 1.15 each matrix $P \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})$ is diagonalizable with an orthogonal basis of vectors.

The first result of this section states that any convex body $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ contains a unique ellipsoid of maximal volume.

Theorem 2.1 ([5], Proposition 2.1.6). If K is a convex body in \mathbb{R}^n , then there exists a unique

ellipsoid $\mathcal{E}_{J}^{K} \subseteq K$ such that

$$\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}_J^K) = \sup\{\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}) : \mathcal{E} \subseteq K \text{ and } \mathcal{E} \text{ is an ellipsoid}\}.$$

We call \mathcal{E}_{I}^{K} the John ellipsoid of K.

A construction that is dual to John ellipsoid is the Löwner ellipsoid which is the unique ellipsoid of minimal volume containing the convex body K.

Theorem 2.2 ([5], Proposition 2.1.7). Let K be a convex body. There exists a unique ellipsoid $\mathcal{E}_L^K \supseteq K$ such that

$$\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}_L^K) = \inf\{\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}) : K \subseteq \mathcal{E} \text{ and } \mathcal{E} \text{ is an ellipsoid}\}.$$

We call \mathcal{E}_L^K the Löwner ellipsoid of K.

We say that a convex body is in John position if $\mathcal{E}_J^K = B^n$, and in Löwner position if $\mathcal{E}_L^K = B^n$. Notice that these definitions make sense, because an affine transformation preserves inclusion, transforms ellipsoids in ellipsoids and by Theorem 1.6 multiply every volume by the same constant. In other words, if $\mathcal{E}_J^K = T(B^n) + v_0$ is the John ellipsoid of K, then we have

$$B^{n} = T^{-1}(\mathcal{E}_{J}^{K}) - T^{-1}(v_{0}) \subseteq T^{-1}(K) - T^{-1}(v_{0})$$

and B^n is the John ellipsoid of the position $T^{-1}(K) - T^{-1}(v_0)$ of K. Moreover, if K is in John position, then $T(K) + w_0$ is in John position if and only if $w_0 = 0$ and $T \in O_n(\mathbb{R})$, that is, the John position of a convex body is unique up to orthogonal transformations. The same holds for the Löwner position.

Figure 2.1: K_1 is in John position and K_2 is in Löwner position.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Let $K, L \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ be convex bodies. A point $x \in \partial K \cap \partial L$ with the property that K and L are supported by a common hyperplane at x is called a *contact point* of K, L. When $L \subseteq K$, then any point $x \in \partial K \cap \partial L$ is a contact point between K and L, because any hyperplane which supports K at x also supports L at x.

Notice that if K is a convex body in John (Löwner) position, then the intersection $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$

must be non-empty, otherwise we would have that $\alpha := \operatorname{dist}(S^{n-1}, \partial K) > 0$ from where

$$\left(1+\frac{\alpha}{2}\right)B^n \subseteq K,$$

and this would contradict the fact that B^n is the ellipsoid of maximum volume contained in K.

In what follows we introduce a theorem due to Fritz John which characterizes how the contact points of a convex body in John position and its John ellipsoid are distributed.

Theorem 2.3 ([32], Application 4, pag. 199-200). Assume $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$ is in John (resp. Löwner) position, then there exists a finite set of points $\{\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_m\} \subset S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$, positive numbers $\{c_1, \ldots, c_m\} \subset \mathbb{R}$ and $\lambda \neq 0$, for which

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \xi_i \otimes \xi_i = \lambda \operatorname{Id} \quad and \quad \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i \xi_i = 0.$$
(2.1)

The equality in (2.1) is called a *decomposition of the identity*. Note that taking traces in the first equality of (2.1) we obtain $\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i = n\lambda$, since $\operatorname{tr}(\xi_i \otimes \xi_i) = |\xi_i|_2 = 1$. This determines the value of λ .

Recalling that integration of \mathbb{R}^n and $M_n(\mathbb{R})$ -valued functions is understood to be coordinatewise, we have the following definition.

Definition 2.1. A measure μ on the sphere S^{n-1} is said to be *isotropic* if for some $\lambda \neq 0$ holds

$$\int_{S^{n-1}} (\xi \otimes \xi) d\mu = \lambda \operatorname{Id}$$
(2.2)

and *centered* if

$$\int_{S^{n-1}} \xi d\mu = 0.$$
 (2.3)

Then one can see that equation (2.1) can be expressed as the fact that the atomic measure $\mu_K = \sum_{i=1}^m c_i \delta_{\xi_i}$ is centered and isotropic.

Later Ball [11] proved the sufficiency part, that is, that the existence of a non-negative centered isotropic measure μ_K in the set of contact points, guarantees that K is in John position if $B^n \subseteq K$, or in Löwner position if $K \subseteq B^n$.

The existence of the measure μ_K in Theorem 2.3 is often shown in a non-constructive way. The first proof is due to Fritz John. In [32] he proves the necessity part of the theorem using the following result, which is an extension of the method of Lagrange multipliers to the case where the number of constraints may be infinite.

Theorem 2.4 ([32], Necessary conditions for a minimum, pag. 198-200). Let V be a real vector space of dimension n and U an open neighborhood in $V, F : U \to \mathbb{R}$ a C^1 function, S a compact metric space and $G : U \times S \to \mathbb{R}$ a continuous function such that $\nabla_u G(u, s)$ exists for every $u \in U, s \in S$ and $\nabla_u G$ is continuous on S. (In optimization terms, F is the objective function and G represents the set of constraints.) Let $A = \{u \in U : G(u, s) \leq 0, \forall s \in S\}$ (the feasible set) and $u_0 \in A$ such that $F(u_0) = \max_{u \in A} F(u)$. Then either $\nabla_u F(u_0) = 0$, or there exist $s_1, \ldots, s_m \in S, m \leq n$ and $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_m \in \mathbb{R}^+$ such that $G(u_0, s_i) = 0$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, m$ and

$$\nabla_u F(u_0) = \sum_{i=1}^m \lambda_i \nabla_u G(u_0, s_i).$$

Other authors usually prove first that it is impossible to separate $\left(\frac{\mathrm{Id}}{n}, 0\right) \in \mathrm{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ from the set

$$\{(\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) \in \mathcal{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n : \xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K\}$$

with linear functionals. The same approach can be found in [5, Section 2.1.3] and in [23, 27].

2.2 Maximal intersection position of radius r

Artstein and Katzin recently defined in [6] a one parameter family of positions of a convex body: the so-called maximum intersection position of radius r. They show that such positions induces an isotropic measure on the sphere when there are some good conditions in K. From that they give an interpretation of John's theorem as a limit case of the measures induced from the maximal intersection positions. The one-parametric family of extremal positions defined by them is the following.

Definition 2.2 ([6], Definition 1.2). For a centrally symmetric convex body $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, the ellipsoid \mathcal{E}_r of volume $r^n \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n)$ is a maximum intersection ellipsoid of radius r, if

$$\operatorname{vol}_n(K \cap \mathcal{E}_r) \ge \operatorname{vol}_n(K \cap \mathcal{E})$$

for all ellipsoids \mathcal{E} of same volume $r^n \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n)$. We say that K is in maximal intersection position of radius r if rB^n is a maximum intersection ellipsoid of radius r.

Recalling that \mathcal{E}_J^K and \mathcal{E}_L^K denote the John ellipsoid and the Löwner ellipsoid of K, respectively, if r_J is a positive number satisfying $\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}_J^K) = r_J^n \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n)$ and r_L is such that $\operatorname{vol}_n(\mathcal{E}_L^K) = r_L^n \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n)$, then K is in maximal intersection position of radius r_J if and only if $r_J^{-1}K$ is in John position, and the same holds for the Löwner position, that is, up to a scaling, the maximal intersection position of radius r_J is the John position, and the maximal intersection position of radius r_L is the Löwner position.

Their first result in [6] is the following.

Theorem 2.5 ([6], Theorem 1.3). Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a centrally symmetric convex body such that $\operatorname{vol}_n(\partial K \cap \partial \mathcal{E}) = 0$ for all but finitely many ellipsoids \mathcal{E} , $\operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(\partial K \cap rS^{n-1}) = 0$, and $\operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(K \cap rS^{n-1}) > 0$. If K is in maximal intersection position of radius r, then the restriction of the surface area measure on the sphere to $S^{n-1} \cap r^{-1}K$ is an isotropic measure.

When K is in John position we have $r = r_J = 1$ and $S^{n-1} \subset K$. Hence the theorem does not include this case, since it is already known to everyone that the surface area measure on the sphere is isotropic. Other result obtained in [6] is that if K is a convex body in John position and centrally symmetric, the measure given in Theorem 2.3 may be constructed as a limit of the isotropic measures from Theorem 2.5.

Theorem 2.6 ([6], Theorem 1.5). Let $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be a centrally symmetric convex body in John position such that $\operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(\partial K \cap \partial \mathcal{E}) = 0$ for all but finitely many ellipsoids \mathcal{E} . For every r > 1, denote by μ_r the uniform probability measure on $S^{n-1} \setminus r^{-1}T_rK$, where T_rK is in maximal intersection position of radius r. Then there exists a sequence $r_j \searrow 1$ such that the sequence of measures μ_{r_j} weakly converges to an isotropic measure whose support is contained in $\partial K \cap S^{n-1}$.

For Löwner position, we take r < 1 and μ_r as the uniform probability measure on the set $S^{n-1} \cap r^{-1}T_rK$. It is shown, similarly the John position, that under the hypothesis $\operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(\partial K \cap \partial \mathcal{E}) = 0$ for all but finitely many ellipsoids \mathcal{E} , there exists a sequence $r_j \nearrow 1$ such that the sequence of measures μ_{r_j} weakly converges to an isotropic measure whose support is contained in $\partial K \cap S^{n-1}$.

About the maximum intersection position of radius r it is also worth mentioning that Artstein and Katzin proved that such a position exists, but it is not yet known about the uniqueness of this position for $r_J < r < r_L$. What is already known, of course, is that if $0 < r < r_J$ or $r > r_L$ then the maximum intersection ellipsoid \mathcal{E}_r of radius r is not unique and by John's theorem if $r = r_J$ or $r = r_L$ then \mathcal{E}_r is unique. However, the case $r_J < r < r_L$ is a consequence of a well-known conjecture:

Conjecture 2.1. For a convex body $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and a diagonal $n \times n$ matrix Λ , the function

$$\phi(t) = \operatorname{vol}_n(e^{t\Lambda} K \cap B^n)$$

is log-concave in t, i.e.,

$$\operatorname{vol}_n\left(e^{\frac{t}{2}\Lambda}K\cap B^n\right)^2 \ge \operatorname{vol}_n(e^{t\Lambda}K\cap B^n)\operatorname{vol}_n(K\cap B^n)$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and all diagonal matrix Λ . Furthermore, equality is attained if and only if one of the following hold: $K \subset B^n, B^n \subset K$, or $\Lambda = \lambda \operatorname{Id}$ for some $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proposition 2.1 ([6], Proposition 4.2). Assuming Conjecture 2.1 is true, if K is a centrally symmetric convex body, the maximum intersection ellipsoid of radius r is unique for $r_J < r < r_L$.

To conclude this section, it is important to make it clear that the isotropic measure is thus constructed (in the symmetric case), but one can argue that in practice there is a large body of computations to make. First of all, one has to solve a one-parameter family of minimization problems (find the matrix T_r for r close to 1), and then take the limit of (some subsequence of) all these measures μ_r .

2.3 Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in John and Löwner positions

In this section we will construct a non-negative centered isotropic measure from the convex body K, which is in John position, whose existence is guaranteed by John's Theorem 2.3. A natural question about the existence of an isotropic measure would be about its usefulness. And the answer is that we can often determine if a body is in John position just observing the distribution of its contact points.

Throughout the text we will consider the following family of functions: for any $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and any function $\gamma : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ define

$$\gamma_r(s) = \gamma\left(\frac{s-1}{1-r}\right).$$

Let $f, g: \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ be two measurable functions. We define the functional $L_r: M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$L_r(A, v) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax + v||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx,$$

and the functional $I_r: B_r \times \mathbb{R}^n \subseteq \text{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$I_r(M,w) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w)|_2) dx,$$

where the domain B_r is the set of matrices M such that $\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M$ is invertible, and in particular it contains the ball $B(0, (1-r)^{-1})$ in the operator norm.

Observe that if $(A, v) \in \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \subset \mathrm{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, then

$$I_r\left(\frac{A-\mathrm{Id}}{1-r}, \frac{v}{1-r}\right) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(|A^{-1}(x-v)|_2) dx$$

= $\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax+v||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$
= $L_r(A, v).$ (2.4)

Let O be an orthogonal matrix. Since

$$L_r(AO, v) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||AOx + v||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$$

= $\frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax + v||_K) g_r(|O^{-1}x|_2) dx$
= $\frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax + v||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$
= $L(A, v),$

then by Polar Decomposition 1.2, it suffices to know the behaviour of L_r restricted to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. In particular, a global minimum of the restriction of L_r to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is also a global minimum in $\operatorname{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

The reason why we define these functionals is because it is known that isotropic measures often show up if some suitable functional is maximized or minimized over all positions of a convex body. Therefore, our objective is to construct such a measure from the functionals L_r and I_r , which, as we have seen, are related to $(A, v) \in SL_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. The idea appear from the following lemma.

Lemma 2.1. Assume that the functional L_r is smooth. Let (A_r, v_r) be a global minimum of the restriction of L_r to $(\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Then there exists $\lambda_r \neq 0$ such that

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K \otimes x dx = (1-r)\lambda_r \operatorname{Id}_r \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K dx = 0.$$

Note that if (A_r, v_r) is a global minimum of the restriction of L_r to $(\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, then by Lemma 1.2, it is a global minimum of the restriction of L_r to the smooth hypersurface $\text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \subseteq M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Moreover, if $x \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ then $\nabla ||x||_K = x$.

Hence

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K \otimes x dx$$
$$= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) x \otimes x dx \quad (2.5)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K dx$$

= $\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) x dx.$ (2.6)

What we are going to do is assume some properties about f, g that will give us good properties on the functionals L_r, I_r and allow us to show that the measure

$$\frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(||x||_K)g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2)dx$$
(2.7)

concentrates near $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ as $r \to 1^-$ and converges for some sequence $r_k \to 1^-$ to a centered isotropic measure, as in Theorem 2.6.

Proof of Lemma 2.1. Let $\psi : \mathcal{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be the function defined by $\psi(A, v) = \det(A)$. We know that $\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) = \det^{-1}(\{1\})$, where c = 1 is a regular value of the differentiable map ψ . Since $(A_r, v_r) \in \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n = \psi^{-1}(\{1\})$ is a singular point of L_r restricted to $\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, then by Theorem 1.16 there exists $\lambda_r \neq 0$ such that

$$\nabla L_r(A_r, v_r) = \lambda_r \nabla \psi(A_r, v_r), \qquad (2.8)$$

where the gradients are taken with respect to the whole space $M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. By Lemma 1.6, for $(V, w) \in T_{(A_r, v_r)}(\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ we have

$$\psi'(A_r, v_r)[V, w] = \det(A_r) \langle A_r^{-T}, V \rangle = \langle A_r^{-T}, V \rangle.$$

Therefore,

$$\nabla \psi(A_r, v_r) = (A_r^{-T}, 0).$$
 (2.9)

On the other hand, if $(V, w) \in T_{(A_r, v_r)}(\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$, we have

$$L'_{r}(M,v)[V,w] = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f'_{r}(||Mx+v||_{K})\langle \nabla ||Mx+v||_{K}, Vx+w\rangle g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx$$
$$= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f'_{r}(||Mx+v||_{K})(\langle \nabla ||Mx+v||_{K}, Vx\rangle + \langle \nabla ||Mx+v||_{K}, w\rangle)g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx$$

By Lemma 1.3, we get

 $L'_{r}(M,v)[V,w] = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f'_{r}(||Mx+v||_{K}) \langle (\nabla ||Mx+v||_{K} \otimes x, \nabla ||Mx+v||_{K}), (V,w) \rangle g_{r}(|x|_{2}) dx.$

Since

$$f'_r(s) = \frac{d}{ds} f\left(\frac{s-1}{1-r}\right) = \frac{1}{1-r} f'\left(\frac{s-1}{1-r}\right) = \frac{1}{1-r} (f')_r(s),$$

then making $C_r = \frac{1}{(1-r)^2}$, we arrive at

$$L'_r(M,v)[V,w] = \left\langle C_r \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||Mx+v||_K)g_r(|x|_2)(\nabla ||Mx+v||_K \otimes x, \nabla ||Mx+v||_K)dx, (V,w) \right\rangle.$$

Therefore,

$$\nabla L_r(A_r, v_r) = C_r \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||A_r x + v_r||_K) g_r(|x|_2) (\nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K \otimes x, \nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K) dx.$$
(2.10)

Substituting equalities (2.9) and (2.10) in equality (2.8), we get

$$\begin{aligned} \lambda_r(A_r^{-T}, 0) &= C_r \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||A_r x + v_r||_K) g_r(|x|_2) (\nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K \otimes x, \nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K) dx \\ &= C_r \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2) (\nabla ||x||_K \otimes A_r^{-1}(x - v_r), \nabla ||x||_K) dx \\ &= C_r \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2) ((\nabla ||x||_K \otimes x - \nabla ||x||_K \otimes v_r) A_r^{-T}, \nabla ||x||_K) dx. \end{aligned}$$

Note that in the last equality above we used the property

$$x \otimes Ay = (x \otimes y)A^T,$$

which is easily proved by noting that for any $z \in \mathbb{R}^n$ it holds

$$x \otimes Ay(z) = \langle z, Ay \rangle x = \langle A^T z, y \rangle x = x \otimes y(A^T z) = x \otimes yA^T(z).$$

By vector equality, we have

$$\frac{1}{(1-r)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) (\nabla ||x||_K \otimes x - \nabla ||x||_K \otimes v_r) dx = \lambda_r \operatorname{Id} \frac{1}{(1-r)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K dx = 0.$$

Since

$$0 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K dx \otimes v_r$$

= $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K \otimes v_r dx,$

we conclude the proof.

2.3.1 Basic Results

In order to construct the measure (2.7), we will assume the following properties for f and g:

f1 f is locally Lipschitz;g1 g is locally Lipschitz;f2 f is convex;g2 g is non-increasing;f3 f(x) = 0 for $x \le -1$;g3 g(x) = 1 for $x \le -1$;f4 f is strictly increasing in $[-1, \infty)$.g4 g(x) > 0 for $x \in (-1, 1)$;g5 g(x) = 0 for $x \ge 1$.

Two functions satisfying ${\bf f1}$ to ${\bf g5}$ are

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } x \le -1 \\ x+1, & \text{if } x > -1 \end{cases}, \qquad g(x) = \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } x \le -1 \\ \frac{1-x}{2}, & \text{if } x \in (-1,1) \\ 0, & \text{if } x \ge 1 \end{cases}$$

see Figures 2.2 and 2.3.





Source: Compiled by the author.
Figure 2.3: Functions $f_r(\text{green})$ and $g_r(\text{red})$.



Source: Compiled by the author.

These conditions (specially **f2**) will guarantee that the functional L_r has a unique global minimum $(A_r, v_r) \in (\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Throughout this section we will fix a convex body $K \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ in John position. Since $B^n \subseteq K$, then 0 is an interior point of K.

We start by establishing basic properties of functionals L_r and I_r that will be useful in proving the main results. In order to justify the hypotheses requested about f and g, in each proposition we detail the properties of f, g that are necessary.

Proposition 2.2. Assume f1, g1, g5 are satisfied, then L_r, I_r are C^1 for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Proof. By Rademacher's Theorem 1.17, since $f, g, || \cdot ||_K, |\cdot|_2$ are locally Lipschitz, then $f, g, || \cdot ||_K$, $|\cdot|_2$ are differentiable almost everywhere. In particular, $f(||Mx+v||_K)g(|x|_2)$ is differentiable almost everywhere, where $(A, v) \in M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and $f_r(||x||_K)g_r(|(\mathrm{Id}+(1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)|_2)$ is differentiable almost everywhere in $B_r \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

Definition 2.3. We say that a function $f : U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ is coercive if $\lim_{|x|_2\to\infty} f(x) = +\infty$. A one-parameter family of functions $f_r : U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ is said to be coercive uniformly in r if $f_r(x) \ge f(x)$ for every $|x|_2 \ge C$ for some C > 0 and some coercive function f.

For a function $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ we say that f is coercive to the right if $\lim_{x \to \infty} f(x) = +\infty$.

Observe that a coercive and convex function defined in a convex set must have points of minimum, and that if the convexity of the function is strict the minimum is unique.

Lemma 2.2 ([8], Lemma 12). A convex function $\psi : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}$ with an isolated local minimum must be coercive.

Recall that by (1.10), the set

$$\mathcal{D} = \{T \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) : \det(T) \ge 1\}$$

is a convex set.

Proposition 2.3. Assume **f2**, **f3**, **f4**, **g3**, then the family of functionals L_r restricted to $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive, uniformly for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Proof. Let $(A, v) \in \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ be arbitrarily given. Since A is symmetric and positive-definite, there exists w an eigenvector of A of eigenvalue $||A||_{op} = \max\{\lambda : \lambda \text{ is an eigenvalue of } A\}$, with Euclidean norm $\frac{1}{2}||A||_{op}$ and such that $\langle v, w \rangle \geq 0$. Consider the half-space

$$S = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : \langle x, v + w \rangle \ge \langle v + w, v + w \rangle \}$$

where clearly $v + w \in \partial S$. Let $\overline{S} = A^{-1}(S - v)$ be a half-space. Since

$$A^{-1}\left((v+w)-v\right) = A^{-1}(w) = \frac{1}{||A||_{op}}w = \frac{1}{2}\frac{w}{|w|_2},$$

then $\frac{1}{2} \frac{w}{|w|_2} \in \partial \overline{S}$. Applying the inverse of the affine transformation,

$$\operatorname{vol}_n\left(\left(\frac{1}{2}AB^n+v\right)\cap S\right) = \det(A)\operatorname{vol}_n\left(\frac{1}{2}B^n\cap\bar{S}\right).$$

Since the volume of the intersection of $\frac{1}{2}B^n$ with a half-space (not containing the origin) is a decreasing function of the distance of this half-space to the origin, and since

$$d(0, \bar{S}) \le \left| \frac{1}{2} \frac{w}{|w|_2} \right|_2 = 1/2,$$

we have $\operatorname{vol}_n\left(\frac{1}{2}B^n\cap\bar{S}\right)\geq C_n$ where $C_n>0$ is a dimensional constant. Also, $\langle v,w\rangle\geq 0$ implies

$$|x|_2 \ge |v+w|_2 \ge \sqrt{|v|_2^2 + |w|_2^2}$$

for every $x \in S$.

Since the convex body K is contained in the unit Euclidean ball, there exists a constant C>0 such that

$$||Ax + v||_K \ge C|Ax + v|_2$$

for all $(A, v) \in \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Using **g3**, that f, g are non-negative, and that f is non-decreasing,

$$\begin{split} L_r(A,v) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax+v||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx \\ &\geq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{rB^n} f_r(||Ax+v||_K) dx \\ &\geq 2 \det(A)^{-1} \int_{\left(\frac{1}{2}AB^n+v\right) \cap S} f_r(C|x|_2) dx \\ &\geq 2 \det(A)^{-1} \operatorname{vol}_n \left(\left(\frac{1}{2}AB^n+v\right) \cap S\right) f_r\left(C\sqrt{|v|_2^2+|w|_2^2}\right) \\ &\geq 2 \det(A)^{-1} \operatorname{vol}_n \left(\left(\frac{1}{2}AB^n+v\right) \cap S\right) f_r\left(C\sqrt{|v|_2^2+\frac{1}{4}} ||A||_{op}^2\right) \\ &\geq 2 C_n f\left(\frac{C\sqrt{|v|_2^2+\frac{1}{4}} ||A||_{op}^2-1}{1-r}\right). \end{split}$$

For $C\sqrt{|v|_{2}^{2} + \frac{1}{4}||A||_{op}^{2}} \ge 1$, we obtain

$$L_r(A, v) \ge C_n f\left(\sqrt{|v|_2^2 + \frac{1}{4}||A||_{op}^2} - 1\right),$$

and since by **f2** and **f4** we have that f is coercive to the right, it follows that L_r is coercive to the right as well.

Proposition 2.4. Let $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and assume g3, g4, f2, f3, f4. The function L_r restricted to $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is positive and convex.

Proof. <u>Positive</u>: Take $(A, v) \in \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and assume $L_r(A, v) = 0$. Since the functions f_r, g_r are non-negative, we have that if $g_r(|x|_2) > 0$ then $f_r(||Ax + v||_K) = 0$. In other words,

$$x \in (2-r)B^n \Rightarrow Ax + v \in rK.$$

Hence, $(2-r)AB^n + v \subseteq rK$. Since K is in John position, det $\left(\frac{2-r}{r}A\right) \leq 1$ from where

$$\det(A) \le \left(\frac{r}{2-r}\right)^n < 1,$$

which contradicts the fact that $A \in \mathcal{D}$.

<u>Convex</u>: Let $(A, v), (B, w) \in \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$, and $\lambda \in [0, 1]$. By **f3**, **f4**, f is non-decreasing. Using this

fact, the convexity of the gauge function of K and f2,

$$L_{r}(\lambda(A,v) + (1-\lambda)(B,w)) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f_{r}(||(\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B)x + (\lambda v + (1-\lambda)w)||_{K})g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx$$

$$= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f_{r}(||\lambda(Ax+v) + (1-\lambda)(Bx+w)||_{K})g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} f_{r}(\lambda||Ax+v||_{K} + (1-\lambda)||Bx+w||_{K})g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx \qquad (2.11)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} (\lambda f_{r}(||Ax+v||_{K}) + (1-\lambda)f_{r}(||Bx+w||_{K}))g_{r}(|x|_{2})dx$$

$$= \lambda L_{r}(A,v) + (1-\lambda)L_{r}(B,w),$$

and this is the desired inequality.

Proposition 2.5. Assume g5, f3, then for $r \in (1/2, 1)$ we have $L_r(Id, 0) \leq C$ where C is a constant depending only on f and n.

Proof. By $\mathbf{g5}$ and polar coordinates, we get

$$L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{(2 - r)B^n} f_r(||x||_K) dx$$

$$= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{S^{n-1}} \int_0^{2 - r} s^{n-1} f_r(s||\xi||_K) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$$

Since K is in John position, then $S^{n-1} \subset K$. From where it follows $||\xi||_K \leq 1$ for all $\xi \in S^{n-1}$. Furthermore, since f_r is non-decreasing

$$L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) \le \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{S^{n-1}} \int_0^{2-r} s^{n-1} f_r(s) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$$

Making the substitution s = 1 + (1 - r)t, recalling that $f_r(s) = f(t)$ and using **f3** we arrive at

$$L_{r}(\mathrm{Id},0) \leq \int_{S^{n-1}} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^{1} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$$

$$\leq \int_{S^{n-1}} \int_{-1}^{1} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$$

$$\leq 2^{n-1} \operatorname{vol}_{n-1}(S^{n-1}) \int_{-1}^{1} f(t) dt \leq C.$$

Lemma 2.3. Let $n \ge 2, A, B \in GL_n(\mathbb{R})$ and $v, w \in \mathbb{R}^n$ be such that Ax + v is a multiple of Bx + w for every x in an open set $U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$. Then there exists $a \ne 0$ for which A = aB and v = aw.

Proof. First, we can assume that $Ax + v \neq 0$ for every $x \in U$, because if it does not we consider

the open set $U \setminus \{-A^{-1}v\}$. The same we can assume for (B, w), that is, $Bx + w \neq 0$ for all $x \in U$. Now since Ax + v is a multiple of Bx + w for every x, then there is a function $a : U \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$Ax + v = a(x)(Bx + w).$$
 (2.12)

For any $x_0 \in U$, choose a coordinate *i* for which $(Bx_0 + w)_i \neq 0$. Thus,

$$a(x) = \frac{(Ax+v)_i}{(Bx+w)_i}$$

guarantees that a(x) is a C^{∞} function near x_0 .

Taking the directional derivative of equation (2.12) with respect to x, in the direction of a vector x_1 , we arrive at

$$Ax_1 = \langle \nabla a(x), x_1 \rangle (Bx + w) + a(x)Bx_1.$$

$$(2.13)$$

Now taking in (2.13), the directional derivative with respect to x, in the direction of x_2 , at $x = x_0$

$$0 = (x_1^T Ha(x_0)x_2)(Bx_0 + w) + \langle \nabla a(x_0), x_1 \rangle Bx_2 + \langle \nabla a(x_0), x_2 \rangle Bx_1.$$

We claim that $\nabla a(x_0) = 0$. Indeed, if $\nabla a(x_0) \neq 0$ and $B \nabla a(x_0)$ is parallel to $Bx_0 + w$ it is enough for us to take $x_1 = \nabla a(x_0)$ and x_2 orthogonal to $\nabla a(x_0)$ to obtain

$$0 = (\nabla a(x_0)^T H a(x_0) x_2) (B x_0 + w) + \langle \nabla a(x_0), \nabla a(x_0) \rangle B x_2,$$

which implies $B\nabla a(x_0) = 0$ because Bx_2 is not parallel to $B\nabla a(x_0)$. This contradicts the fact that B is invertible.

If $B\nabla a(x_0)$ is not parallel to $Bx_0 + w$ we take $x_1 = x_2 = \nabla a(x_0)$ to get

$$0 = (\nabla a(x_0)^T Ha(x_0) \nabla a(x_0))(Bx_0 + w) + 2\langle \nabla a(x_0), \nabla a(x_0) \rangle B \nabla a(x_0),$$

which implies $B\nabla a(x_0) = 0$ and we conclude that $\nabla a(x_0) = 0$.

For $x = x_0$, by (2.13)

$$Ax_1 = \langle \nabla a(x_0), x_1 \rangle (Bx_0 + w) + a(x_0)Bx_1$$
$$= ((Bx_0 + w) \otimes \nabla a(x_0))x_1 + a(x_0)Bx_1$$

and the equality for every x_1 implies

$$A = (Bx_0 + w) \otimes \nabla a(x_0) + a(x_0)B.$$
 (2.14)

By (2.14) becomes $A = a(x_0)B$, and by (2.12) for $x = x_0$ we get

$$a(x_0)Bx_0 + v = a(x_0)(Bx_0 + w)$$

which implies $v = a(x_0)w$.

Finally $A \in \operatorname{GL}_n(\mathbb{R})$ implies $a = a(x_0) \neq 0$. The proof is complete.

2.3.2 Main Results in the geometric setting

Our first result is an immediate consequence of the Lagrange multipliers and explicitly gives us a centered and isotropic measure from a function F satisfying some conditions. Consider the set

 $\mathcal{F} = \{F : \mathbb{R} \to [0,\infty) : F \text{ is non-decreasing, convex, strictly convex in } [0,\infty), \text{ and } F'(0) > 0\}.$ (2.15)

Theorem 2.7. Let K be a convex body in John position. Choose any finite positive and non-zero measure ν in S^{n-1} with support inside $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$, and any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$. Consider the convex functional $I_{\nu} : \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$I_{\nu}(M,w) = \int_{S^{n-1}} F(\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle) d\nu(\xi).$$

If the restriction of I_{ν} to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive then for any global minimum (M_0, w_0) , the measure

$$F'(\langle \xi, M_0\xi + w_0 \rangle)d\nu(\xi)$$

is non-negative, non-zero, centered and isotropic.

By Lemma 2.2, if I_{ν} has an isolated local minimum, then it must be coercive so the coercivity can be established locally once a minimum is found.

Let us consider the situation where $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ is finite. In this case, a natural choice of ν is the counting measure c.

Corollary 2.1. Let K be a convex body in John position and assume

$$S^{n-1} \cap \partial K = \{\xi_1, \dots, \xi_m\}.$$

Choose any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$. Consider the convex functional $I_c : \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$I_c(M, w) = \sum_{i=1}^m F(\langle \xi_i, M\xi_i + w \rangle).$$

If the restriction of I_c to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive then for any global minimum (M_0, w_0) , the numbers

 $c_i = F'(\langle \xi_i, M_0 \xi_i + w_0 \rangle), i = 1, \dots, m,$

together with the vectors ξ_i , i = 1, ..., m, satisfy equation (2.1).

For a convex body L, the 0-th curvature measure $C_0(L, \cdot)$ is a measure in ∂L that generalizes the Gauss-Kronecker curvature $\kappa(x)$ of ∂L , for sets with non-smooth boundary (see, [46, Section

4 and formula (4.10)]). By [46, (4.25)], if L is C^2 -smooth, and $A \subseteq \partial L$, we have

$$C_0(L,A) = \int_A \kappa(x) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(x).$$
(2.16)

We shall need the following property.

Proposition 2.6 ([46], Theorem 4.5.1). The support of the measure $C_0(\operatorname{conv} A, \cdot)$ is exactly A, where $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ is any set.

For the convex body K there is a canonical choice of measure ν given by

$$\nu_K = C_0(\operatorname{conv}(S^{n-1} \cap \partial K), \cdot),$$

and will play a special role in Theorem 2.9 below. Depending on the set $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ and the measure ν , the function I_{ν} might or might not have a minimum. This can be a consequence of a "bad choice" of ν , or of the fact that $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ is degenerate in some sense. To make this precise we recall the following properties about John position. A proof can be found for the symmetric case in [5, proof of Theorem 2.1.10 and Lemma 2.1.13]. In the general case, the proof is analogue.

Theorem 2.8. Let L be any convex body. The following statements are equivalent

- (i) L is in John position;
- (ii) $B^n \subseteq L$ and for every $(M, w) \in (\text{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \{(0,0)\}$ there exists $\xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial L$ for which $\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle \ge 0$;
- (iii) $B^n \subseteq L$ and $\left(\frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Id}, 0\right) \in \operatorname{conv}(\{(\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) : \xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial L\}).$

Theorem 2.9. The following statements are equivalent

- (i) The restriction of I_{ν} to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive;
- (ii) For every $(M, w) \in (\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \{(0, 0)\}$

$$\nu(\{\xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K : \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle > 0\}) > 0;$$

If $\nu = \nu_K$ or if $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ is finite and $\nu = c$, the statements above are also equivalent to the following:

(iii) $(\frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Id}, 0)$ lies in the interior of $\operatorname{conv}(\{(\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) : \xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K\}) \subseteq \operatorname{Sym}_{n,1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, where the interior is taken with respect to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

Proof. We start by proving that $(i) \Rightarrow (ii)$. Assume by contradiction that for some $(M, w) \in (\text{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \{(0,0)\}$ it holds $\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle \leq 0$ for ν -almost every ξ . For $\lambda > 1$, since F is

non-decreasing,

$$\begin{split} I_{\nu}(\lambda(M,w)) &= \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} F(\lambda \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle) d\nu \\ &\leq \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} F(\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle) d\nu \\ &= I_{\nu}(M,w), \end{split}$$

which contradicts the coercivity of I_{ν} .

Now suppose that it holds (*ii*). Denote by $x_{+} = \max\{x, 0\}$ the positive part of x and consider the function

$$E(M,w) = \int_{S^{n-1}} \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle_+ d\nu.$$

By hypothesis, E is positive in $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{(0,0)\}$. By Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11, the function E is continuous, and there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $E(M,w) \ge \varepsilon$ for every $(M,w) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ with ||(M,w)|| = 1. Using the comparison $F(x) \ge F'(0)x_+$ and writing $(\overline{M}, \overline{w}) = ||(M,w)||^{-1}(M,w)$, we deduce that

$$I_{\nu}(M,w) \ge \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(0)\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle_{+} d\nu$$

$$\ge ||(M,w)|| \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(0)\langle \xi, \bar{M}\xi + \bar{w} \rangle_{+} d\nu$$

$$\ge ||(M,w)||F'(0)\varepsilon,$$

which implies the coercivity of I_{ν} .

So far we have shown that $(i) \Leftrightarrow (ii)$. Now we assume (iii) for $\nu = \nu_K$ and show that it holds (ii). Let $(M, w) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{(0,0)\}$. First we show that there exists $\xi_0 \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ such that $\langle \xi_0, M\xi_0 + w \rangle > 0$. Indeed, $(\frac{\operatorname{Id}}{n}, 0)$ belongs to the boundary of the half-space $F = \{(N, u) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n : \langle (N, u), (M, w) \rangle \leq 0 \}$, so by the hypothesis, we cannot have $\operatorname{conv}(\{\xi \otimes \xi : \xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K\}) \subseteq F$.

Now we may find $\varepsilon > 0$ such that $|\xi - \xi_0|_2 < \varepsilon$ implies $\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle > 0$ as well. Since ξ_0 is in the support of ν_K , by Proposition 2.6 we have $\nu_K(B(\xi_0, \varepsilon)) > 0$. This implies that

$$\nu_K(\{\xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K : \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle > 0\}) > 0.$$

The implication $(ii) \Rightarrow (iii)$ for $\nu = \nu_K$ follows because $\nu(\{\xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K : \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle > 0\}) > 0$ implies $\{\xi \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K : \langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle > 0\}$ is non-empty.

To finish, if $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$ is finite and $\nu = c$ then $\operatorname{conv}(S^{n-1} \cap \partial K)$ is a polytope and ν_K is an atomic measure supported in $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$, by Proposition 2.6 again. The equivalence then follows from the case $\nu = \nu_K$.

Notice that these conditions do not depend on the choice of F but only on the measure ν . Theorem 2.9 shows that the condition of coercivity in Theorem 2.7 corresponds to a generic situation. **Example 2.1.** Consider K the Octagon that is in John position. The set of contact points between K and B^2 is given by

$$S^1 \cap \partial K = \{\pm(1,0), \pm(0,1), \pm(1,1), \pm(1,-1)\}.$$

Figure 2.4: Contact points between K and B^2 .



Source: Compiled by the author.

For each matrix $M = \begin{pmatrix} a & b \\ b & -a \end{pmatrix} \in \operatorname{Sym}_{2,0}(\mathbb{R})$ and vector $w = (c, d) \in \mathbb{R}^2$, we can show that for some $i = 1, \ldots, 8$, it holds

$$\langle \xi_i, M\xi_i + w \rangle > 0.$$

Here $a, b, c, d \in \mathbb{R}$ are such that at least one of them is non-zero. Therefore, by Theorem 2.9, the functional

$$I_c(M,w) = \sum_{i=1}^{8} e^{\langle \xi_i, M\xi_i + w \rangle},$$

given in Corollary 2.1, is coercive.

Proof of Theorem 2.7. By Theorem 1.19, the set $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is the orthogonal complement of (Id, 0) in $\operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Now we compute the derivative of I_{ν} in the direction of (V, w), at the point (M, v) and we use the Lemma 1.3

$$\begin{split} \langle \nabla I_{\nu}(M,v), (V,w) \rangle &= \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle) \langle \nabla(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle), (V,w) \rangle d\nu \\ &= \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle) \langle \xi, V\xi + w \rangle d\nu \\ &= \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle) (\langle \xi \otimes \xi, V \rangle + \langle \xi, w \rangle) d\nu \\ &= \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle) \langle (\xi \otimes \xi, \xi), (V,w) \rangle d\nu \\ &= \left\langle \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle) (\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) d\nu, (V,w) \right\rangle. \end{split}$$

We deduce that

$$\nabla I_{\nu}(M,v) = \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M\xi + v \rangle)(\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) d\nu$$

since this expression already in $\operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

The gradient of the function $\psi(M, v) = \operatorname{tr}(M)$ is $\nabla \psi(M, v) = (\operatorname{Id}, 0)$. Since $\psi^{-1}(\{0\}) = \operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, $(M_0, w_0) \in \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is a singular point of I_{ν} and 0 is a regular value of ψ , then by Theorem 1.16 there exists $\lambda > 0$ such that

$$\nabla I_{\nu}(M_0, w_0) = \lambda \nabla \psi(M_0, w_0),$$

that is,

$$\int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle)(\xi \otimes \xi, \xi) d\nu = \lambda(\mathrm{Id}, 0).$$

Equivalently,

$$\int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle)(\xi \otimes \xi) d\nu = \lambda \operatorname{Id}$$

$$\int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle)\xi d\nu = 0.$$
(2.17)

Since F is non-decreasing, $F'(\langle \xi, M_0\xi + w_0 \rangle) \geq 0$. Taking traces in equation (2.17) we get

$$\lambda = \frac{1}{n} \int_{S^{n-1}} F'(\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle) d\nu$$

By Theorem 2.9, we know that $\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle > 0$ for a set of positive ν -measure. Since $F'(x) \ge 0$ for every x and F'(x) > 0 for $x \ge 0$, we deduce that $\lambda > 0$ and the proof is complete.

Theorem 2.10. Let K be a convex body in John position and let f, g satisfy all the properties **f1** to **g5**, then for every $r \in (1/2, 1)$ the restriction of L_r to $(\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has a unique minimum (A_r, v_r) with $\lim_{r \to 1^-} (A_r, v_r) = (\text{Id}, 0)$. Likewise, the restriction of the I_r to

$$S_r = \left(\frac{(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) - \operatorname{Id}}{1 - r}\right) \times \mathbb{R}^n$$

has the unique minimum $(M_r, v_r) = \left(\frac{A - \mathrm{Id}}{1 - r}, \frac{v_r}{1 - r}\right)$ with $tr\left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F}\right) \to 0$ as $r \to 1^-$.

Remark 2.1. The fact that $(A_r, v_r) \to (\mathrm{Id}, 0)$ is saying that the position of K that minimizes L_r , converges to the John position as $r \to 1^-$. The functional I_r is a "blowup" of L_r , by a change of coordinates that concentrates near (Id, 0) and stretches the distances by a factor of $\frac{1}{1-r}$. The restriction of L_r to the smooth surface $(\mathrm{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ takes the same values as the restriction of I_r to \mathcal{S}_r . Now notice that in a neighborhood of the origin, as $r \to 1^-$, the surface \mathcal{S}_r approaches the tangent space to $(\mathrm{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ at (Id, 0), which is $\mathrm{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. At the same time, $-(M_r, w_r)$ is the incremental quotient of (A_r, v_r) at r = 1. The statement that tr $\left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F}\right) \to 0$ means that the line going through Id and M_r gets more and more parallel to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R})$.

Proof of Theorem 2.10. First we show that for $r \in (1/2, 1)$, the restriction of L_r to $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has exactly one global minimum (A_r, v_r) .

Since by Proposition 2.3 L_r is coercive, by Proposition 2.4 it is convex and $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is closed and convex, then L_r admits at least one minimum. Assume the minimum is attained in two different points (A, v) and (B, w). Since by Proposition 2.4 L_r is convex, then there is equality in equation (2.11) for every $\lambda \in [0, 1]$ and since f_r is strictly increasing in $[r, +\infty)$, Ax + v and Bx + w are multiples for every $x \in (2 - r)B^n$ such that $||Ax + v||_K > r$ or $||Bx + w||_K > r$. We claim that $((2 - r)AB^n + v) \setminus rK$ has non-empty interior. Indeed, since $(2 - r)AB^n + v$ and rKare convex bodies, then to say that $((2 - r)AB^n + v) \setminus rK$ has empty interior is the same as to say that $((2 - r)AB^n + v) \subseteq rK$, that is, $(\frac{2-r}{r}AB^n + v) \subseteq K$. And since K is in John position, then det $(\frac{2-r}{r}A) \leq 1$, meaning

$$\det(A) \le \left(\frac{r}{2-r}\right)^n < 1$$

which contradicts the fact that $A \in \mathcal{D}$. Thus, by Lemma 2.3 there exists a > 0 such that

$$A = aB, v = aw.$$

If a = 1 we are done. Assume without loss of generality that a > 1. Since $(AB^n + v) \setminus rK$ has non-empty interior (because K is in John position and $\det(A) = a \det(B) > 1$) then there exists $x \in B^n$ (where g_r is non-zero) such that $Ax + v \in (rK)^c$ (where f_r is strictly increasing). From where it follows that

$$L_r(B, w) < L_r(A, v),$$

which is absurd.

Now we show that $A_r \in \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$. If $\det(A_r) > 1$ then again $(A_r B^n + v_r) \setminus rK$ has non-empty interior and

$$L_r(\det(A_r)^{-1/n}(A_r, v_r)) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||\det(A_r)^{-1/n}(A_rx + v_r)||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$$

$$< \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||A_rx + v_r||_K) g_r(|x|_2) dx$$

$$= L_r(A_r, v_r).$$

This last inequality contradicts the minimality of (A_r, v_r) . We conclude then that $A_r \in \partial \mathcal{D} =$ $\mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathrm{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}).$

Denote $M_r = \frac{A_r - \mathrm{Id}}{1 - r}$, $w_r = \frac{v_r}{1 - r}$. Since $A_r \in \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$, then by equation (2.4) we have $I_r(M_r, w_r) = L_r(A_r, v_r)$ and (M_r, w_r) is the unique global minimum of the restriction of I_r to $\left((\mathrm{Sym}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) - \mathrm{Id}\right)$

$$\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})\cap\operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}))-\operatorname{Id}}{1-r}\right)\times\mathbb{R}^n.$$

Now let us prove that $(A_r, v_r) \to (\mathrm{Id}, 0)$. Assume that (A_r, v_r) does not converge to $(\mathrm{Id}, 0)$. By Propositions 2.3 and 2.5, the sequence $\{(A_r, v_r)\}_r$ is bounded. Then there is a sequence $r_k \to 1^-$ such that $\{(A_{r_k}, v_{r_k})\}_k$ converges. Assume that $(A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \to (A^*, v^*) \in (\mathrm{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, with $(A^*, v^*) \neq (\mathrm{Id}, 0)$. Since the John position is unique up to orthogonal transformations and $A^* \in \mathrm{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})$, the set $(A^*B^n + v^*) \setminus K$ has positive Lebesgue measure. Take $\mu < 1$ such that $\mu A^*B^n + v^* \setminus K$ has positive Lebesgue measure. For large k, we have $\mu A^*B^n + v^* \subseteq A_{r_k}B^n + v_{r_k}$. By Fatou's Lemma 1.10,

$$\begin{split} \liminf_{k \to \infty} L_{r_k}(A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) &\geq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus B^n} \liminf_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{1 - r_k} f_{r_k}(||x||_K) g_{r_k}(|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2) dx \\ &\geq \int_{\mu A^* B^n + v^* \setminus K} \liminf_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{1 - r_k} f_{r_k}(||x||_K) g(0) dx \\ &= +\infty, \end{split}$$

which is absurd because by minimality of (A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) and Proposition 2.5,

$$L_{r_k}(A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \le L_{r_k}(\mathrm{Id}, 0) \le C.$$

Note that we used for large k

$$g_{r_k}(|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x - v_{r_k})|_2) \ge g(0)$$

in $\mu A^*B^n + v^* \setminus K$, because if $x = \mu A^*\tilde{x} + v^*$, where $\tilde{x} \in B^n$, $||x||_K > 1$, we have

$$x \in \mu A^* B^n + v^* \setminus K \Rightarrow A_{r_k}^{-1}(\mu A^* \tilde{x} + v^* - v_{r_k}) \subseteq A_{r_k}^{-1}(A_{r_k} B^n) = B^n \Rightarrow |A_{r_k}^{-1}(x - v_{r_k})|_2 \le 1$$

and by $\mathbf{g2}$ it follows that

$$g_{r_k}(|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) = g\left(\frac{|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2 - 1}{1-r}\right) \ge g(0).$$

It remains to show that $\operatorname{tr}\left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F}\right) \to 0$. Recall that the trace is the differential of det at $\operatorname{Id} \in \operatorname{M}_n(\mathbb{R})$ and by Taylor 1.18,

$$\det(\mathrm{Id} + V) = 1 + \mathrm{tr}(V) + o(||V||_F)$$

where $\frac{o(\varepsilon)}{\varepsilon} \to 0$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Taking $V = (1 - r)M_r$, we get

$$1 = \det(A_r)$$

= det(Id + (1 - r)M_r)
= 1 + (1 - r)tr(M_r) + o((1 - r)||M_r||_F).

Therefore,

$$\operatorname{tr}\left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F}\right) = \frac{\operatorname{tr}(M_r)}{||M_r||_F} = -\frac{o((1-r)||M_r||_F)}{(1-r)||M_r||_F} \to 0$$

as $r \to 1^-$.

The functional I_r captures the asymptotic behaviour of the minimizers (A_r, v_r) when $r \to 1^-$, as following theorem explains.

Theorem 2.11. Assume K has a C^1 -smooth boundary and all the properties **f1** to **g5** are satisfied. The functional $I_r(M, w)$ is extends continuously to r = 1 as

$$I_1(M,w) = \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} F(\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}\xi,$$

where F is the convolution $F(x) = f * \bar{g}(x), \bar{g}(x) = g(-x)$ and satisfies the conditions of Theorem 2.7. Moreover, $I_r \to I_1$ as $r \to 1^-$, uniformly in compact sets.

Thus we obtain $I_1 = I_{\mathcal{H}^{n-1}}$, where \mathcal{H}^{n-1} is the (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure restricted to $S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$.

Proof. By Proposition 1.4, we have

$$\begin{split} I_r(M,w) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1} (x - (1-r)w)|_2) dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\partial K} \int_0^\infty s^{n-1} f_r(s||z||_K) g_r(|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1} (sz - (1-r)w)|_2) \\ &\times h_K(n^K(z)) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

By Taylor expansion we obtain for any $x, w \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|x+w|_{2} = |x|_{2} + \left\langle \frac{x}{|x|_{2}}, w \right\rangle + o(|w|_{2}).$$
(2.18)

We will denote by $o((1-r)^a)$ (resp. o(1)) any function of the involved parameters M, w, r, s, t, z, satisfying

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-}} \frac{o((1-r)^a)}{(1-r)^a} = 0 \left(\text{resp. } \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} o(1) = 0 \right),$$

where the limits are uniform in compact sets with respect to the parameters. Likewise, O(1) will denote any bounded function. For any $z, w \in \mathbb{R}^n, s \ge r > 0, M \in B_r \subseteq M_n(\mathbb{R})$ (recall that B_r is the domain of functional I_r),

$$(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(sz - (1-r)w) = (sz - (1-r)w) - (1-r)M(sz - (1-r)w) + o(1-r)$$
$$= sz - (1-r)(sMz + w) + o(1-r).$$
(2.19)

Using (2.19) and (2.18),

$$\begin{aligned} |(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(sz - (1-r)w)|_2 &= |sz - (1-r)(sMz + w) + o(1-r)|_2 \\ &= s \left| z - (1-r)\left(Mz + \frac{1}{s}w\right) + o(1-r) \right|_2 \\ &= s \left(|z|_2 - (1-r)\left\langle \frac{z}{|z|_2}, Mz + \frac{1}{s}w\right\rangle \right) + o(1-r). \end{aligned}$$

Putting all together and making the substitution s = 1 + (1 - r)t, we get

$$\begin{split} I_r(M,w) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\partial K} \int_0^\infty s^{n-1} f_r(s) g_r(|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1} (sz - (1-r)v)|_2) \\ &\times h_K(n^K(z)) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \\ &= \int_{\partial K} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^\infty (1 + (1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\times g_r\left(\left| (1 + (1-r)t) \left(\left(\left| z|_2 - (1-r) \left\langle \frac{z}{|z|_2}, Mz + \frac{1}{s}w \right\rangle \right) + o(1-r) \right) \right|_2 \right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \\ &= \int_{\partial K} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^\infty (1 + (1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\times g\left(\frac{|z|_2 - 1}{1-r} + t(|z|_2 + o(1)) - \left\langle \frac{z}{|z|_2}, Mz + v + o(1) \right\rangle + o(1) \right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

Notice that $|z|_2 = 1$ for $z \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$, $|z|_2 > 1$ for $z \in \partial K \setminus S^{n-1}$ and that $n^K(z) = z, h_K(n^K(z)) = h_K(z) = 1$ for every $z \in S^{n-1} \cap \partial K$. Moreover,

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-}} \frac{|z|_2 - 1}{1 - r} \to \infty$$

in $\partial K \setminus S^{n-1}$.

Also, by **f3** the integrand is 0 for t < -1, then

$$\begin{split} I_r(M,w) &= \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} \int_{-1}^{\infty} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\quad \times g\left(-\langle \xi, M\xi + w + o(1) \rangle + t(1+o(1)) + o(1)\right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi) \\ &\quad + \int_{\partial K \setminus S^{n-1}} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^{\infty} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\quad \times g\left(\frac{|z|_2-1}{1-r} + t(|z|_2+o(1)) + O(1) + o(1)\right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

To prove the uniform convergence in compact sets, consider a convergent sequence $(M_k, w_k) \rightarrow (M, w)$ as $r_k \rightarrow 1^-$. By property **g5**, the function in the second integral is zero for $t \geq C$ where C is independent of k. The functions f, g are thus uniformly bounded in the support of both integrals, and we may apply the Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11 to obtain (thanks to property **g5**)

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} I_{r_k}(M_k, w_k) = \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(t)g(-\langle \xi, M\xi + w \rangle + t)dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi).$$

Finally, we must show that F satisfies the properties of Theorem 2.7. First, F is non-negative because $f(t)g(t-x) \ge 0$, for all $(x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}$. Second F is non-decreasing because since g is non-increasing then \overline{g} is non-decreasing and

$$F'(x) = -\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(t)g'(t-x)dt = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(x-t)g'(-t)dt = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f(x-t)\bar{g}'(t)dt \ge 0.$$

By $\mathbf{f1}, \mathbf{g1}, f$ and g are locally Lipschitz and hence absolutely continuous and differentiable a.e., then F is twice differentiable a.e. and by $\mathbf{f4}, \mathbf{g3}, \mathbf{g4}, \mathbf{g5}$

$$F''(x) = \int_{-1}^{1} f'(x-t)\bar{g}'(t)dt \ge 0,$$

showing that F is convex. To see the strict convexity in $[0, \infty)$ take any x > 0. If F''(x) = 0, since $\bar{g}'(t) > 0$ in (-1, 1), the last inequality implies that f' = 0 in a set of positive measure inside (x - 1, x + 1), and this contradicts **f4**.

As in the last remark made at the end of Section 2.2 with respect to the measure ν_r , to obtain the measure (2.7) one requires the computation of (A_r, v_r) for every r close to 1. The reason why Theorem 2.7 follows directly, is that the information of the curve (A_r, v_r) that is necessary to compute the isotropic measure, is contained in (M_0, w_0) . That is the content of the last theorem.

Theorem 2.12. Assume all the properties **f1** to **g5** are satisfied and the function I_1 restricted to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has a unique global minimum (M_0, w_0) , then $\frac{\partial(A_r, v_r)}{\partial r}\Big|_{r=1}$ exists and is equal to $-(M_0, w_0)$.

In this case, if (\bar{A}_r, \bar{v}_r) is any curve in $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ of the form

$$(\bar{A}_r, \bar{v}_r) = (\mathrm{Id}, 0) + (1-r)(M_0, w_0) + o(1-r),$$

the measure

$$\frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(||x||_K)g_r(|\bar{A}_r^{-1}(x-\bar{v}_r)|_2)dx$$

converges weakly to centered and isotropic measure $F'(\langle \xi, M_0\xi + w_0 \rangle) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$.

In particular this is true for its linear part $(\bar{A}_r, \bar{v}_r) = (\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M_0, (1-r)w_0)$ and for $(\bar{A}_r, \bar{v}_r) = (A_r, v_r)$ as well.

Proof. First we prove that if I_1 has a unique global minimum (M_0, w_0) , then (M_r, w_r) converges to (M_0, w_0) . By Lemma 2.2, I_1 is coercive. Then there exists R > 0 such that $(M, w) \in$ $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n, ||(M, w)|| \ge R$ implies

$$I_1(M, w) \ge C + 2,$$

where C given in Proposition 2.5 is such that $L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) \leq C$.

Let $B_R = \{(M, w) \in \text{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n : ||(M, w)|| \le R\}$. Since I_1 is continuous in the compact set B_R , there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$I_1(M, w) \ge C + 1$$

for every $(M, w) \in B_R$ with $|tr(M)| < \varepsilon$. By Theorem 2.11, there is $r_0 \in (1/2, 1)$ such that for every $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and $(M, w) \in B_R$,

$$|I_r(M, w) - I_1(M, w)| \le 1/2$$

Increasing r_0 if necessary, we may assume that for every $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and $\lambda \in [0, 1]$,

$$\det(\lambda A_r + (1 - \lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \le \frac{C + 1/2}{C + 1/4} = 1 + \frac{1}{4C + 1}$$

and that $\left| \operatorname{tr} \left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F} \right) \right| \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{R}$ (last part of Theorem 2.10). First we claim that $(M_r, w_r) \in B_R$ for $r \in (r_0, 1)$. Assume by contraction that $(M_r, w_r) \notin B_R$ for some $r \in (r_0, 1)$, and consider $\lambda < 1$ such that $||\lambda(M_r, w_r)|| = R$, then since $|\operatorname{tr}(\lambda M_r)| \leq \frac{||\lambda M_r||_F}{R} \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon$,

$$I_r(\lambda(M_r, w_r)) \ge I_1(\lambda(M_r, w_r)) - \frac{1}{2} \ge C + 1 - \frac{1}{2} = C + \frac{1}{2}.$$

By the convexity of \mathcal{D} ,

$$(\mathrm{Id},0) + (1-r)\lambda(M_r,w_r) = \lambda(A_r,v_r) + (1-r)(\mathrm{Id},0) \in \mathcal{D}$$

from where it follows that

$$L_r(\lambda(A_r, v_r) + (1 - \lambda)(\mathrm{Id}, 0)) = \det(\lambda A_r + (1 - \lambda) \mathrm{Id})^{-1} I_r(\lambda(M_r, w_r))$$

$$\geq \left(\frac{C + 1/2}{C + 1/4}\right)^{-1} (C + 1/2)$$

$$= C + 1/4$$

$$\geq L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) + 1/4$$

$$\geq L_r(A_r, v_r) + 1/4.$$

We obtain the inequalities

$$L_r(\lambda(A_r, v_r) + (1 - \lambda)(\mathrm{Id}, 0)) > L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) \ge L_r(A_r, v_r)$$

contradicting the convexity of L_r , that is, $(M_r, w_r) \in B_R$ for $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and the claim is proved. For any matrix $M \in \text{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R})$ consider

$$M^{(r)} = \frac{\det(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1/n}(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M) - \mathrm{Id}}{1-r}$$

and notice that it belongs to $\frac{(\operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})) - \operatorname{Id}}{1-r}$ for r close to 1. We also have

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-}} M^{(r)} = \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} \frac{\det(\mathrm{Id} + (1 - r)M)^{-1/n} - 1}{1 - r} \mathrm{Id} + \det(\mathrm{Id} + (1 - r)M)^{-1/n}M$$
$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \Big|_{t=0} (\det(\mathrm{Id} + tM)^{-1/n} \mathrm{Id}) + M$$
$$= -\frac{1}{n} \mathrm{tr}(-M) \mathrm{Id} + M$$
$$= M.$$

Now that $\{(M_r, v_r)\}_r$ is bounded, for every convergent sequence $(M_{r_k}, w_{r_k}) \to (M_0, w_0)$ with $r_k \to 1^-$, and for every $(M, w) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$

$$I_1(M_0, w_0) \leftarrow I_{r_k}(M_{r_k}, w_{r_k}) \le I_{r_k}(M^{(r_k)}, w) \to I_1(M, w)$$

so that (M_0, w_0) is the (unique) minimum of I_1 , and we deduce $(M_r, w_r) \to (M_0, w_0)$ as desired. Finally, we write

$$\frac{\partial(A_r, v_r)}{\partial r}\Big|_{r=1} = \lim_{r \to 1^-} \frac{(A_r, v_r) - (\mathrm{Id}, 0)}{r - 1}$$
$$= \lim_{r \to 1^-} (-M_r, -w_r)$$
$$= -(M_0, w_0).$$

For the second part of the theorem take δ any continuous function with compact support and write, as in the proof of Theorem 2.11,

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|\bar{A}_r^{-1}(x-\bar{v}_r)|_2) dx \\ &= \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} \int_{-1}^\infty \delta((1+(1-r)t)\xi) f'(t) g(-\langle \xi, M_0\xi + w_0 + o(1) \rangle + t(1+o(1)) + o(1)) \\ &\quad \times (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} h_K(n^K(\xi)) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi) \\ &\quad + \int_{\partial K \setminus S^{n-1}} \int_{-1}^\infty \delta((1+(1-r)t)z) f'(t) g\left(\frac{|z|_2 - 1}{1-r} + O(1) + t(|z|_2 + o(1))\right) \\ &\quad \times (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} h_K(n^K(\xi)) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi) \end{split}$$

hence by the Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11,

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|\bar{A}_r^{-1}(x-\bar{v}_r)|_2) dx \to \int_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K} \delta(\xi) F'(\langle \xi, M_0 \xi + w_0 \rangle d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi)$$
(2.20) as $r \to 1^-$.

Since (A_r, v_r) minimizes the functional L_r , then Lemma 2.1 guarantees the existence of $\lambda_r > 0$

such that

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K \otimes x dx = (1-r)\lambda_r \operatorname{Id}_r \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \nabla ||x||_K dx = 0.$$

Moreover, by equations (2.5) and (2.6) we obtain

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \mathbf{1}_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K}(x) x \otimes x dx = (1-r)\lambda_r \operatorname{Id}_{\mathcal{H}^n} \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2) \mathbf{1}_{S^{n-1} \cap \partial K}(x) x dx = 0.$$

By Proposition 1.5, the function $\frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(||x||_K)g_r(|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2)dx$ is a measure. By (2.20) we conclude that this measure weakly converges to $F'(\langle \xi, M_0\xi + w_0 \rangle d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(\xi))$ and by Theorem 2.7 this last measure is centered and isotropic. The proof is complete.

Remark 2.2. This type of construction is also valid for the Löwner position. To do so, it is enough to consider the following functionals

$$\tilde{L}_r(A, v) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(|Ax + v|_2) g_r(||x||_K) dx$$

and

$$\tilde{I}_r(M,w)\frac{1}{1-r}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(|x|_2)g_r(||(\mathrm{Id}+(1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)||_K)$$

The results follow in a similar way, and in most cases it is enough to switch roles K for B^n . Here, we consider f and g as before. This construction is described in [8].

2.3.3 Geometric Interpretation of the minimizer

Consider the functions $f = 1_{[-1,+\infty)}, g = 1_{(-\infty,0]}$. We have

$$f_r(||Ax+v||_K) = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if } Ax+v \notin rK \\ 0, \text{ if } Ax+v \in rK \end{cases}, \qquad g_r(|x|_2) = \begin{cases} 1, \text{ if } x \in B^n \\ 0, \text{ if } x \notin B^n \end{cases}$$

Then for $(A, v) \in \mathrm{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$

$$f_r(||Ax + v||_K)g_r(|x|_2) = 1_{AB^n + v \setminus rK}(x)$$

and, hence

$$L_r(A, v) = \frac{1}{1-r} \operatorname{vol}_n(AB^n + v \setminus rK).$$

This meaning that a minimum (A_r, v_r) of the restriction of L_r to $(\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ induces a maximal intersection position of radius r.

Unfortunately, this choice of f and g do not give L_r the desirable properties to work with critical point theory. For instance, it is not known in general if the maximal intersection position of

radius r is unique, because L_r is not convex.

As we know, assuming Conjecture 2.1 is true, we have that Proposition 2.1 holds. So a possible way to proceed with this work would be to assume uniqueness of the maximal intersection position of radius r and check if there is a possibility of weakening the hypothesis about f and g requested in the previous section. However, we chose to continue studying others things, as we will see.

Another geometric interpretation that we have seen (Theorem 2.12) for the minimizer (A_r, v_r) of the functional L_r is that the derivative of (A_r, v_r) for r = 1 equals to minus the minimizer of the functional I_1 , which is the limit of the functionals I_r for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

2.4 Explicit representations of Isotropic Measures in positive John and positive Löwner positions

One of the questions raised was if instead of considering a convex body and the unit Euclidean ball, we consider two convex bodies both different from the unit ball, and looking at the position of one of these bodies contained in the other, is it possible to construct a centered and isotropic measure supported at the points of contact of these bodies? We will see what it was possible to observe in this Section.

Let $K, L \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ be convex bodies containing the origin as an interior point. Replacing the Euclidean ball by L we can consider the affine image of L contained in K and ask us if there is a position with maximal volume among all such images. The answer is affirmative and this position was studied by many authors, including Giannopoulos, Perissinaki and Tsolomitis [25], Bastero and Romance [13], Gordon, Litvak, Meyer and Pajor [26] and Gruber and Schuster [27].

We say that $L \in \mathcal{K}^n$ is in maximal volume position inside in $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$ if L is its own maximal volume image inside K. Note that the maximal volume position of L inside K is not unique, as it can be seen by the example of a triangle inside the cube:





Source: Compiled by the author.

In this case, triangles L_1 and L_2 have the same volume and one is an affine position to the other.

There is a generalization of the classical John's Theorem 2.3 for the case where L is not the unit Euclidean ball. Giannopoulos, Perissinaki and Tsolomitis [25] proved the following theorem.

Theorem 2.13 ([25], Theorem 2.5). Let K, L be smooth enough convex bodies in \mathbb{R}^n , such that L is of maximal volume in K. If $z \in \text{int } L$, we can find contact points v_1, \ldots, v_m of K - z and L - z, contact points u_1, \ldots, u_m of the polar bodies $(K - z)^\circ$ and $(L - z)^\circ$, and positive real numbers c_1, \ldots, c_m such that

$$\langle u_i, v_i \rangle = 1, \qquad \sum_{i=1}^m c_i u_i \otimes v_i = \mathrm{Id}, \qquad \sum_{i=1}^m c_i u_i = 0.$$

When we finished the study presented in Section 2.3.2, our question was: Are we able to construct a centered and isotropic measure, supported at the points of contact between K and L, given that L is contained in K and has maximum volume among all its positions? Unfortunately the answer is not entirely straightforward. In fact, the method used by us does not fit into this setting (namely, Theorem 2.10), since the position of L in K of maximum volume is not unique and then the functionals L_r and I_r would not necessarily have a single minimizer. Furthermore, if we take a family that minimizes L_r , say $\{(A_r, v_r)\}_r$, we would not be able to guarantee the convergence $(A_r, v_r) \rightarrow (\mathrm{Id}, 0)$. And an important consequence of uniqueness that was heavily used in Theorem 2.10 is that the set $((2 - r)AL + v) \setminus rK$ has non-empty interior. For these reasons, we do not treat the general problem.

As mentioned before, Ball proved that for the classical John's theorem the existence of an isotropic measure supported on contact points is not only implied by, but also implies that K is in John position. For the setting in which both bodies are not the unit Euclidean ball, this characterization is not valid, since we do not have uniqueness of the maximal volume position. Note that this differs from the classic case, because the rotation of the Euclidean ball is the same ball, different from the general case. However, one does obtain an "if and only if" characterization of the position by the existence of a decomposition of the identity when considering a modification of the above position, namely the positive John position.

Definition 2.4. Let K, L be convex bodies with non-empty interior. We define a positive image of L in K to be a set of the form PL + v contained in K, with $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and P a positive-definite matrix. We say that K is in positive John position with respect to L if $L \subseteq K$ and L has maximal volume among all positive images of L in K.

The positive John position was defined by Artstein-Avidan and Putterman in [7], see also [13]. The advantage of working with the positive John position is due to the following proposition.

Proposition 2.7 ([7], Proposition 3.1). Let K, L be convex bodies with the origin in the interior of K, and consider the set of positive images of L inside K,

$$\mathcal{A}_{K,L} = \{ PL + v : P \text{ is defined positive}, v \in \mathbb{R}^n \text{ and } PL + v \subseteq K \}.$$

Then there is a unique element in $\mathcal{A}_{K,L}$ of maximal volume.

From this result we are able to use our tools to construct an isotropic and centered measure, supported on contact points between K and L, given that K is in positive maximal volume in L. And we can exactly because in this case we are going to have the "good properties" of Theorem 2.10 that are missing in the general case mentioned earlier.

Following Artstein and Putterman, instead of using the term "position of maximal volume among positive images" we call the image of L with maximal volume in K guaranteed by the above proposition, the *positive John image* of L in K.

A subtlety observed by Artstein and Putterman in [7] is that the positive-definite matrices do not form a group, that is, for a given image $L_1 = PL + v$ of L, the family of positive images of L_1 , namely $\{ML_1 + w : M \in \text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}), w \in \mathbb{R}^n\}$, does not coincide with the family of positive images of L, while in the case of the usual position of maximal volume between the bodies K and L it holds that $L_1 = ML + z$, where $(M, z) \in M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, is the affine image of L of maximal volume of L contained in K if and only if L_1 is itself in maximal volume position in K. And due to this observation, they obtained the following characterization.

Proposition 2.8 ([7], Proposition 3.2). For any two convex bodies K, L with non-empty interior, $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and a positive-definite matrix P, the body $L_1 = PL + v$ is the positive John image of Lin K if and only if $P^{\frac{1}{2}}L + P^{-\frac{1}{2}}v$ is in positive John position inside $P^{-\frac{1}{2}}K$.

Throughout the text the symmetric part of the matrix $x \otimes y$ will be denoted by $(x \otimes y)_{sym} := (x \otimes y - y \otimes x)$. Following [13], we say that (x, y) is a *contact pair* of K, L if $x \in \partial K \cap \partial L, y \in \partial K^{\circ} \cap \partial L^{\circ}$, and $\langle x, y \rangle = 1$. In other words, x is a common boundary point of K, L and y defines a supporting hyperplane to K and L at x.

The next theorem characterizes John positive position of K with respect to L in terms of contact points. It was first given in [13, Theorem 4], and reproven by different methods as [26, Corollary 4.4].

Theorem 2.14 ([7], Theorem 1.2). Let $K \in \mathcal{K}_0^n$, $L \in \mathcal{K}^n$. Then K is in positive John position with respect to L if and only if $L \subseteq K$ and there are contact pairs $(x_1, y_1), \ldots, (x_m, y_m)$ of K, L and $c_1, \ldots, c_m > 0$ such that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i (x_i \otimes y_i)_{sym} = \text{Id}, \qquad \sum_{i=1}^{m} c_i y_i = 0.$$
 (2.21)

For this position we can construct a centered and isotropic measure in the contact pairs. Our next step is to understand how to do this.

As before, consider $f, g : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ functions satisfying the conditions **f1** to **g5**. We define the functional $\tilde{L}_r : M_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\tilde{L}_r(A, v) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax + v||_K) g_r(||x||_L) dx,$$

and the functional $\tilde{I}_r: B_r \times \mathbb{R}^n \subseteq \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\tilde{I}_r(M,w) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(||(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)||_L) dx,$$

where again B_r is the set of matrices M such that $\mathrm{Id} + (1 - r)M$ is invertible. Note that

the difference between these operators and the operators in Section 2.3 is that we replace the Euclidean norm with the gauge function of L.

By construction, if $(A, v) \in SL_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ we have

$$\tilde{L}_r(A, v) = \tilde{I}_r\left(\frac{A - \mathrm{Id}}{1 - r}, \frac{v}{1 - r}\right).$$

Unlike the classical case, \tilde{L}_r is not invariant by orthogonal transformations. But that is not a problem, since we are considering the positive John position.

Again, consider (A_r, v_r) a global minimum of the restriction of \tilde{L}_r to the space $(\text{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Arguing similarly to that made in the classical case and following the same notation, we arrive at the following equations due to the Lagrange multipliers:

$$\begin{aligned} \lambda_r(A_r^{-T}, 0) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r'(||A_r x + v_r||_K) g_r(||x||_L) (\nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K \otimes x, \nabla ||A_r x + v_r||_K) dx \\ &= \frac{1}{(1-r)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(||A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)||_L) (\nabla ||x||_K \otimes A_r^{-1}(x - v_r), \nabla ||x||_K) dx \\ &= \frac{1}{(1-r)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r(||x||_K) g_r(||A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)||_L) ((\nabla ||x||_K \otimes x - \nabla ||x||_K \otimes v_r) A_r^{-T}, \nabla ||x||_K) dx \end{aligned}$$

which implies

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (||A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)||_L) (\nabla ||x||_K \otimes x) dx = (1-r)\lambda_r \operatorname{Id} \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (||A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)||_L) \nabla ||x||_K dx = 0.$$

We will show that the measure $\frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(||x||_K)g_r(||A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)||_L)dx$ concentrates near $\partial K \cap \partial L$ as $r \to 1^-$ and converges for some sequence $r_k \to 1^-$ to a centered isotropic measure, as in Theorem 2.14. This is because if $x \in \partial K \cap \partial L$, then $\nabla ||x||_K \in \partial K^\circ \cap \partial L^\circ$ and $\langle \nabla ||x||_K, x \rangle = 1$.

Since the gauge function has the property of being convex as the Euclidean norm (which in particular is a gauge function) and as we are going to assume the same properties for f and g, then the functionals \tilde{L}_r , \tilde{I}_r have the same good properties as the functionals L_r , I_r , respectively, and therefore the proofs of the results in this setting of positive John position follow very similarly. In this way, in order to avoid repetition, we will only mention the main points.

The following result, for example, follows as in Proposition 2.2.

Proposition 2.9. Assume f1, g1, g5 are satisfied and K has a C^1 -smooth boundary, then \tilde{L}_r, \tilde{I}_r are C^1 for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Throughout this section we assume that $K, L \subseteq \mathcal{K}_0^n$ are fixed convex bodies and K is in positive John position with respect to L.

Proposition 2.10. Assume **f2**, **f3**, **f4**, **g3**, then the family of functionals \tilde{L}_r restricted to $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive, uniformly for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Proof. Take any $(A, v) \in \mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$. Since L is a convex body containing the origin, there exists some centered ball B such that $B \subset \frac{1}{2}L$. The rest of the proof follows as in Proposition 2.3.

Proposition 2.11. Let $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and assume g3, g4, f2, f3, f4. The function \tilde{L}_r restrict to $\mathcal{D} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is positive and convex.

Proof. We proceed similar to Proposition 2.4.

Proposition 2.12. Assume g5, f3, then for $r \in (1/2, 1)$ we have $L_r(\mathrm{Id}, 0) \leq C$, where C is a constant depending only on f, K and n.

Proof. The proof follows as in Proposition 2.5.

2.4.1Main Results

Theorem 2.15. Let K, L be convex bodies in \mathbb{R}^n , where K has C^1 -smooth boundary and is in positive John position in L. Choose any finite positive and non-zero measure ν in ∂K with support inside $\partial K \cap \partial L$, and any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$ (see (2.15)). Consider the convex functional $I_{\nu}: \operatorname{Sym}_{n}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$I_{\nu}(M,w) = \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, Mz+w\rangle) d\nu(z).$$

If the restriction of I_{ν} to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive, then for any global minimum (M_0, w_0) , the measure

$$\frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}}F'(\langle\nabla||z||_{K},M_{0}z+w_{0}\rangle)d\nu(z)$$

is non-negative, non-zero, centered and isotropic.

Corollary 2.2. Let K be in positive John position in L and assume

$$\partial K \cap \partial L = \{x_1, \dots, x_m\}.$$

Choose any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$. Consider the convex functional $I_c : \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$I_{c}(M,w) = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{1}{|\nabla||x_{i}||_{K}|_{2}} F(\langle \nabla||x_{i}||_{K}, Mx_{i}+w\rangle).$$

If the restriction of I_c to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive then for any global minimum (M_0, w_0) the numbers

$$c_i = \frac{1}{|\nabla||x_i||_K|_2} F'(\langle \nabla||x_i||_K, M_0 z + w_0 \rangle), i = 1, \dots, m,$$

together with the vectors $x_i, \nabla ||x_i||_K$, $i = 1, \ldots, m$, are a decomposition of the identity as in (2.21).

Consider $\nu = \nu_{K_L} = C_0(\operatorname{conv}(\partial K \cap \partial L), \cdot)$, where C_0 is the 0-th curvature measure of $\operatorname{conv}(\partial K \cap \partial L)$ given by (2.16). Similar to Theorem 2.9, we have the following result.

Theorem 2.16. Under the assumptions of Theorem 2.15 the following statements are equivalent.

- 1. The restriction of I_{ν} to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive;
- 2. For every $(M, w) \in (\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \{(0, 0)\}$

$$\nu(\{z \in \partial K \cap \partial L : \langle \nabla ||z||_K, Mz + w \rangle > 0\}) > 0;$$

If $\nu = \nu_{K_L}$ or if $\partial K \cap \partial L$ is finite and $\nu = c$, the statements above are also equivalent to the following:

3. $\left(\frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Id}, 0\right)$ lies in the interior of $\operatorname{conv}(\{((x \otimes y)_{sym}, y) : (x, y) \text{ is a contact pair of } K, L\}) \subseteq \operatorname{Sym}_{n,1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, where the interior is taken with respect to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$.

Proof. The proof is similar to the proof of Theorem 2.9, replacing B^n by L and applying the Proposition 2.6 with the set $A = \partial K \cap \partial L$.

Proof of Theorem 2.15. We compute the derivative of I_{ν} in the direction of $(\overline{M}, \overline{v}) \in \text{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, at the point (M, v)

$$\begin{split} \langle \nabla I_{\nu}(M,v), (\bar{M},\bar{v}) \rangle &= \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, Mz+w \rangle) \langle \nabla||z||_{K}, \bar{M}z+\bar{v} \rangle d\nu \\ &= \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, Mz+w \rangle) (\langle \nabla||z||_{K} \otimes z, \bar{M} \rangle + \langle \nabla||z||_{K}, \bar{v} \rangle) d\nu \\ &= \left\langle \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, Mz+w \rangle) (\nabla||z||_{K} \otimes z, \nabla||z||_{K}) d\nu, (\bar{M}, \bar{v}) \right\rangle. \end{split}$$

As we are working in the ambient space which is $\operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, the gradient of I_{ν} in the first variable is the symmetric part of this matrix, that is,

$$\nabla I_{\nu}(M,v) = \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, Mz+w\rangle)((\nabla||z||_{L}\otimes z)_{sym}, \nabla||z||_{K}) d\nu$$

We already known that $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is the orthogonal complement of (Id, 0) in $\operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and that the gradient of the function $T(M, v) = \operatorname{tr}(M)$ is $\nabla T(M, v) = (\operatorname{Id}, 0)$. Then by Lagrange multipliers 1.16, we have the equality at a minimum (M_0, w_0) given by

$$\int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_K|_2} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_K, M_0 z + w_0\rangle)((\nabla||z||_K \otimes z)_{sym}, \nabla||z||_K) d\nu = \lambda(\mathrm{Id}, 0).$$

This clearly implies that

$$\int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, M_{0}z + w_{0}\rangle)(\nabla||z||_{K} \otimes z)_{sym} d\nu = \lambda \operatorname{Id}$$

$$\int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{L}, M_{0}z + w_{0}\rangle)\nabla||z||_{K} d\nu = 0.$$
(2.22)

Since F is non-decreasing, $F'(\langle \nabla ||z||_K, M_0 z + w_0 \rangle) \ge 0$. Taking traces in equation (2.22) we get

$$\lambda = \frac{1}{n} \int_{\partial K} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_K |_2} F'(\langle \nabla||z||_K, M_0 z + w_0 \rangle) d\nu.$$

By Theorem 2.16, we know that $\langle \nabla ||z||_K$, $M_0 z + w_0 \rangle > 0$ for a set of positive ν -measure. To finish we use the same argument made in Theorem 2.7, that is, since $F'(x) \ge 0$ for every x and F'(x) > 0 for $x \ge 0$, then $\lambda > 0$ and the proof is complete.

Theorem 2.17. Let K be a convex body in positive John position in the convex body L and f, g satisfy all the properties **f1** to **g5**, then for every $r \in (1/2, 1)$ the restriction of \tilde{L}_r to $(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has a unique minimum (A_r, v_r) with $\lim_{r \to 1^-} (A_r, v_r) = (\operatorname{Id}, 0)$. Likewise, the restriction of \tilde{I}_r to

$$\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})\cap\operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R}))-\operatorname{Id}}{1-r}\right)\times\mathbb{R}^n$$

has the unique minimum $(M_r, v_r) = \left(\frac{A_r - \mathrm{Id}}{1 - r}, \frac{v_r}{1 - r}\right)$ with $tr\left(\frac{M_r}{||M_r||_F}\right) \to 0$ as $r \to 1^-$.

Proof. The proof that there is a unique minimum of \tilde{L}_r in $(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ follows as in Theorem 2.10, replacing B^n by L and use the results obtained previously. For the convergence of (A_r, v_r) to $(\operatorname{Id}, 0)$ as $r \to 1^-$ we need to notice that if (A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) is the unique minimum of \tilde{L}_{r_k} in $(\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and it is such that $(A_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \to (A^*, v^*)$ with $(A^*, v^*) \neq (\operatorname{Id}, 0)$, then $A^* \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$. Furthermore, since by Proposition 2.7 the positive John position is unique, then $A^*L + v^* \setminus K$ has positive Lebesgue measure. But $A^* \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \cap \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$ and $A^* \neq \operatorname{Id}$ which is a contradiction with the minimality given by Proposition 2.7.

To finish the proof we simply proceed as in Theorem 2.10, replacing B^n by L and use the results obtained in this section.

Theorem 2.18. Assume L has a C^1 -smooth boundary and all the properties of f and g are satisfied. The functional \tilde{I}_r is extended continuously to r = 1 as

$$\tilde{I}_1(M,v) = \int_{\partial K \cap \partial L} \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_K |_2} F(\langle \nabla||z||_K, Mz + w \rangle) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z),$$

where F is the convolution $F(x) = f * \bar{g}(x), \bar{g}(x) = g(-x)$ and satisfies the conditions of Theorem 2.15. Moreover, $\tilde{I}_r \to \tilde{I}_1$ as $r \to 1^-$, uniformly in compact sets.

Proof. By Proposition 1.4, we have

$$\begin{split} \tilde{I}_r(M,v) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_K) g_r(||(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1} (x - (1-r)w)||_L) dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\partial K} \int_0^\infty s^{n-1} h_K(n^K(z)) f_r(s||z||_K) \\ &\quad \times g_r(||(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1} (sz - (1-r)w)||_L) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

Since L is smooth, by Taylor 1.18 and formula (1.3), we obtain for any $x, v \in \mathbb{R}^n$

$$||x+v||_{L} = ||x||_{L} + \langle \nabla ||x||_{L}, v \rangle + o(|v|_{2})$$

= $||x||_{L} + \left\langle \frac{||x||_{L}}{h_{L}(n^{L}(x))} n^{L}(x), v \right\rangle + o(|v|_{2}).$ (2.23)

By formulas (2.19) and (2.23), we arrived at

$$||(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(sz - (1-r)w)||_{L} = s\left(||z||_{L} - (1-r)\left\langle\frac{||z||_{L}}{\langle n^{L}(z), z\rangle}n^{L}(z), Mz + \frac{1}{s}w\right\rangle\right) + o(1-r).$$

Using this equality in the last integral and making the substitution s = 1 + (1 - r)t, we get

$$\begin{split} \tilde{I}_{r}(M,w) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\partial K} \int_{0}^{\infty} s^{n-1} h_{K}(n^{K}(z)) f_{r}(s) \\ &\times g_{r} \left(s \left(||z||_{L} - (1-r) \left\langle \frac{||z||_{L}}{\langle n^{L}(z), z \rangle} n^{L}(z), Mz + \frac{1}{s}w \right\rangle \right) + o(1-r) \right) ds d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \\ &= \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^{\infty} \int_{\partial K} (1 + (1-r)t)^{n-1} h_{K}(n^{K}(z)) f(t||z||_{K}) \\ &\times g \left(\frac{||z||_{L} - 1}{1-r} - \left\langle \frac{||z||_{L}}{\langle n^{L}(z), z \rangle} n^{L}(z), Mz + w + o(1) \right\rangle + t(||z||_{L} + o(1)) + o(1) \right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

Note that $||z||_L = 1$ for $z \in \partial K \cap \partial L$, $||z||_L > 1$ for $z \in \partial K \setminus \partial L$ and that for all $z \in \partial K \cap \partial L$, $n^L(z) = \nabla ||z||_K h_K(n^K(z))$.

We have $\lim_{r\to 1^-} \frac{||z||_L-1}{1-r} \to \infty$ in $\partial K \setminus \partial L$ and since 0 is in the interior of $L, \langle n^L(z), z \rangle$ and $||z||_L$ are bounded from below. Also, by **f3** the integrand is 0 for t < -1, then

$$\begin{split} I_r(M,w) &= \int_{\partial K \cap \partial L} \int_{-1}^{\infty} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\times g\left(-\langle \nabla ||z||_K, Mz+w+o(1)\rangle + t(1+o(1)) + o(1)\right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \\ &+ \int_{\partial K \setminus \partial L} \int_{-1}^{\infty} (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} f(t) h_K(n^K(z)) \\ &\times g\left(\frac{||z||_L-1}{1-r} - \left\langle \frac{||z||_L}{\langle n^L(z), z \rangle} n^L(z), Mz+w+o(1) \right\rangle + t(||z||_L+o(1)) + o(1) \right) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z). \end{split}$$

The proof of uniform convergence on compact sets similarly follows from Theorem 2.11 and that F satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 2.15 also follows from Theorem 2.11 already F in Theorem 2.15 and in Theorem 2.7 have the same properties.

Theorem 2.19. Assume all the properties **f1** to **g5** are satisfied and the function \tilde{I}_1 restricted to $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has a unique global minimum (M_0, w_0) , then $\frac{\partial(A_r, v_r)}{\partial r}\Big|_{r=1}$ exists and is equal to $-(M_0, w_0)$.

In this case, if (\bar{A}_r, \bar{v}_r) is any curve in $\operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ of the form

$$(A_r, \bar{v}_r) = (\mathrm{Id}, 0) + (1 - r)(M_0, w_0) + o(1 - r),$$

the measure

$$\frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(||x||_K)g_r(||A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)||_L)dx$$

converges weakly to $\frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_{K}|_{2}}F'(\langle \nabla||z||_{K}, M_{0}z + w_{0}\rangle)d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z).$

Proof. Note that all properties needed to prove the first part of Theorem 2.12, that is, $\frac{\partial(A_r, v_r)}{\partial r}\Big|_{r=1}$ exists and is equal to $-(M_0, w_0)$ are also valid for this case. Therefore we will omit the proof of this part. For the second part of the theorem, take δ any continuous function with compact support and write, as in the proof of Theorem 2.18,

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (||\bar{A}_r^{-1}(x-\bar{v}_r)||_L) dx \\ = &\int_{\partial K \cap \partial L} \int_{-1}^\infty \delta((1+(1-r)t)z) f'(t) g(-\langle \nabla ||z||_K, M_0 z + w_0 + o(1)\rangle + t(1+o(1)) + o(1)) \\ & \times (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} h_K(n^K(z)) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \\ &+ \int_{\partial K \setminus \partial L} \int_{-1}^\infty \delta((1+(1-r)t)z) f'(t) g\left(\frac{||z||_L - 1}{1-r} + O(1) + t(||z||_L + o(1))\right) \\ & \times (1+(1-r)t)^{n-1} h_K(n^K(z)) dt d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z) \end{split}$$

hence by the Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11,

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \delta(z) (f')_r (||x||_K) g_r (||\bar{A}_r^{-1}(x-\bar{v}_r)||_L) dx$$
$$\longrightarrow \int_{\partial K \cap \partial L} \delta(z) \frac{1}{|\nabla||z||_K|_2} F'(\langle \nabla ||z||_K, M_0 z + w_0 \rangle d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(z).$$

Remark 2.3. We could have done all this construction for positive Löwner position instead of positive John position. It was enough to change the roles of K and L, that is, define the operators:

$$\tilde{L}_r(A,v) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||Ax+v||_L) g_r(||x||_K) dx$$
$$\tilde{I}_r(M,w) = \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} f_r(||x||_L) g_r(||(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)||_K) dx$$

In this way, we finish the construction of centered and isotropic measures for sets. Our next step is to look for definitions of functional ellipsoids in order to find out if there is a functional version of the decomposition of the identity like the one given in Theorem 2.3.

Chapter 3

Functional John Ellipsoids

In this chapter we study a recent theory about functional John ellipsoids by G. Ivanov and M. Naszódi in [30]. They showed, non-constructively, a "decomposition of the identity" as given in Theorem 2.3. We will introduce some new concepts and explicitly construct, as in the geometric case, a decomposition of the identity.

3.1 Notation and preliminary results

In this section we will discuss the ideas introduced by G. Ivanov and M. Naszódi in [30]. Some of these concepts will not be necessary in practice for our main results, but we will still mention them in order to contextualize John's functional theory in the approach given by them.

We identify the hyperplane in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} spanned by the first n standard basis vectors with \mathbb{R}^n . We say that a set $\overline{C} \subset \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ is *n*-symmetric if $(x,t) \in \overline{C}$ implies $(x,-t) \in \overline{C}$. Throughout this chapter det denotes the determinant function defined in $M_n(\mathbb{R})$ and the determinant function defined in $M_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})$ will be denoted by \det_{n+1} . The trace function in either matrix space $M_n(\mathbb{R})$ or $M_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})$ will be denoted only by tr.

For $A \in M_n(\mathbb{R})$ and a scalar $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, we denote by $A \oplus \alpha$ the $(n+1) \times (n+1)$ matrix

$$A \oplus \alpha = \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & \alpha \end{pmatrix}.$$

Notice that $\det_{n+1}(A \oplus \alpha) = \alpha \det(A)$ and $\operatorname{tr}(A \oplus \alpha) = \alpha + \operatorname{tr}(A)$.

We will say that a function $f : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is below a function $g : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ if $f(x) \leq g(x)$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$.

To improve readability, we will denote sets with a bar over it for subsets of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . The same holds for matrices of order $(n+1) \times (n+1)$.

Let s > 0. For every $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, we denote the line in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} perpendicular to \mathbb{R}^n at x by l_x and the one-dimensional Lebesgue measure in l_x by l.

Definition 3.1 ([30], Section 2.2). Let $\overline{C} \subset \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ be a *n*-symmetric Borel set. The *s*-volume of

 \overline{C} is defined by

$${}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{C}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left[\frac{1}{2}l(\bar{C}\cap l_x)\right]^s dx.$$
(3.1)

Note that ${}^{(s)}\mu(\cdot)$ is not a measure on \mathbb{R}^{n+1} .

Definition 3.2 ([30], Section 2.2). For any *n*-symmetric Borel set \overline{C} in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , the *s*-marginal of \overline{C} on \mathbb{R}^n is defined for any Borel set B in \mathbb{R}^n by

$$^{(s)}\operatorname{marginal}(\bar{C})(B) = \int_{B} \left[\frac{1}{2}l(\bar{C} \cap l_{x})\right]^{s} dx.$$
(3.2)

Namely, in this case, the s-marginal is a measure on \mathbb{R}^n .

Note that for any matrix $\overline{A} = A \oplus \alpha$, where $A \in M_n(\mathbb{R})$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$, any *n*-symmetric set \overline{C} in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and any Borel set B in \mathbb{R}^n , we have

and therefore

$${}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{A}\ \bar{C}) = |\det_n(A)||\alpha|^{s(s)}\mu(\bar{C}).$$
(3.3)

Definition 3.3 ([30], Section 2.3). Let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ be a function and s > 0. The *s*-lifting of h is a *n*-symmetric set in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} defined by

$${}^{(s)}\bar{h} = \{(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : |\xi| \le h(x)^{1/s}\}.$$
(3.4)

Figure 3.1: *h* and its *s*-lifting.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Note that for any Borel set B in \mathbb{R}^n ,

$${}^{(s)}\bar{h} \cap (B \times \mathbb{R}^n) = \{(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : |\xi| \le h(x)^{1/s} \text{ and } x \in B\}$$

Since ${}^{(s)}\bar{h}$ is a *n*-symmetric set in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , then $l({}^{(s)}\bar{h}\cap l_x) = 2h(x)^{1/s}$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Hence,

$${}^{(s)}\mu\left({}^{(s)}\bar{h}\cap(B\times\mathbb{R})\right) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left[\frac{1}{2}l({}^{(s)}\bar{h}\cap(B\times\mathbb{R})\cap l_x)\right]^s dx$$

$$= \int_B \left[\frac{1}{2}l({}^{(s)}\bar{h}\cap l_x)\right]^s dx$$

$$= \int_B \left[\frac{1}{2}2h(x)^{1/s}\right]^s dx$$

$$= \int_B h(x)dx,$$

that is, ${}^{(s)}$ marginal $({}^{(s)}\bar{h})$ is the measure on \mathbb{R}^n with density h.

While Alonso-Gutiérrez, Gonzales Merino, Jiménez and Villa in [4] determine an ellipsoid defined by $A(B^n) + a$ where $A \in M_n(\mathbb{R})$ is a positive-definite matrix and $a \in \mathbb{R}^n$, in [30] they consider *n*-symmetric ellipsoids in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . To describe them, it is necessary to introduce the $\frac{(n+1)(n+2)}{2} + n$ dimensional vector space

$$\mathcal{M} = \{ (\bar{A}, a) : \bar{A} \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}), a \in \mathbb{R}^n \},$$
(3.5)

the subspace

$$\mathcal{E} = \{ (A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{M} : A \in \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}), \alpha > 0 \},$$
(3.6)

and the convex cone

$$\mathcal{E}_{+} = \{ (A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{E} : A \text{ is positive-definite}, \alpha > 0 \}.$$
(3.7)

Recall that the set of positive-definite matrices in $M_n(\mathbb{R})$ is a convex cone.

We equip \mathcal{M} with the inner product defined by (1.8). Thus, we may use the topology of \mathcal{M} on

the set \mathcal{E} of ellipsoids in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . Every *n*-symmetric ellipsoid in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} is represented by

$$(A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a,$$

in a unique way, where $A \in \operatorname{GL}_n(\mathbb{R})$, since by Polar Decomposition every element of \mathcal{E}_+ uniquely determines each *n*-symmetric ellipsoid of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . Here $\bar{v} + a$, where $\bar{v} \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ and $a \in \mathbb{R}^n$, denotes $\bar{v} + (a, 0)$.

By (3.3), the *s*-volume of a *n*-symmetric ellipsoid can be expressed as

$${}^{(s)}\mu((A\oplus\alpha)B^{n+1}+a) = {}^{(s)}\mu(B^{n+1})\alpha^{s}\det_{n}(A),$$
(3.8)

for any $(A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{E}$. In [30] the authors show that

$$\lim_{s \to 0^+} {}^{(s)}\mu(B^{n+1}) = \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n).$$

In this chapter $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ is a log-concave and upper semicontinuous function and has finite positive integral. In this case we say that h is a *proper log-concave function*. Note that if $h = e^{-\psi}$, then ψ has the properties:

- $\lim_{|x|_2 \to \infty} \psi(x) = +\infty$ (otherwise, the integral of $e^{-\psi(x)}$ equals $+\infty$);
- dom ψ has positive measure (otherwise, the integral of $e^{-\psi(x)}$ equals zero).

Fix s > 0 and let

$$z(h,s) = \sup\{{}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{E}) : \bar{E} \text{ is a } n \text{-symmetric ellipsoid in } \mathbb{R}^{n+1} \text{ with } \bar{E} \subseteq {}^{(s)}\bar{h}\}.$$

In [30] it is shown that this supremum is attained on a unique ellipsoid [30, Theorem 4.1]. This ellipsoid in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} is called the *John s-ellipsoid* of h and is denoted by $\bar{E}(h, s)$. Moreover, they call the *s*-marginal of $\bar{E}(h, s)$ the *John s-function* of h, and denote its density by

$$^{(s)}J_h =$$
 the density of $^{(s)}$ marginal $(\bar{E}(h,s))$.





Source: Compiled by the author.

Let $(A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{E}$. We say that α is the *height* of the ellipsoid $\overline{E} = (A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a$ and the

height function of \overline{E} is defined as

$$\hbar_{\bar{E}}(x) = \begin{cases} \alpha \sqrt{1 - \langle A^{-1}(x-a), A^{-1}(x-a) \rangle}, & \text{if } x \in AB^n + a \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Lemma 3.1. Let $\overline{E} = (A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a$ be a n-symmetric ellipsoid in \mathbb{R}^n . Then $\overline{E} \subset {}^{(s)}\overline{h}$ holds if and only if

$$\hbar_{\bar{E}}(x+a) \le h(x+a)^{1/s},$$
(3.9)

for all $x \in AB^n$.

Proof. We have

$$\begin{aligned} (A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a &= \bar{E} \subset {}^{(s)}\bar{h} = \{(x,\xi) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : |\xi| \le h(x)^{1/s} \} \\ \Leftrightarrow |\alpha| \le h(x+a)^{1/s}, \forall x \in AB^n \\ \Leftrightarrow \hbar_{\bar{E}}(x+a) &= \alpha\sqrt{1 - \langle A^{-1}(x-a), A^{-1}(x-a) \rangle} \le \alpha \le h(x+a)^{1/s}, \end{aligned}$$

for all $x \in AB^n$.

Lemma 3.2. The height function of a n-symmetric ellipsoid $\overline{E} = (A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a$ is a logconcave function.

Proof. First consider the case $\overline{E} = B^{n+1}$. Note that $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = e^{-\psi(x)}$, where

$$\psi(x) = \begin{cases} -\ln\sqrt{1-|x|_2^2} & \text{, if } x \in \operatorname{int} B^n \\ +\infty & \text{, otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Since det $D^2 \psi(x) = (1 - |x|_2^2)^{-\frac{n+2}{2}} > 0$ for all $x \in \text{int } B^n$, by Theorem 1.2, ψ is a convex function on \mathbb{R}^n . Hence, by definition, $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ is a log-concave function. Now consider the case where $\overline{E} = (A \oplus \alpha)B^{n+1} + a$ is any *n*-symmetric ellipsoid. Since

$$\hbar_{\bar{E}}(x) = \alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(x-a))$$

for every $x, y \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $\lambda \in (0, 1)$, then by Lemma 1.1 we obtain

$$\begin{split} \hbar_{\bar{E}}(\lambda x + (1-\lambda)y) &= \alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(\lambda x + (1-\lambda)y - a)) \\ &= \alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(\lambda A^{-1}(x-a) + (1-\lambda)A^{-1}(y-a)) \\ &\geq \alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(x-a))^{\lambda} \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(y-a))^{1-\lambda} \\ &= \left(\alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(x-a))\right)^{\lambda} \left(\alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(y-a))\right)^{1-\lambda} \\ &= \hbar_{\bar{E}}(x)^{\lambda} \hbar_{\bar{E}}(y)^{1-\lambda}, \end{split}$$

and, again by Lemma 1.1, we conclude that $\hbar_{\bar{E}}$ is a log-concave function.

For the geometric version, we consider the positions of the unit Euclidean ball B^n contained in a given convex body K. The John ellipsoid is the (unique) largest volume element of this family. In order to pose this problem less geometric, more analytical language, the classical John ellipsoid can be introduced as follows. The John *s*-function of a proper log-concave function hon \mathbb{R}^n is the (unique) solution to the problem

$$\max_h \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \psi^s,$$

where the maximum is taken over all positions $\psi(s) = \alpha \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(A^{-1}(x-a))$, where $a \in \mathbb{R}^n, A \in$ GL_n(\mathbb{R}), $\alpha > 0$, and

$$\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = \begin{cases} \sqrt{1 - |x|_2^2}, & \text{if } x \in B^n \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}.$$
(3.10)

In others words, ψ runs over all positions of the unit ball, under h.

3.2 Interpolation between ellipsoids

In the classical theory of the John ellipsoid, that is, where K is a convex body, the uniqueness of the largest volume ellipsoid contained in $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ follows from the convexity of K. In the setting given in [30], the set is not convex. Then, it is shown that if two ellipsoids in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} of the same *s*-volume are contained in the *s*-lifting of a log-concave function h, there exists a third ellipsoid "between" the two ellipsoids which is of larger *s*-volume. This intermediate ellipsoid is obtained as a non-linear combination of the parameters determining the two ellipsoids.

The main tools used are the following two lemmas, that allow us to interpolate between two ellipsoids. Before stating them, we need the following definition.

Definition 3.4. We define the Asplund sum of two log-concave functions h_1 and h_2 on \mathbb{R}^n by

$$(h_1 \star h_2)(x) = \sup_{x_1 + x_2 = x} h_1(x_1)h_2(x_2),$$

and the *epi-product* of a log-concave function h in \mathbb{R}^n with a scalar $\lambda > 0$ by

$$(\lambda * h)(x) = h\left(\frac{x}{\lambda}\right)^{\lambda}$$

Lemma 3.3 ([30], Lemma 4.1). (Containment of the interpolated ellipsoid) Fix $s_1, s_2, \beta_1, \beta_2 > 0$ with $\beta_1 + \beta_2 = 1$. Let h_1 and h_2 be two proper log-concave functions on \mathbb{R}^n , and \overline{E}_1 , \overline{E}_2 be two *n*-symmetric ellipsoids represented by $(A_1 \oplus \alpha_1, a_1), (A_2 \oplus \alpha_2, a_2) \in \mathcal{E}$, respectively, such that

$$\bar{E}_1 \subset {}^{(s_1)}\bar{h_1} \text{ and } \bar{E}_2 \subset {}^{(s_2)}\bar{h_2}$$

Define

$$h = (\beta_1 * h_1) \star (\beta_2 * h_2)$$
 and $s = \beta_1 s_1 + \beta_2 s_2$

$$(A \oplus \alpha, a) = \left((\beta_1 A_1 + \beta_2 A_2) \oplus (\alpha_1^{\beta_1 s_1} \alpha_2^{\beta_2 s_2})^{1/s}, \beta_1 a_1 + \beta_2 a_2 \right) \text{ and } \bar{E} = (A \oplus \alpha) B^{n+1} + a.$$

Then,

Se

$$\bar{E} \subset {}^{(s)}\bar{h}.$$

Lemma 3.4 ([30], Lemma 4.2). (Volume of the interpolated ellipsoid) Under the conditions of Lemma 3.3 with $s = s_1 = s_2$, the following inequality holds

$${}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{E}) \ge ({}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{E}_1))^{\beta_1}({}^{(s)}\mu(\bar{E}_2))^{\beta_2},$$

with equality if and only if $A_1 = A_2$.

This lemma is an immediate consequence of formula (3.8) and Lemma 1.4.

Theorem 3.1 ([30], Theorem 4.1). (Existence and uniqueness of the John s-ellipsoid) Let s > 0and h be a proper log-concave function on \mathbb{R}^n . Then, there exists a unique John s-ellipsoid of h.

To prove Theorem 3.1 it would be necessary to state additional results. For this reason we chose not to do so, because this is not the objective of this work. Lemmas 3.3 and 3.4 are stated here with the objective to convince the reader that if there are two ellipsoids of maximal *s*-volume in ${}^{(s)}\bar{h}$, it is possible to obtain a third ellipsoid still contained in ${}^{(s)}\bar{h}$ with larger *s*-volume than the others.

In [30], they proof the following theorem which is a extension of John's theorem for closed n-symmetric set, since in this case \bar{K} does not need to be convex.

Theorem 3.2 ([30], Theorem 5.1). Let \bar{K} be a closed *n*-symmetric set in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , and let s > 0. Assume that $B^{n+1} \subseteq \bar{K}$. Then the following hold.

1. Assume that B^{n+1} is a locally maximal s-volume ellipsoid contained in \bar{K} , that is, in some neighborhood of B^{n+1} , no ellipsoid contained in \bar{K} is of larger s-volume. Then there are contact points $\bar{u}_1, \ldots, \bar{u}_k \in \partial(B^{n+1}) \cap \partial(\bar{K})$ and positive weights c_1, \ldots, c_k such that

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i \bar{u}_i \otimes \bar{u}_i = \operatorname{Id} \oplus s \quad and \quad \sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i u_i = 0,$$
(3.11)

where u_i is the orthogonal projection of \bar{u}_i onto \mathbb{R}^n . Moreover, the number of points k satisfies $n+1 \leq k \leq \frac{(n+1)(n+2)}{2} + n + 1$;

2. Assume that $\bar{K} = {}^{(s)}\bar{h}$ for a proper log-concave function h, and that there are contact points and positive weights satisfying (3.11). Then B^{n+1} is the unique ellipsoid of (globally) maximal s-volume among all n-symmetric ellipsoids contained in \bar{K} .

To end this introduction to the theory of functional John ellipsoids, Theorem 3.2 can be rephrased as follows.

Theorem 3.3 ([30], Theorem 5.2). Let h be a proper log-concave function on \mathbb{R}^n , s > 0. Assume $\hbar^s_{B^{n+1}} \leq h$. Then the following are equivalent.

- (1) The function $\hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}$ is the John s-function of h;
- (2) There are points $u_1, \ldots, u_k \in B^n \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ and positive weights c_1, \ldots, c_k such that

(a)
$$h(u_i) = \hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}(u_i)$$
 for all $i = 1, \dots, k$;

- (b) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i u_i \otimes u_i = \mathrm{Id};$
- (c) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i h(u_i)^{1/s} h(u_i)^{1/s} = s;$
- (d) $\sum_{i=1}^{k} c_i u_i = 0.$

Definition 3.5. A measure μ on the unit Euclidean ball B^n is said to be *s*-isotropic if for some $\lambda > 0$ it holds

$$\int_{B^n} (u \otimes u \oplus (1 - |u|_2^2)) d\mu = \lambda(\mathrm{Id} \oplus s)$$

and it is called *centered* if

$$\int_{B^n} u d\mu = 0.$$

Our goal in this chapter is to construct a measure that satisfies the items of condition (2) of Theorem 3.3, that is, we will fix a proper log-concave function h on \mathbb{R}^n such that $\hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}$ is its John *s*-function and we will prove that there exists a centered and *s*-isotropic measure supported in the set $\{h = \hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}\}$. In order to do this, we need to introduce new concepts.

Consider the $(n + 1) \times (n + 1)$ matrix $M \oplus \beta$, where $M \in M_n(\mathbb{R})$ and $\beta \in (0, +\infty)$. We define the *s*-determinant of $M \oplus \beta$ by

$$^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(M\oplus\beta) = \beta^s \det(M), \qquad (3.12)$$

and the *s*-trace of $M \oplus \beta$ by

$$^{(s)}\mathrm{tr}(M\oplus\beta) = s\beta + \mathrm{tr}(M). \tag{3.13}$$

Based on these definitions, it makes sense to define the sets

^(s) SL_{n+1}(
$$\mathbb{R}$$
) = { $M \oplus \beta \in M_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) : {}^{(s)} det_{n+1}(M \oplus \beta) = 1$ },
^(s) Sym_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) = { $M \oplus \beta \in Sym_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) : {}^{(s)} tr(M \oplus \beta) = 0$ },

and

$${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_{+} = \{ (A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{M} : A \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R}), \alpha > 0, a \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \text{ and } {}^{(s)} \operatorname{det}_{n+1}(A \oplus \alpha) \ge 1 \}.$$

Note that ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+ \subset \mathcal{M}$ is a convex set. Indeed, take $A \oplus \alpha, B \oplus \beta \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$ and $\lambda \in [0,1]$. By

Lemmas 1.4 and 1.5, we have

$$^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(\lambda(A\oplus\alpha) + (1-\lambda)(B\oplus\beta)) = {}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus (\lambda\alpha + (1-\lambda)\beta))$$
$$= (\lambda\alpha + (1-\lambda)\beta)^{s}\det(\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B)$$
$$\geq (\alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda})^{s}\det(A)^{\lambda}\det(B)^{1-\lambda}$$
$$= (\alpha^{s}\det(A))^{\lambda}(\beta^{s}\det(B))^{1-\lambda}$$
$$\geq 1.$$
(3.15)

The set ^(s) $\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})$ is important due (3.8), because we want to consider the ellipsoids contained in the *s*-lifting of *h* with same *s*-volume that the unit Euclidean ball B^{n+1} , since we are assuming that $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ is the John *s*-function of the log-concave function *h* and the set ^(s) $\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R})$ is important because it is the orthogonal complement of $(\operatorname{Id} \oplus s, 0)$ in \mathcal{E} and in the proof of Theorem 3.4 we will use this fact.

Recall that $r \in (1/2, 1), \gamma_r(s) = \gamma\left(\frac{s-1}{1-r}\right)$ and f, g are functions that satisfy the conditions **f1** to **g5**.

We define the functional $\bar{L}_r : \mathcal{M}_n(\mathbb{R}) \oplus (0, +\infty) \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax + v)^{1/s}}\right) g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) dy dx, \tag{3.16}$$

where $M_n(\mathbb{R}) \oplus (0, +\infty)$ denotes the set of matrices $A \oplus \alpha \in M_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})$.

And for $\tilde{A}_r = \mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M$, $\tilde{\alpha}_r = 1 + (1-r)\beta$ we define the functional $\bar{I}_r : \bar{B}_r \times \mathbb{R}^n \subseteq \mathcal{E} \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\bar{I}_r(M \oplus \beta, w) = \frac{\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r\left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)|_2^2 + (\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-(1-r)w))^{2/s}} + 1\right) dy dx,$$

where $\bar{B}_r = \{M \oplus \beta \in \mathcal{E} : M \in \operatorname{Sym}_n(\mathbb{R}) \text{ is such that } (\operatorname{Id} + (1 - r)M) \text{ is invertible} \}.$ Observe that if $(A \oplus \alpha, w) \in {}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, then

$$\bar{I}_r\left(\frac{A\oplus\alpha-\bar{\mathrm{Id}}}{1-r},\frac{w}{1-r}\right) = \frac{\alpha^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r\left(\frac{|A^{-1}(x-w)|_2^2 + (\alpha^{-1}y)^2}{2h(A^{-1}(x-w))^{2/s}} + 1\right) dydx \\
= \frac{\alpha^s \det(A)}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+w)^{1/s}}\right) g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) dydx \\
= \bar{L}_r(A\oplus\alpha, w).$$
(3.17)

The idea is to minimize the functional \bar{L}_r over all positions of the unit Euclidean ball B^{n+1} and thus obtain a sequence of measures that weakly converges to a centered and *s*-isotropic measure. Consider the following lemma.

Lemma 3.5. Let $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$ be a global minimum of the restriction of \overline{L}_r to $\mathcal{E}_+ \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R})$
\mathbb{R}^n). Then there exists $\lambda_r \neq 0$ such that

$$(1-r)\lambda_r(\mathrm{Id}\oplus s) = \frac{\alpha_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r\left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x-v_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \\ \times \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s} \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s}\right) dydx \quad (3.18)$$

and

$$0 = \frac{\alpha_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x-v_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \\ \times \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}\right) dy dx.$$
(3.19)

As we know, the height function of the unit Euclidean ball B^{n+1} is given by $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = \sqrt{1-|x|_2^2}$, for all $x \in B^n$. Thus, if $x \in \operatorname{int} B^n$,

$$\nabla \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = -\frac{x}{\sqrt{1-|x|_2^2}} = -\frac{x}{\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x)}$$

In particular, if $x \in \operatorname{int} B^n$ is such that $h(x) = \hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}(x)$, we have that

$$-\nabla h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s} = x.$$

Now consider the set $\Lambda = \{x \in B^n : h(x) = \hbar^s_{B^{n+1}}(x)\}$ and the measure $\mu_r : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty]$ given by

$$\mu_r(B) = \int_B \frac{\alpha_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x-v_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} dy dx.$$
(3.20)

Then it holds that

$$\int_{\Lambda} \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \right) d\mu_r(x) = \int_{\Lambda} \left(x \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \right) d\mu_r(x)$$

and

$$\int_{\Lambda} \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \right) d\mu(x) = \int_{\Lambda} x d\mu_r(x)$$

We will show that the measure $\mu_r(B)$ concentrates near Λ as $r \to 1^-$ and converges weakly to a centered and s-isotropic measure.

Proof of Lemma 3.5. Let $\psi : M_n(\mathbb{R}) \oplus (0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ be the function defined by

$$\psi(M \oplus \beta, w) = {}^{(s)} \det_{n+1} (M \oplus \beta).$$

We know that ^(s) $SL_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n = \psi^{-1}(\{1\})$, where c = 1 is a regular value of the differentiable

map ψ , then by Theorem 1.16 there exists $\lambda_r \neq 0$ such that

$$\nabla \bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) = \lambda_r \nabla \psi(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r), \qquad (3.21)$$

where the gradients are taken with respect to the whole space $M_n(\mathbb{R}) \oplus (0, +\infty)$.

Let $(V \oplus \alpha, w) \in T_{(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)}(\mathcal{E}_+ \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n))$. We have

$$\psi'(M \oplus \beta, v) \left[V \oplus \alpha, w \right] = \beta^s \nabla \det(M) \cdot V + s \beta^{s-1} \alpha \det(M)$$
$$= \left(\beta^s \nabla \det(M) \oplus s \beta^{s-1} \det(M), 0 \right) \left[V \oplus \alpha, w \right]. \tag{3.22}$$

Thus, since $\nabla \det(M) = \det(M)M^{-T}$, at the point $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$, we arrived at

$$\nabla \psi(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) = \left(\alpha_r^s \det(A_r) A_r^{-T} \oplus s \alpha_r^{s-1} \det(A_r), 0\right)$$
$$= \alpha_r^s \det(A_r) \left(A_r^{-T} \oplus \frac{s}{\alpha_r}, 0\right)$$
$$= \left(\left(\operatorname{Id} \oplus s\right) \left(A_r^{-T} \oplus \frac{1}{\alpha_r}\right), 0\right)$$
$$= \left(\left(\operatorname{Id} \oplus s\right) \left(A_r \oplus \alpha_r\right)^{-T}, 0\right).$$
(3.23)

Denote the function $\frac{\alpha y}{h(Mx+v)^{1/s}}$ by $\varphi(M,\alpha,v)$. Deriving the function \bar{L}_r at the point $(M\oplus\beta,v)$ in the direction of the vector $(V\oplus\alpha,w)$ and using Lemma 1.3, we have

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_{r}^{\prime}(M\oplus\beta,v)\left[V\oplus\alpha,w\right] &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} f_{r}^{\prime}\left(\varphi(M,\beta,v)\right) g_{r}\left(\frac{|x|_{2}^{2}+y^{2}-1}{2h(x)^{2/s}}+1\right) \\ &\times \left\langle \nabla\left(\frac{\beta y}{h(Mx+v)^{1/s}}\right), (V\oplus\alpha)(x,1)+w\right\rangle dydx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} f_{r}^{\prime}\left(\varphi(M,\beta,v)\right) g_{r}\left(\frac{|x|_{2}^{2}+y^{2}-1}{2h(x)^{2/s}}+1\right) \left\langle \nabla\varphi\left(M,\beta,v\right), (V\oplus\alpha)(x,1)+(w,0)\right\rangle dydx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} f_{r}^{\prime}\left(\varphi(M,\beta,v)\right) g_{r}\left(\frac{|x|_{2}^{2}+y^{2}-1}{2h(x)^{2/s}}+1\right) \left(\left\langle \nabla\varphi\left(M,\beta,v\right)\otimes(x,1), (V\oplus\alpha)\right\rangle \\ &+ \left\langle \nabla\varphi\left(M,\beta,v\right), (w,0)\right\rangle\right) dydx. \end{split}$$

Once

$$\nabla\varphi(M,\beta,v) = \nabla\left(\frac{\beta y}{h(Mx+v)^{1/s}}\right) = \left(\frac{-\beta y \nabla h(Mx+v)^{1/s}}{h(Mx+v)^{2/s}}, \frac{y}{h(Mx+v)^{1/s}}\right),$$

then

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r'(M \oplus \beta, v) \left[V \oplus \alpha, w \right] &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\varphi(M, \beta, v) \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left\langle \left(\left\{ \nabla \varphi(M, \beta, v) \otimes (x, 1), \frac{-\beta y \nabla h(Mx + v)^{1/s}}{h(Mx + v)^{2/s}} \right\}, (V \oplus \alpha, w) \right\rangle dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\varphi(M, \beta, v) \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left\langle \left(\frac{-\beta y \nabla h(Mx + v)^{1/s}}{h(Mx + v)^{2/s}} \otimes x \oplus \frac{y}{h(Mx + v)^{1/s}}, \frac{-\beta y \nabla h(Mx + v)^{1/s}}{h(Mx + v)^{2/s}} \right), (V \oplus \alpha, w) \right\rangle dy dx. \end{split}$$

Thus,

$$\nabla \bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) = \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{\alpha_r y}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ \times \left(\left(\frac{-\alpha_r y \nabla h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{2/s}} \otimes x \right) \oplus \frac{y}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}}, \frac{-\alpha_r y \nabla h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{2/s}} \right) dy dx.$$
(3.24)

Substituting equalities (3.23) and (3.24) in equality (3.21) and using that $x \otimes Ay = (x \otimes y)A^T$, we get

$$\begin{split} \lambda_r \left((\mathrm{Id} \oplus s) \, (A_r \oplus \alpha_r)^{-T} \,, 0 \right) &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{\alpha_r y}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left(\left(\frac{-\alpha_r y \nabla h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{2/s}} \otimes x \right) \oplus \frac{y}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}} , \frac{-\alpha_r y \nabla h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{2/s}} \right) dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x - v_r))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left(\left(\frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \otimes A_r^{-1}(x - v_r) \right) \oplus \frac{y}{\alpha_r h(x)^{1/s}} , \frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \right) \frac{1}{\alpha_r \det(A_r)} dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x - v_r))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left(\left(\frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \otimes (x - v_r) \right) A_r^{-T} \oplus \frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \alpha_r^{-1} , \frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \right) \alpha_r^{s-1} dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x - v_r))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left(\left(\frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \otimes (x - v_r) \right) A_r^{-T} \oplus \frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \alpha_r^{-1} , \frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \right) \alpha_r^{s-1} dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r' \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x - v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x - v_r))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) \\ &\times \left(\left(\frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \otimes (x - v_r) \oplus \frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) (A_r \oplus \alpha_r)^{-T} , \frac{-y \nabla h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \right) \alpha_r^{s-1} dy dx. \end{split} \right)$$

By vector equality, and using that $f'_r(s) = \frac{1}{1-r}(f')_r(s)$, we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} (1-r)\lambda_r(\mathrm{Id}\oplus s) &= \frac{\alpha_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x-v_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \\ &\times \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}\right) dy dx \end{aligned}$$

and

$$0 = \frac{\alpha_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|A_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\alpha_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_r^{-1}(x-v_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \\ \times \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}\right) dy dx.$$

3.3 Basic Results

Throughout this section we fix a proper log-concave function $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ such that $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ is its John *s*-function. Due to the good properties of the functions f and g we keep having good properties for the functionals \bar{L}_r and \bar{L}_r . The only difference between the properties of L_r and \bar{L}_r will be that while L_r is convex, \bar{L}_r will have another property that we will call convex^{*}. It is worth mentioning that the convexity of the functional L_r was necessary to conclude that it admitted a unique minimum (see Theorem 2.10).

Proposition 3.1. Assume f1, g1, g5 are satisfied, then \overline{L}_r , \overline{I}_r are C^1 for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

The proof of this proposition is similar to that given in Proposition 2.2, and so it will be omitted.

Proposition 3.2. Assume **f2**, **f3**, **f4**, **g3**, then the family of functionals \overline{L}_r restricted to ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive, uniformly for $r \in (1/2, 1)$.

Proof. Let $(x, y) \in B^{n+1}, y \ge 0$. Then

$$\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \le 1$$

and by **g2** it holds

$$g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) \ge g_r(1) = g(0).$$

Using **g4**, that f, g are non-negative and r > 1/2, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) &\geq \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{B^n} \int_0^{\sqrt{1 - |x|_2^2}} f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax + v)^{1/s}}\right) g(0) dy dx \\ &\geq 2 \int_{B^n} \int_0^{\sqrt{1 - |x|_2^2}} f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax + v)^{1/s}}\right) g(0) dy dx. \end{split}$$

Since h is a log-concave function, there exists a convex function ψ such that

$$h(Ax+v)^{1/s} = e^{-\psi(Ax+v)/s}.$$

Then

$$f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}}\right) = f_r\left(\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s}\right) = f\left(\frac{\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s} - 1}{1-r}\right)$$

and for $\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s} \ge 1$

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) &\geq 2 \int_{B^n} \int_0^{\sqrt{1-|x|_2^2}} f\left(\frac{\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s} - 1}{1-r}\right) g(0) dy dx \\ &\geq 2 \int_{B^n} \int_0^{\sqrt{1-|x|_2^2}} f\left(\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s} - 1\right) g(0) dy dx. \end{split}$$

By **f2** and **f4**, the function f is coercive to the right and by assumption ψ is a coercive function, hence

$$\lim_{||(A\oplus\alpha,v)||\to+\infty} \bar{L}_r(A\oplus\alpha,v) \ge \lim_{||(A\oplus\alpha,v)||\to+\infty} 2\int_{B^n} \int_0^{\sqrt{1-|x|_2^2}} f\left(\alpha y e^{\psi(Ax+v)/s} - 1\right) g(0) dy dx$$
$$= +\infty.$$

Proposition 3.3. Let $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and assume g3, g4, f2, f3, f4. The functional \overline{L}_r restricted to ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$ is positive.

Proof. First notice that since $g_r(s) = 0$ always that s > 2 - r, where $r \in (1/2, 1)$, then 2 - r > 1and

$$g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) = 0 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \ge 2 - r.$$

Since for $(x, y) \in B^{n+1}, y \ge 0$, it holds that

$$\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \le 1,$$

then $g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) > 0$ for all $(x, y) \in B^{n+1}, y \ge 0$.

Now take $(A \oplus \alpha, v) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$ and assume $\bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) = 0$. Since $g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1\right) > 0$ for all $(x, y) \in B^{n+1}, y \ge 0$, then we must have $f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}}\right) = 0$ for all $(x, y) \in B^{n+1} \cap (\mathbb{R}^n \times [0, \infty))$, which is equivalent to

$$\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}} \le r \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \frac{\alpha y}{r} \le h(Ax+v)^{1/s}.$$

Hence,

$$\left(Ax+v,\frac{\alpha y}{r}\right)\in {}^{(s)}\bar{h}$$

for all $(x, y) \in B^{n+1}, y \ge 0$, that is,

$$\left(A \oplus \frac{\alpha}{r}\right) B^{n+1} + v \subset {}^{(s)}\bar{h}.$$

By Lemma 3.1 and using that $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ is the John s-function of h, we have that

$${}^{(s)}\mu\left(\left(A\oplus\frac{\alpha}{r}\right)B^{n+1}+v\right)=\left(\frac{\alpha}{r}\right)^s\det(A) {}^{(s)}\mu(B^{n+1})\leq {}^{(s)}\mu(B^{n+1}).$$

Therefore,

$$\left(\frac{\alpha}{r}\right)^s \det(A) \le 1.$$

that is,

$$\alpha^s \det(A) \le r^s < 1,$$

which is a contradiction since $A \oplus \alpha \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$.

Proposition 3.4. Let $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and assume g3, g4, f2, f3, f4. Take $(A \oplus \alpha, v), (B \oplus \beta, w) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$. The functional \bar{L}_r satisfies the property

$$\bar{L}_r((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^\lambda \beta^{1-\lambda}, \lambda v + (1-\lambda)w) \le \lambda \bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) + (1-\lambda)\bar{L}_r(B \oplus \beta, w)$$

for all $\lambda \in [0, 1]$.

We will call this property convex^{*}.

Proof. First since h is log-concave, for all $\lambda \in [0, 1]$,

$$h(\lambda(Ax+v) + (1-\lambda)(Bx+w)) \ge h(Ax+v)^{\lambda}h(Bx+w)^{1-\lambda}.$$

Since s > 0, we have

$$h(\lambda(Ax+v) + (1-\lambda)(Bx+w))^{1/s} \ge h(Ax+v)^{\lambda/s}h(Bx+w)^{(1-\lambda)/s}$$

from where it follows that

$$\frac{1}{h(\lambda(Ax+v) + (1-\lambda)(Bx+w))^{1/s}} \le \frac{1}{h(Ax+v)^{\lambda/s}h(Bx+w)^{(1-\lambda)/s}}$$

Now since f is non-decreasing, by Lemma 1.5 and using that f is convex, we arrive at

$$f_r\left(\frac{\alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}y}{h(Ax+v)^{\lambda/s}h(Bx+w)^{(1-\lambda)/s}}\right) = f_r\left(\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}}\right)^{\lambda}\left(\frac{\beta y}{h(Bx+w)^{1/s}}\right)^{1-\lambda}\right)$$
$$\leq f_r\left(\lambda\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}} + (1-\lambda)\frac{\beta y}{h(Bx+w)^{1/s}}\right)$$
$$\leq \lambda f_r\left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}}\right) + (1-\lambda)f_r\left(\frac{\beta y}{h(Bx+w)^{1/s}}\right).$$

From these inequalities and recalling that by inequalities (3.14) and (3.15) it holds that

$$((\lambda A + (1 - \lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}, \lambda v + (1 - \lambda)w) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+, \text{ we obtain}$$

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}, \lambda v + (1-\lambda)w) \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^{\infty} f_r \left(\frac{\alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}y}{h(\lambda(Ax+v) + (1-\lambda)(Bx+w))^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &\leq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^{\infty} \left(\lambda f_r \left(\frac{\alpha y}{h(Ax+v)^{1/s}} \right) + (1-\lambda) f_r \left(\frac{\beta y}{h(Bx+w)^{1/s}} \right) \right) \\ &\times g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &= \lambda \bar{L}_r (A \oplus \alpha, v) + (1-\lambda) \bar{L}_r (B \oplus \beta, w), \end{split}$$

as we wanted to prove.

Proposition 3.5. Assume g5, f3, then for $r \in (1/2, 1)$ we have $\overline{L}_r(\overline{Id}, 0) \leq C$ where C is a constant depending on f, h, n and s.

Proof. We know that

$$0 < g_r(s) \le 1 \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad s < 2 - r,$$

for all $r \in (1/2, 1)$ and $1 - r \leq \frac{1}{2}$. Since

$$\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \le 2 - r \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad \frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 - r$$

and

$$\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2}{2h(x)^{2/s}} \le \frac{1}{2} \quad \Rightarrow \quad \frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} \le \frac{1}{2},$$

then if $\bar{C} = \left\{ (x,y) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times [0,\infty) : \frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2}{h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 \right\}$, we have $\bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0) \le \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) \mathbf{1}_{\bar{C}}(x,y) dy dx.$

Now notice that $(x, y) \in \overline{C}$ implies

$$0 \le \frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \le 1.$$

Making the substitution $\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} = 1 + (1 - r)t$, we get

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}},0) &\leq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) \mathbf{1}_{\bar{C}}(x,y) dy dx \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^0 f_r(1+(1-r)t) \mathbf{1}_{\bar{C}}(x,(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})h(x)^{1/s}(1+(1-r)t) dt dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^0 f(t) \mathbf{1}_{\bar{C}}(x,(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})h(x)^{1/s}(1+(1-r)t) dt dx. \end{split}$$

Observe that

$$1_{\bar{C}}(x,(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s}) = 1 \Leftrightarrow \frac{|x|_2^2 + (1+(1-r)t)^2 h(x)^{2/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 \Leftrightarrow \frac{|x|_2^2}{h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 - (1+(1-r)t)^2.$$

Set

$$\bar{C}_1 = \left\{ (x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^n \times [-1,0] : \frac{|x|_2^2}{h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 - (1 + (1-r)t)^2 \right\}$$

and

$$\bar{C}_2 = \left\{ (x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : \frac{|x|_2^2}{h(x)^{2/s}} \le 1 \right\} = \left\{ (x,t) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} : \frac{|x|_2}{h(x)^{1/s}} \le 1 \right\}.$$

Since $\overline{C}_1 \subseteq \overline{C}_2, r \in (1/2, 1)$ and f(t) = 0 if t < -1, then

$$\bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}},0) \le 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{-1}^0 f(t) \mathbb{1}_{\bar{C}_2}(x, (1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})h(x)^{1/s} dt dx$$

Since h is a proper log-concave function, there exists a constant \tilde{C} such that $h(x)^{1/s} \leq \tilde{C}$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Then,

$$(x, (1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s}) \in \overline{C}_2 \quad \Rightarrow \quad |x|_2 \le h(x)^{1/s} \le \widetilde{C}.$$

Therefore,

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}},0) &\leq 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{-1}^0 f(t) \mathbf{1}_{\bar{C}_2}(x, (1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})h(x)^{1/s} dt dx \\ &\leq 2 \int_{\tilde{C}B^n} \int_{-1}^0 \tilde{C}f(t) dt dx \\ &= 2\tilde{C}^{n+1} \operatorname{vol}_n(B^n) \int_{-1}^0 f(t) dt \\ &\leq C. \end{split}$$

3.4 Main results in the functional setting

In this section we will present the results obtained for the functional setting in order to construct a centered and *s*-isotropic measure. Our goal is to make the results as similar as possible to the geometric version. Consider again the set

 $\mathcal{F} = \{F : \mathbb{R} \to [0, \infty): F \text{ is non-decreasing, convex, strictly convex in } [0, \infty), \text{ and } F'(0) > 0\}.$

Theorem 3.4. Let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be a proper log-concave function and $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ its John sfunction. Choose any finite positive and non-zero measure ν in B^n with support inside the subset $\Lambda = \{x \in B^n : h(x)^{1/s} = \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x)\}$, and any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$. Consider the convex functional $\bar{I}_{\nu} : \mathcal{E} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$\bar{I}_{\nu}(M \oplus \beta, w) = \int_{B^n} h(x)^{1/s} F\left(\frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) d\nu(x).$$

If the restriction of \bar{I}_{ν} to ${}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is coercive then for any global minimum $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$, the measure

$$\frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}}F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0x+w_0\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}}+\beta_0\right)d\nu(x)$$

is non-negative, non-zero, centered and s-isotropic.

Assume that $\{x \in B^n : h(x)^{1/s} = \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x)\}$ is finite and that ν is the counting measure c. As a consequence of the previous theorem we get the following result.

Corollary 3.1. Let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be a proper log-concave function and $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ its John s-function. Assume

$$\{x \in B^n : h(x)^{1/s} = \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x)\} = \{x_1, \dots, x_m\}.$$

Choose any C^1 function $F \in \mathcal{F}$. Consider the convex functional $\overline{I}_c : \mathcal{E} \to \mathbb{R}$ defined by

$$\bar{I}_c(M \oplus \beta, w) = \sum_{i=1}^m h(x_i)^{1/s} F\left(\frac{\langle x_i, Mx_i + w \rangle}{h(x_i)^{2/s}} + \beta\right).$$

If the restriction of \bar{I}_c to (s) Sym_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) × \mathbb{R}^n is coercive then for any global minimum $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$, the numbers

$$c_{i} = \frac{1}{h(x_{i})^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x_{i}, M_{0}x_{i} + w_{0} \rangle}{h(x_{i})^{2/s}} + \beta_{0}\right), i = 1, \dots, m_{i}$$

together with the vectors $x_i, i = 1, ..., m$, satisfy the conditions of item (2) of Theorem 3.3.

Theorem 3.5. Let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be a proper log-concave function and $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ its John s-function. Consider F as in Theorem 3.4. The following statements are equivalent.

- (a) The restriction of \bar{I}_{ν} to ^(s) Sym_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) × \mathbb{R}^n is coercive;
- (b) For every $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n) \setminus \{(0,0)\}$

$$\nu\left(\left\{x\in B^n: h(x)^{1/s}=\hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) \text{ and } \left(\frac{\langle x, Mx+w\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}}+\beta\right)>0\right\}\right)>0.$$

Proof. The proof follows as in Theorem 2.9.

Proof of Theorem 3.4. First we will calculate the derivative of \bar{I}_{ν} at the point $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in \mathcal{E}$, in the direction of $(V \oplus \alpha, v) \in T_{(M \oplus \beta, w)}\mathcal{E}$. By Lemma 1.3 and the inner product given by (1.8),

we obtain

$$\begin{split} \bar{I}_{\nu}'(M\oplus\beta,w)[V\oplus\alpha,v] &= \int_{B^n} h(x)^{1/s} F'\left(\frac{\langle x,Mx+w\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) \left(\frac{\langle x,Vx+v\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \alpha\right) d\nu(x) \\ &= \int_{B^n} h(x)^{1/s} F'\left(\frac{\langle x,Mx+w\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) \left(\left\langle \left(\frac{x\otimes x}{h(x)^{2/s}}, \frac{x}{h(x)^{2/s}}\right), (V,v)\right\rangle + \frac{h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s}\alpha}{h(x)^{2/s}}\right) d\nu(x) \\ &= \int_{B^n} h(x)^{1/s} F'\left(\frac{\langle x,Mx+w\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) \left\langle \left(\frac{x\otimes x\oplus h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{2/s}}, \frac{x}{h(x)^{2/s}}\right), (V\oplus\alpha,v)\right\rangle d\nu(x) \\ &= \int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x,Mx+w\rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) \left\langle \left(x\otimes x\oplus h(x)^{1/s}h(x)^{1/s}, x\right), (V\oplus\alpha,v)\right\rangle d\nu(x). \end{split}$$

Since $(x \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}, x) \in \mathcal{E}$, then we conclude that

$$\nabla \bar{I}_{\nu}(M \oplus \beta, w) = \int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) (x \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}, x) d\nu(x).$$

The gradient of the function $\psi(V \oplus \alpha, v) = {}^{(s)} \operatorname{tr}(V \oplus \alpha)$ is $\nabla \psi(V \oplus \alpha, v) = (\operatorname{Id} \oplus s, 0)$. By Theorem 1.19 we have that ${}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is the orthogonal complement of $(\operatorname{Id} \oplus s, 0)$ in \mathcal{E} . And since $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0) \in {}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ is a singular point of \overline{I}_{ν} and 0 is a regular value of ψ , then by Theorem 1.16 there exists $\lambda \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\nabla \bar{I}_{\nu}(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0) = \lambda \nabla \psi(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0),$$

that is,

$$\int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) (x \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}, x) d\nu(x) = \lambda(\mathrm{Id} \oplus s, 0).$$

Equivalently,

$$\int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) (x \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}) d\nu(x) = \lambda(\operatorname{Id} \oplus s) \qquad (3.25)$$
$$\int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) x d\nu(x) = 0.$$

Finally, we only need to show that λ is positive and to do it we following as in the proof of Theorem 2.7. Since F is non-decreasing, then $F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) \ge 0$. Taking the trace function in equation (3.25) and recalling that the support of measure ν is a subset of points of B^n where $h(x)^{1/s} = \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x) = \sqrt{1 - |x|_2^2}$, we arrive at

$$\begin{split} \lambda &= \frac{1}{n+s} \int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) (|x|_2^2 + 1 - |x|_2^2) d\nu(x) \\ &= \frac{1}{n+s} \int_{B^n} \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) d\nu(x). \end{split}$$

By Theorem 3.5, we know that $\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0 > 0$ for a set of positive ν -measure. Since

 $F'(x) \ge 0$ for every x and F'(x) > 0 for $x \ge 0$, we deduce that $\lambda > 0$ and the proof is complete.

Lemma 3.6. If $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$ minimizes \overline{L}_r , then ${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(A_r \oplus \alpha_r) = 1$.

Proof. We already know that

$$^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(A_r\oplus\alpha_r)\geq 1.$$

Assume that ${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(A_r\oplus\alpha_r)>1$, that is, $\alpha_r^s\det(A_r)>1$. Take $\bar{A}_r=A_r\oplus\frac{1}{\det(A_r)^{1/s}}$. Then, $(\bar{A}_r, v_r)\in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+\cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})\times\mathbb{R}^n)$. Notice that since B^{n+1} is the John *s*-ellipsoid of *h* and ${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(\bar{A})\geq 1$, then

$$\bar{A}_r B^{n+1} + v_r \setminus {}^{(s)} r^{\bar{s}} h$$

must have non-empty interior. In fact, to say that $\bar{A}_r B^{n+1} + v_r \setminus {}^{(s)} r^{\bar{s}} h$ has empty interior is the same as to say that $(\mathrm{Id} \oplus r)^{(s)} \bar{h} \supseteq \bar{A}_r B^{n+1} + v_r$. But

$${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}\left((\mathrm{Id}\oplus r)^{-1}\bar{A}_r\right) = {}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}\left(A_r\oplus\frac{1}{r\det(A_r)^{1/s}}\right) = \frac{1}{r^s} > 1$$

and this is a contradiction with the fact that B^{n+1} is the John *s*-ellipsoid of *h*. Since $\bar{A}_r B^{n+1} + v_r \setminus {}^{(s)} r^{\bar{s}} h$ has non-empty interior, then there exists a subset \bar{C} of B^{n+1} such that $\operatorname{vol}_{n+1}(\bar{C}) > 0$ and $(x, y) \in \bar{C}$ implies the following inequality

$$rh\left(A_rx + v_r\right)^{1/s} < \frac{y}{\det(A_r)^{1/s}}$$

and hence implies that $f_r\left(\frac{y}{\det(A_r)^{1/s}h(A_rx+v_r)^{1/s}}\right)$ is positive. Moreover, in this set \bar{C} it holds $g_r\left(\frac{|x|_2^2+y^2-1}{2h(x)^{2/s}}+1\right)$ is positive since $\frac{|x|_2^2+y^2-1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} \leq 0$. Thus,

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_r(\bar{A}_r, v_r) &= \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r \left(\frac{y}{\det(A_r)^{1/s} h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &< \frac{1}{1 - r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r \left(\frac{\alpha_r y}{h(A_r x + v_r)^{1/s}} \right) g_r \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &= \bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r), \end{split}$$

which contradicts the minimality of $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$. Therefore ${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(A_r \oplus \alpha_r) = 1$.

Theorem 3.6. Let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ be a proper log-concave function and $\hbar_{B^{n+1}}$ its John s-function. Consider f, g functions that satisfy all the properties **f1** to **g5**. Then for every $r \in (1/2, 1)$ the restriction of \bar{L}_r to ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+ \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ has a unique minimum $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$, up to horizontal translation, with $\lim_{r\to 1^-} (A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) = (\bar{\operatorname{Id}}, 0)$. Likewise, the restriction of \bar{I}_r to

$$\frac{{}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_{+} \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) - \bar{\operatorname{Id}} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}}{1-r}$$

has the unique minimum $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) = \left(\frac{A_r \oplus \alpha_r - \bar{\mathrm{Id}}}{1-r}, \frac{v_r}{1-r}\right)$, up to horizontal translation, with ${}^{(s)}tr\left(\frac{M_r \oplus \beta_r}{||M_r \oplus \beta_r||_F}\right) \to 0$ as $r \to 1^-$.

Proof. The existence of one minimum of the functional \overline{L}_r follows of the fact that it is coercive in ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$ and that this set is a closed convex set. Now we assume that there are two distinct minimum of \overline{L}_r in ${}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$, say $(A \oplus \alpha, v)$ and $(B \oplus \beta, w)$. Then, by Proposition 3.4, it holds that

$$\bar{L}_r((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}, \lambda v + (1-\lambda)w) = \lambda \bar{L}_r(A \oplus \alpha, v) + (1-\lambda)\bar{L}_r(B \oplus \beta, w),$$

that is, $((\lambda A + (1 - \lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}, \lambda v + (1 - \lambda)w) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_{+}$ also minimizes the functional \bar{L}_{r} and, by Lemma 3.6,

$$^{(s)}\det_{n+1}((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}) = 1.$$

By (1.9), we have

$$1 = {}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}((\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B) \oplus \alpha^{\lambda}\beta^{1-\lambda}) = (\alpha^{s})^{\lambda}(\beta^{s})^{1-\lambda}\det(\lambda A + (1-\lambda)B)$$
$$\geq (\alpha^{s})^{\lambda}(\beta^{s})^{1-\lambda}\det(A)^{\lambda}\det(B)^{1-\lambda}$$
$$= (\alpha^{s}\det(A))^{\lambda}(\beta^{s}\det(B))^{1-\lambda}$$
$$= 1.$$

This last equality implies that $\det(\lambda A + (1 - \lambda)B) = \det(A)^{\lambda} \det(B)^{1-\lambda}$ and hence we have A = B. Since

$$\beta^s \det(B) = 1 = \alpha^s \det(A),$$

it follows that $\alpha = \beta$. Then, up to horizontal translation, the minimizers $(A \oplus \alpha, v)$ and $(B \oplus \beta, w)$ coincide.

Denote $M_r \oplus \beta_r = \frac{A_r \oplus \alpha_r - \overline{\mathrm{Id}}}{1-r}, w_r = \frac{v_r}{1-r}$. Since $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+ \cap ({}^{(s)}\mathrm{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n),$ we have

 $\bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) = \alpha_r^{s-1} \bar{I}_r(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r),$

and $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)$ is, up to horizontal translation, the unique global minimum of the restriction of \bar{I}_r to

$$\frac{{}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_{+} \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) - \operatorname{Id} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}}{1-r}.$$

Our next step is to prove that $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) \to (\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0)$. Assume that $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$ does not converge to $(\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0)$. Since by Propositions 3.2 and 3.5 the sequence $\{(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)\}_r$ is bounded, then there is a sequence $r_k \to 1^-$ such that $\{(A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}, v_{r_k})\}_k$ converges. Assume that $(A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \to (A^* \oplus \alpha^*, v^*) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+ \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n)$ with $(A^* \oplus \alpha^*, v^*) \neq (\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0)$.

Again, because B^{n+1} is the John *s*-ellipsoid of *h* and ${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(A^* \oplus \alpha^*) = 1$, then the set $(A^* \oplus \alpha^*)B^{n+1} + v^* \setminus {}^{(s)}\bar{h}$ has positive Lebesgue measure. Take $\rho < 1$ such that the set $\rho(A^* \oplus \alpha^*)B^{n+1} + v^* \setminus {}^{(s)}\bar{h}$ has positive Lebesgue measure. For large *k*, we have $\rho(A^*\oplus\alpha^*)B^{n+1}+v^*\subseteq (A_{r_k}\oplus\alpha_{r_k})B^{n+1}+v_{r_k}.$ By Fatou's lemma,

$$\begin{split} & \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \bar{L}_{r_k} (A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \\ &= \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{1}{1 - r_k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_{r_k} \left(\frac{\alpha_{r_k} y}{h(A_{r_k} x + v_{r_k})^{1/s}} \right) g_{r_k} \left(\frac{|x|_2^2 + y^2 - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &\geq \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\alpha_{r_k}^{s-1}}{1 - r_k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus (s)\bar{h}} \int_0^\infty f_{r_k} \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) g_{r_k} \left(\frac{|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x - v_{r_k})|_2^2 + (\alpha_{r_k}^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_{r_k}^{-1}(x - v_{r_k}))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx. \end{split}$$

Notice that if $(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) \in B^{n+1}$ and $(x, y) = \rho(A^* \oplus \alpha^*)(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) + v^*$, then

$$(A_{r_k}^{-1} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}^{-1})(\rho(A^* \oplus \alpha^*)(\tilde{x}, \tilde{y}) + v^* - v_{r_k}) \in (A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k})^{-1}(A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k})B^{n+1} = B^{n+1},$$

from where $|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x-v_{r_k})|_2^2 + (\alpha_{r_k}^{-1}y)^2 \leq 1$. And by **g2** it follows that

$$g_{r_k}\left(\frac{|A_{r_k}^{-1}(x-v_{r_k})|_2^2 + (\alpha_{r_k}^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h(A_{r_k}^{-1}(x-v_{r_k}))} + 1\right) \ge g_{r_k}(1) = g(0).$$

Thus,

$$\liminf_{k \to +\infty} \bar{L}_{r_k}(A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \ge \liminf_{k \to +\infty} \frac{\alpha_{r_k}^{s-1}}{1 - r_k} \int_{(\rho(A^* \oplus \alpha^*)B^{n+1} + v^*) \setminus (s)\bar{h}} \int_0^\infty f_{r_k}\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g(0) dy dx$$
$$= +\infty,$$

which contradicts the bounded of the minimizer $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$, since by Proposition 3.5

$$\bar{L}_{r_k}(A_{r_k} \oplus \alpha_{r_k}, v_{r_k}) \le \bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0) \le C.$$

To finish we need to prove that ${}^{(s)}$ tr $\left(\frac{M_r \oplus \beta_r}{||M_r \oplus ||_F}\right) \to 0$. A simple calculation shows that ${}^{(s)}$ tr is the differential of ${}^{(s)}$ det_{n+1} at $\overline{\mathrm{Id}} \in \mathrm{M}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R})$.

By Taylor,

$${}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(\bar{\mathrm{Id}}+\bar{V}) = 1 + \langle \mathrm{Id}\oplus s,\bar{V}\rangle + o(||\bar{V}||_F) = 1 + {}^{(s)}\mathrm{tr}(\bar{V}) + o(||\bar{V}||_F)$$

where $\frac{o(\varepsilon)}{\varepsilon} \to 0$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$. Taking $\overline{V} = (1-r)(M_r \oplus \beta_r)$ we get

$$1 = {}^{(s)} \det_{n+1}(A_r \oplus \alpha_r)$$

= ${}^{(s)} \det_{n+1}(\overline{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M_r \oplus \beta_r))$
= $1 + (1-r)^{(s)} \operatorname{tr}(M_r \oplus \beta_r) + o((1-r)||M_r \oplus \beta_r||_F)$

Therefore,

$${}^{(s)}\mathrm{tr}\left(\frac{M_r\oplus\beta_r}{||M_r\oplus\beta_r||_F}\right) = \frac{{}^{(s)}\mathrm{tr}(M_r\oplus\beta_r)}{||M_r\oplus\beta_r||_F} = -\frac{o((1-r)||M_r\oplus\beta_r||_F)}{(1-r)||M_r\oplus\beta_r||_F} \to 0$$

as $r \to 1^-$.

Theorem 3.7. Assume all the properties **f1** to **g5** are satisfied and that h is continuous. The functional $\bar{I}_r(M \oplus \beta, w)$ is extended continuously to r = 1 as

$$\bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w) = \int_{\Lambda} h(x)^{1/s} \bar{F}\left(\frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) dx,$$

where $\Lambda = \{x \in B^n : h(x)^{1/s} = \hbar_{B^{n+1}}(x)\}$ and F is the convolution $F(x) = f * \bar{g}(x), \bar{g}(x) = g(-x)$ and satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.4. Moreover, $\bar{I}_r \to \bar{I}_1$ as $r \to 1^-$, uniformly in compact sets.

Proof. As before, we denote by $o((1-r)^a)$ (resp.o(1)) any function of the involved parameters M, β, w, r, s, t, x , satisfying

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-}} \frac{o((1-r)^a)}{(1-r)^a} = 0 \left(\text{resp. } \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} o(1) = 0 \right),$$

where the limits are uniform in compact sets with respect to the parameters. Likewise, O(1) denote any bounded function.

By Taylor expansion it holds that for all $x, w \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $M \oplus \beta \in \overline{B}_r$ (\overline{B}_r is the domain of the functional \overline{I}_r)

$$(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w) = (x - (1-r)w) - (1-r)M(x - (1-r)w) + o(1-r)$$
$$= x - (1-r)(Mx + w) + o(1-r)$$

and

$$|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w)|_2 = |x - (1-r)(Mx + w) + o(1-r)|_2$$
$$= |x|_2 - (1-r)\left\langle \frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w \right\rangle + o(1-r).$$

By simplicity, denote

$$\begin{split} \psi(M;\beta;w;(x,t)) &= \frac{|(\mathrm{Id}+(1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w)|_2^2 + ((1+(1-r)\beta)^{-1}(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})^2 - 1}{2h((\mathrm{Id}+(1-r)M)^{-1}(x-(1-r)w))^{2/s}} + 1. \end{split}$$

Since

$$\begin{split} \bar{I}_r(M \oplus \beta, w) &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty f_r\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) \\ &\times g_r\left(\frac{|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w)|_2^2 + ((1+(1-r)\beta)^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{2h((\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w))^{2/s}} + 1\right) dydx, \end{split}$$

making the substitution $\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} = 1 + (1 - r)t$, we get

$$\bar{I}_r(M \oplus \beta, w) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_{-\frac{1}{1-r}}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1-r)t) f_r \left(1 + (1-r)t\right) g_r \left(\psi(M; \beta; w; (x,t))\right) dt dx.$$

To calculate $\psi(M; \beta; w; (x, t))$, note that

•
$$|(\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w)|_2^2 = |x|_2^2 + (1-r)^2 \left\langle \frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w \right\rangle^2$$

 $-2|x|_2(1-r) \left\langle \frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w \right\rangle + o(1-r)^2 + 2o(1-r) \left(|x|_2 - (1-r) \left\langle \frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w \right\rangle \right);$
• $((1 + (1-r)\beta)^{-1}h(x)^{1/s}(1 + (1-r)t))^2 = \frac{h(x)^{2/s}(1 + 2(1-r)t + (1-r)^2t^2)}{(1 + (1-r)\beta)^2};$
• $2h((\mathrm{Id} + (1-r)M)^{-1}(x - (1-r)w))^{2/s} = 2h(x - (1-r)(Mx + w) + o(1-r))^{2/s}.$

Then,

$$\begin{split} \psi(M;\beta;w;(x,t)) &= \frac{(|x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1)(2\beta(|x|_2^2 - 1)(1 - r))}{2(1 + (1 - r)\beta)^2h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}(1 - r))} \\ &+ \frac{(1 - r)\left\langle\frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w\right\rangle - 2\left\langle x, Mx + w\right\rangle}{2h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}} \\ &+ \frac{2h(x)^{2/s}t + (1 - r)h(x)^{2/s}t^2 + (1 - r)\beta^2(|x|_2^2 - 1)}{2(1 + (1 - r)\beta)^2h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}} \\ &+ \left[\frac{o(1 - r)^2}{1 - r} + \frac{2o(1 - r)}{1 - r}\left(|x|_2 - (1 - r)\left\langle\frac{x}{|x|_2}, Mx + w\right\rangle\right)\right] \\ &\times \frac{1}{2h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}}. \end{split}$$

Consider the following sets:

$$\Lambda = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1 \le 0 \}$$
$$\Lambda^c = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1 > 0 \}.$$

Notice that

(i) If $x \in \Lambda^c$, since h is bounded and $(1 + (1 - r)\beta) \le (1 + \beta)$, we have

$$\frac{|x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1}{2(1 + (1 - r)\beta)^2 h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}(1 - r)} \longrightarrow +\infty$$

as $r \to 1^-$. Then by **g5** it holds $g \mid_{\Lambda^c} \xrightarrow{r \to 1^-} 0;$

(ii) If $x \in \Lambda$, then $|x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} = 1$. Indeed,

$$|x|_{2}^{2} + h(x)^{2/s} < 1 \Leftrightarrow \sqrt{|x|_{2}^{2} + h(x)^{2/s}} < 1 \Leftrightarrow (x, h(x)^{1/s}) \in \operatorname{int}(B^{n+1}) \subset \operatorname{int}({}^{(s)}\bar{h}).$$

But, as we know $(x, h(x)^{1/s}) \in \partial^{(s)}\bar{h}$, for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Hence,

$$\Lambda = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1 \le 0 \} = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} - 1 = 0 \};$$

(*iii*)
$$h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s} \xrightarrow{r \to 1^-} h(x)^{2/s}$$
 since h is continuous.

By **f3**, the integrand is 0 for t < -1 and by (*ii*), we obtain

$$\begin{split} \bar{I}_{r}(M \oplus \beta, w) &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1 - r)t) f(t) g\left(\psi(M; \beta; w; (x, t))\right) dt dx \\ &= \int_{\Lambda^{c}} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1 - r)t) f(t) g\left(\psi(M; \beta; w; (x, t))\right) dt dx \\ &+ \int_{\Lambda} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1 - r)t) f(t) g\left(\psi(M; \beta; w; (x, t))\right) dt dx \\ &= \int_{\Lambda^{c}} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1 - r)t) f(t) \\ &\times g\left(\frac{|x|_{2}^{2} + h(x)^{2/s} - 1 + (1 - r)O(1) + (1 - r)t(2h(x)^{2/s} + o(1)) + o(1)}{2(1 + (1 - r)\beta)^{2}h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}(1 - r)}\right) dt dx \\ &+ \int_{\Lambda} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} (1 + (1 - r)t) f(t) \\ &\times g\left(\frac{-2\beta(1 - |x|_{2}^{2} + o(1)) - 2\langle x, Mx + w + o(1) \rangle + t(2h(x)^{2/s} + o(1)) + o(1)}{2(1 + (1 - r)\beta)^{2}h(x - (1 - r)(Mx + w) + o(1 - r))^{2/s}}\right) dt dx. \end{split}$$

$$(3.26)$$

To prove that \bar{I}_r converges to \bar{I}_1 , when $r \to 1^-$, in compact sets, consider a convergent sequence $(M_k \oplus \beta_k, w_k) \to (M \oplus \beta, w)$ and $r_k \to 1^-$. By (i) and g5, the function g in the first integral is zero for t > C where C is independent of k. Since the functions f, g are thus uniformly bounded in the support of both integrals and it holds (*iii*), we may apply the Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11 in (3.26), to obtain

$$\begin{split} \lim_{k \to \infty} \bar{I}_{r_k}(M_k \oplus \beta_k, w_k) &= \int_{\Lambda} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} f(t) g\left(t - \frac{\beta(1 - |x|_2^2)}{h(x)^{2/s}} - \frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}}\right) dt dx \\ &= \int_{\Lambda} \int_{-1}^{\infty} h(x)^{1/s} f(t) g\left(t - \frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} - \beta\right) dt dx \\ &= \int_{\Lambda} h(x)^{1/s} \int_{-1}^{\infty} f(t) g\left(t - \frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} - \beta\right) dt dx. \end{split}$$

Let $\bar{g}(x) = g(-x)$ and let * be the convolution function. Define the function $F(x) = f * \bar{g}(x)$ and

$$\bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w) = \int_{\Lambda} h(x)^{1/s} F\left(\frac{\langle x, Mx + w \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta\right) dx.$$

Finally, we must show that F satisfies the properties of Theorem 3.4, but it follows from Theorem 2.11.

Theorem 3.8. Assume all the properties **f1** to **g5** are satisfied and the function \overline{I}_1 restricted to $\mathcal{E} \cap {}^{(s)} \operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ has a unique global minimum $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$, then $\frac{\partial (A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)}{\partial r}\Big|_{r=1}$ exists and is equal to $-(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$.

In this case, if $(\tilde{A}_r \oplus \tilde{\alpha}_r, \tilde{v}_r)$ is any curve in \mathcal{E}_+ of the form

$$(\tilde{A}_r \oplus \tilde{\alpha}_r, \tilde{v}_r) = (\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0) + (1 - r)(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0) + o(1 - r),$$

the measure

$$\frac{\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}}{1-r} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1}y)^2 - 1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} dy dx$$

converges weakly to the centered and s-isotropic measure

$$\frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}}F'\left(\frac{\langle x, M_0x+w_0\rangle}{h(x)^{1/s}}+\beta_0\right)dx.$$

In particular, this is true for $(\tilde{A}_r \oplus \tilde{\alpha}_r, \tilde{v}_r) = (A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$, and for its linear part $(\tilde{A}_r \oplus \tilde{\alpha}_r, \tilde{v}_r) = (\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M_0 \oplus \beta_0), (1-r)w_0)$.

In order to prove Theorem 3.8, we before need to prove that the family of minimizers of the functionals \bar{I}_r admits a convergent subsequence.

Lemma 3.7. For every $r \in (1/2, 1)$, let $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)$ be a minimizer of the functional \overline{I}_r given by Theorem 3.6. The sequence $\{(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)\}_r$ is bounded.

Proof. By Lemma 2.2, the functional \overline{I}_1 is coercive. Thus there exists R > 0 such that if $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in {}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$ and $||(M \oplus \beta, w)|| \ge R$, then

$$\bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w) \ge C + 2$$

where $C \ge \bar{L}_r(\bar{\text{Id}}, 0)$ is given by Proposition 3.5.

Let $\bar{B}_{2R} = \{(M \oplus \beta, w) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n : ||(M \oplus \beta, w)|| \leq 2R\}$. By Theorem 3.7, there is $r_0 \in (1/2, 1)$, such that for every $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in \bar{B}_{2R}$,

$$|\bar{I}_r(M \oplus \beta, w) - \bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w)| \le 1/2.$$

We will show that $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) \in \bar{B}_{2R}$ for $r \in (r_0, 1)$. Assume by contradiction that $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) \notin \bar{B}_{2R}$ for some $r \in (r_0, 1)$, and consider $\lambda < 1$ such that $||\lambda(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)|| = 2R$. Since $\frac{\partial}{\partial t}(1 + t\beta_r)^{\lambda}\Big|_{t=0} = \lambda\beta_r$ and by (1.5) holds $(1 + t\beta_r)^{\lambda} \leq 1 + t\lambda\beta_r$ for $t \geq 0$, then for $r \to 1^-$, we have

$$R \le \rho = \left| \left| \left(\lambda M_r \oplus \left(\frac{(1 + (1 - r)\beta_r)^{\lambda} - 1}{1 - r} \right), \lambda w_r \right) \right| \right| \le \left| \left| \lambda (M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) \right| \right| = 2R.$$

Since \bar{I}_1 is continuous in the compact set \bar{B}_{2R} , there is $\varepsilon > 0$ such that

$$\bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w) \ge C + 1$$

for every $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in \partial \bar{B}_{\rho} = \{(M \oplus \beta, w) \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n} : ||(M \oplus \beta, w)|| = \rho, R \le \rho \le 2R\}$ with ${}^{(s)}\operatorname{tr}(M \oplus \beta) < \varepsilon$.

By Theorem 3.6, it holds $A_r \oplus \alpha_r \to \overline{\mathrm{Id}}$ as $r \to 1^-$, then increasing r_0 if necessary, we may assume for every $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and $\lambda \in [0, 1]$

$$\det_{n+1}(\lambda(A_r \oplus \alpha_r) + (1-\lambda)\bar{\mathrm{Id}}) \le \frac{C+1/2}{C+1/4} = 1 + \frac{1}{4C+1}$$

and again by Theorem 3.6 we have that $\left| {}^{(s)} \operatorname{tr} \left(\frac{M_r \oplus \beta_r}{||M_r \oplus \beta_r||_F} \right) \right| \leq \frac{\varepsilon}{2R}$. Moreover,

$$\left|^{(s)} \operatorname{tr}\left(\lambda M_r \oplus \left(\frac{(1+(1-r)\beta_r)^{\lambda}-1}{1-r}\right)\right)\right| \le |^{(s)} \operatorname{tr}(\lambda (M_r \oplus \beta_r))| \le \frac{||\lambda (M_r \oplus \beta_r)||_F}{2R} \varepsilon \le \varepsilon,$$

then we obtain

$$\bar{I}_r\left(\lambda M_r \oplus \left(\frac{(1+(1-r)\beta_r)^{\lambda}-1}{1-r}\right), \lambda w_r\right) \ge \bar{I}_1\left(\lambda M_r \oplus \left(\frac{(1+(1-r)\beta_r)^{\lambda}-1}{1-r}\right), \lambda w_r\right) - 1/2$$
$$\ge C+1-1/2$$
$$= C+1/2.$$

Using that $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) = \left(\frac{A_r \oplus \alpha_r - \bar{\mathrm{Id}}}{1-r}, \frac{v_r}{1-r}\right)$, it holds $(((1-r)\lambda M_r + \mathrm{Id}) \oplus (1+(1-r)\beta)^{\lambda}, (1-r)\lambda w_r) = ((\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda)\mathrm{Id}) \oplus \alpha_r^{\lambda}, \lambda v_r)$

and since $\lambda A_r + (1 - \lambda) \operatorname{Id} \in \operatorname{Sym}_{n,+}(\mathbb{R})$ for $r \to 1^-$ we obtain

$$^{(s)} \det_{n+1}((\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_r^{\lambda}) = (\alpha_r^s)^{\lambda} \det(\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \geq (\alpha_r^s)^{\lambda} \det(A_r)^{\lambda} \det(\operatorname{Id})^{1-\lambda} = {}^{(s)} \det_{n+1}(A_r \oplus \alpha_r)^{\lambda(s)} \det_{n+1}(\operatorname{Id}) \geq 1.$$

Hence $((\lambda A_r + (1 - \lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_r^{\lambda}, \lambda v_r) \in {}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_+$. We have

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_{r}((\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_{r}^{\lambda}, \lambda v_{r}) \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} f_{r} \left(\frac{\alpha_{r}^{\lambda} y}{h((\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id})x + \lambda v_{r})^{1/s}} \right) g_{r} \left(\frac{|x|_{2}^{2} + y^{2} - 1}{2h(x)^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\alpha_{r}^{\lambda} \det(\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id})} f_{r} \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) \\ &\times g_{r} \left(\frac{|(\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id})^{-1} (x - \lambda v_{r})|_{2}^{2} + (\alpha_{r}^{-\lambda} y)^{2} - 1}{2h((\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id})^{-1} (x - \lambda v_{r}))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx \\ &= \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\alpha_{r}^{\lambda} \det(\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id})} f_{r} \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}} \right) \\ &\times g_{r} \left(\frac{|(\operatorname{Id} + (1-r)\lambda M_{r})^{-1} (x - (1-r)\lambda w_{r})|_{2}^{2} + ((1+(1-r)\beta_{r})^{\lambda})^{-1} y)^{2} - 1}{2h((\operatorname{Id} + (1-r)\lambda M_{r})^{-1} (x - (1-r)\lambda w_{r}))^{2/s}} + 1 \right) dy dx. \end{split}$$

A simple calculation using Lemma 1.5 shows the inequality

$$\alpha_r^{\lambda} \det(\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \le \det_{n+1}(\lambda (A_r \oplus \alpha_r) + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}).$$

From where it follows that

$$\begin{split} \bar{L}_{r}((\lambda A_{r} + (1-\lambda)\operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_{r}^{\lambda}, \lambda v_{r}) &\geq \frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\det_{n+1}(\lambda (A_{r} \oplus \alpha_{r}) + (1-\lambda)\overline{\operatorname{Id}})} f_{r}\left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) \\ &\times g_{r}\left(\frac{|(\operatorname{Id} + (1-r)\lambda M_{r})^{-1}(x - (1-r)\lambda w_{r})|_{2}^{2} + ((1+(1-r)\beta_{r})^{\lambda})^{-1}y)^{2} - 1}{2h((\operatorname{Id} + (1-r)\lambda M_{r})^{-1}(x - (1-r)\lambda w_{r}))^{2/s}} + 1\right) dydx \\ &= \frac{\bar{I}_{r}\left(\lambda M_{r} \oplus \left(\frac{(1+(1-r)\beta_{r})^{\lambda} - 1}{1-r}\right), \lambda w_{r}\right)}{\det_{n+1}(\lambda (A_{r} \oplus \alpha_{r}) + (1-\lambda)\overline{\operatorname{Id}})} \\ &\geq \left(\frac{C+1/2}{C+1/4}\right)^{-1} (C+1/2) \\ &\geq \bar{L}_{r}(\overline{\operatorname{Id}}, 0) + 1/4. \end{split}$$

Since $\bar{L}_r(\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0) \geq \bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$, we obtain the inequalities

$$\bar{L}_r((\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_r^{\lambda}, \lambda v_r) > \bar{L}_r(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$$

and

$$\bar{L}_r((\lambda A_r + (1-\lambda) \operatorname{Id}) \oplus \alpha_r^{\lambda}, \lambda v_r) > \bar{L}_r(\bar{\operatorname{Id}}, 0),$$

which contradicts the fact that \bar{L}_r is $convex^*$ (see Proposition 3.4). Therefore, $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) \in \bar{B}_{2R}$ for all $r \in (r_0, 1)$ and we conclude the proof.

Lemma 3.8. If $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$ is the unique global minimum of \overline{I}_1 , then $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)$ converges to $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$.

Proof. Take $M \oplus \beta \in {}^{(s)}\operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R})$ and define

$${}^{(s)}(M\oplus\beta)^{(r)} = \frac{{}^{(s)}\det_{n+1}(\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M\oplus\beta))^{-1/(n+s)}(\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M\oplus\beta)) - \bar{\mathrm{Id}}}{1-r}$$

Notice that $({}^{(s)}(M \oplus \beta){}^{(r)}, w)$ belongs to

$$\frac{{}^{(s)}\mathcal{E}_{+} \cap ({}^{(s)}\operatorname{SL}_{n+1}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^{n}) - \bar{\operatorname{Id}} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}}{1-r}$$

for r close to 1. We also have

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-}} {}^{(s)} (M \oplus \beta)^{(r)} = \lim_{r \to 1^{-}} \left[\frac{{}^{(s)} \det_{n+1} (\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M \oplus \beta))^{-1/(n+s)} - 1}{1-r} \bar{\mathrm{Id}} + {}^{(s)} \det_{n+1} (\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + (1-r)(M \oplus \beta))^{-1/(n+s)} M \oplus \beta \right]$$
$$= \frac{\partial}{\partial t} \Big|_{t=0} ({}^{(s)} \det_{n+1} (\bar{\mathrm{Id}} + t(1-r)(M \oplus \beta))^{-1/(n+s)} \bar{\mathrm{Id}}) + M \oplus \beta$$
$$= \frac{-1}{n+s} {}^{(s)} \mathrm{tr}(-M \oplus \beta) \bar{\mathrm{Id}} + M \oplus \beta$$
$$= M \oplus \beta.$$

By Lemma 3.7, the sequence $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r)$ is bounded, then for every convergent sequence $(M_{r_k} \oplus \beta_{r_k}, w_{r_k}) \to (M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$ with $r_k \to 1^-$, and for every $(M \oplus \beta, w) \in {}^{(s)} \operatorname{Sym}_{n+1,0}(\mathbb{R}) \times \mathbb{R}^n$, we have

$$I_{r_k}(M_{r_k} \oplus \beta_{r_k}, w_{r_k}) \to I_1(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$$

and

$$\bar{I}_{r_k}(M_{r_k} \oplus \beta_{r_k}, w_{r_k}) \le \bar{I}_{r_k}({}^{(s)}(M \oplus \beta)^{(r_k)}, w) \to \bar{I}_1(M \oplus \beta, w),$$

so that $(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$ is the (unique) minimum of \overline{I}_1 , and we deduce $(M_r \oplus \beta_r, w_r) \to (M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0)$ as desired.

Proof of Theorem 3.8. By Lemma 3.8, we have

$$\frac{\partial (A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)}{\partial r} \bigg|_{r=1} = \lim_{r \to 1^-} \frac{(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r) - (\bar{\mathrm{Id}}, 0)}{r-1} = \lim_{r \to 1^-} (-M_r \oplus \beta_r, -w_r) = -(M_0 \oplus \beta_0, w_0).$$

Now take δ any continuous function with compact support and, as in the proof of Theorem 3.7, consider the sets $\Lambda^c = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{2/s} > 1\}, \Lambda = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : |x|_2^2 + h(x)^{1/s} = 1\}$. We have

$$\begin{split} &\frac{1}{1-r}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n}\int_0^\infty \delta(x)(f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right)g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r)|_2^2+(\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1}y)^2-1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}}+1\right)\frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}}\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}dydx\\ &=\int_{\Lambda^c}\int_{-1}^\infty \delta(x)(f')_r(1+(1-r)t)g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r)|_2^2+(\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1}(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})^2-1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}}+1\right)\\ &\times h(x)^{1/s}\frac{(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{3/s}}\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}dydx\\ &+\int_{\Lambda}\int_{-1}^\infty \delta(x)(f')_r(1+(1-r)t)g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r)|_2^2+(\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1}(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s})^2-1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}}+1\right)\\ &\times h(x)^{1/s}\frac{(1+(1-r)t)h(x)^{1/s}}{h(x)^{3/s}}\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}dydx\\ &=\int_{\Lambda^c}\int_{-1}^\infty \delta(x)f'(t)g \left(\frac{|x|_2^2+h(x)^{2/s}-1+(1-r)O(1)+(1-r)t(2h(x)^{2/s}+o(1))+o(1)}{2(1+(1-r)\beta)^2h(x-(1-r)(Mx+w)+o(1-r))^{2/s}(1-r)}\right)\\ &\times \frac{(1+(1-r)t)}{h(x)^{1/s}}\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}dydx\\ &+\int_{\Lambda}\int_{-1}^\infty \delta(x)f'(t)g \left(\frac{-2\beta(1-|x|_2^2+o(1))-2\langle x,Mx+w+o(1)\rangle+t(2h(x)^{2/s}+o(1))+o(1)}{2(1+(1-r)\beta)^2h(x-(1-r)(Mx+w)+o(1-r))^{2/s}}\right)\right)\\ &\times \frac{(1+(1-r)t)}{h(x)^{1/s}}\tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1}dydx \end{split}$$

hence by the Dominated Convergence Theorem 1.11,

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty \delta(x) (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1})y)^2 - 1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1} dy dx \\
\longrightarrow \int_\Lambda \delta(x) \frac{1}{h(x)^{1/s}} F' \left(\frac{\langle x, M_0 x + w_0 \rangle}{h(x)^{2/s}} + \beta_0\right) dx \tag{3.27}$$

as $r \to 1^-$.

For us to finish, since $(A_r \oplus \alpha_r, v_r)$ minimizes the functional \overline{L}_r , then by Lemma 3.5 there exists $\lambda_r > 0$ such that

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1})y)^2 - 1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1} \\ \times \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s} \otimes x \oplus h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}\right) dy dx = \lambda_r (\mathrm{Id} \oplus s, 0)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{1-r} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \int_0^\infty (f')_r \left(\frac{y}{h(x)^{1/s}}\right) g_r \left(\frac{|\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-v_r)|_2^2 + (\tilde{\alpha}_r^{-1})y)^2 - 1}{h(\tilde{A}_r^{-1}(x-\tilde{v}_r))^{2/s}} + 1\right) \frac{y}{h(x)^{3/s}} \tilde{\alpha}_r^{s-1} \times \left(-\nabla h(x)^{1/s} h(x)^{1/s}\right) dy dx = 0.$$

And by (3.27) we conclude the wished.

3.5 Functional Löwner Ellipsoids

In 2019, Li, Schütt and Werner [35] extended a notion of Löwner ellipsoids for functional setting. We say that a function is non-degenerate if int $\operatorname{supp}(h) \neq \emptyset$. They showed that if $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is a non-degenerate integrable log-concave function then there exists a unique pair (A_0, t_0) , where A_0 is an invertible affine transformation and $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} e^{-|A_0x|_2 + t_0} dx = \min\left\{\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} e^{-|Ax|_2 + t} dx : e^{-|Ax|_2 + t} \ge h(x)\right\}.$$

The uniqueness of A_0 is up to left multiplication by orthogonal transformations. They call $e^{-|A_0x|_2+t_0}$ the Löwner function of h and denote it by

$$L(h)(x) = e^{-|A_0x|_2 + t_0}.$$

For a convex body $K \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ denote its characteristic function by $1_K(x)$. In [35] it is shown that the super-level set $\{L(1_K(x)) \ge 1\}$ is exactly the Löwner ellipsoid of K.

As in the setting of convex sets, the connection between these two optimization problems is via polar duality. Let $h = e^{-\psi} : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty]$, then its *log-conjugate* (or *polar*) function is defined by

$$h^{\circ}(y) = \inf_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{e^{-\langle x, y \rangle}}{h(x)}.$$

Note that the log-conjugate function of any function is log-concave. It is easy to show that the log-conjugate function of a proper log-concave function containing the origin in the interior of the support is a proper log-concave function. Also, if f and g are log-concave functions, then

$$f \leq g \quad \Leftrightarrow \quad g^{\circ} \leq f^{\circ}.$$

The polar function of the characteristic function of the unit Euclidean ball is $e^{-|x|_2}$. Therefore, the class of functions considered in [4] and [35] consists of translates of functions that are polar to each other.

Combining ideas of [35] and [30], Ivanov and Tsiutsiurupa consider the "dual" problem and define the Löwner s-function below [31]. For a function $\psi : [0, +\infty) \to (-\infty, +\infty]$, they consider the following class of functions

$$\mathcal{E}^{n}[\psi] = \left\{ \alpha e^{-\psi(|A(x-a)|_{2})} : A \in \mathrm{GL}_{n}(\mathbb{R}), \alpha > 0, a \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \right\}.$$

One may consider the functional class $\mathcal{E}^{n}[\psi]$ as the class of "affine" positions of the function $x \mapsto e^{-\psi(|x|_{2})}, x \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$. Now we can say that the classes of "affine" positions of the characteristic function of the unit ball and the function $x \mapsto e^{-|x|_{2}}, x \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$, were considered in [4] and [35], respectively.

They require for functions of $\mathcal{E}^{n}[\psi]$ to be reasonably good log-concave functions. We say that $\psi: [0, +\infty) \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ is an *admissible function* if the function $t \mapsto e^{-\psi(|t|)}, t \in \mathbb{R}$, is an upper

semicontinuous log-concave function of finite positive integral.

For an admissible function $\psi : [0, +\infty) \to (-\infty, +\infty]$ and an upper semicontinuous log-concave function $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ of finite positive integral, they study the following optimization problem:

$$\min_{l \in \mathcal{E}^n[\psi]} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} l \text{ subject to } h \le l.$$
(3.28)

They study the dual problem to that considered in [30]. For any $s \in [0, +\infty]$, they define $\psi_s : [0, +\infty) \to [0, +\infty)$ by

$$\psi_{s}(t) = \begin{cases} t, & s = 0\\ \frac{s}{2} \left[\sqrt{1 + 4\left(\frac{t}{s}\right)^{2}} - \ln\left(\frac{1 + \sqrt{1 + 4\left(\frac{t}{s}\right)^{2}}}{2}\right) - 1 \right], & s \in (0, +\infty)\\ t^{2}, & s = +\infty \end{cases}$$

This function is an admissible function for any fixed $s \in [0, +\infty]$. One sees that $\mathcal{E}^n[\psi_s]$ with s = 0 coincides with the class of functions considered in [35], and that the Löwner function in the sense of [35] is a solution to problem (3.28) with $\psi = \psi_0$. The class $\mathcal{E}^n[\psi_{+\infty}]$ consists of Gaussian densities. The cumbersome definition of ψ_s in the case $s \in (0, +\infty)$ is caused by polar duality, since the problem (3.28) with $\psi = \psi_s$ and $s \in (0, +\infty)$ is dual to the problem of finding the John *s*-function considered in [30].

They proved the following theorem.

Theorem 3.9 ([31], Theorem 1.2). Fix $s \in [0, +\infty)$ and let $h : \mathbb{R}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ be an upper semicontinuous log-concave function of finite positive integral. Then, there exists a unique solution to problem

$$\min_{l \in \mathcal{E}^n[\psi_s]} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} l \quad subject \ to \quad h \le l.$$
(3.29)

The solution to problem (3.29) for a fixed $s \in [0, +\infty)$ is called *Löwner s-function* of f, and denoted by ${}^{(s)}L_f$. Note that the Löwner function in the sense of [35] is precisely ${}^{(0)}L_f$. And as in the case of John *s*-functions, they showed that ${}^{(s)}L_f \to {}^{(0)}L_f$ as $s \to 0$, uniformly on \mathbb{R}^n (see [31, Theorem 1.3]).

Probably, the most striking difference between the John s-function and the Löwner s-function appears in the case $s = +\infty$. This is because in [31] it is shown that as $s \to +\infty$ the limit may only be a Gaussian density and it is necessarily unique, while in [30] it was shown that the Gaussian density of maximal integral below a given upper semicontinuous log-concave function of positive integral is not necessarily unique.

We say that the functions of $\mathcal{E}^{n}[\psi]$ are ψ -ellipsoidal functions. If ψ is an admissible function, then all the functions of $\mathcal{E}^{n}[\psi]$ are proper log-concave functions. We use $l_{\psi,\bar{E}}$ to denote the ψ ellipsoidal function represented by $\bar{E} = (A \oplus \alpha, a) \in \mathcal{E}_{+}$. The reason they define the classes of $s\mbox{-ellipsoidal}$ functions is the following result.

Lemma 3.9 ([31], Lemma 6.1). Let $\overline{E} = (A \oplus \alpha, 0) \in \mathcal{E}_+$ and $s \in [0, +\infty]$. Then

$$\binom{(s)}{E}^{\circ} = {}^{(s)}l_{\bar{E}} \quad and \quad \binom{(s)}{E}^{\circ} = {}^{(s)}h_{\bar{E}},$$

where ${}^{(s)}h_{\bar{E}} = \alpha^{-(s+1)}\hbar^s_{\bar{E}}.$

Chapter 4

Upper semicontinuous valuations on the space of functions

In this chapter, a classification of upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuations which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions on the space of convex functions which is a piecewise affine function outside of a compact set of \mathbb{R} , is established in Theorem 4.6. This is a joint work with Monika Ludwig.

Following the standard notations in valuation theory, in this chapter we will adopt the notation \mathcal{K}^n for the set of all non-empty, compact, convex subsets of \mathbb{R}^n and V_n for *n*-dimensional volume on \mathbb{R}^n .

4.1 Preliminaries

A functional $Z: \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is called a *valuation* if

$$Z(K \cup L) + Z(K \cap L) = Z(K) + Z(L)$$

whenever $K, L, K \cup L \in \mathcal{K}^n$.

We say that Z is translation invariant if Z(K + x) = Z(K) for every vector x, and Z is rotation invariant if $Z(\phi K) = Z(K)$ for every rotation $\phi : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}^n$. We consider continuous and upper semicontinuous valuations, where \mathcal{K}^n and its subspaces are equipped with the topology induced by the Hausdorff metric. We say that a valuation $Z : \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is upper semicontinuous if for every $K_m \in \mathcal{K}^n$ converging to $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$,

$$\limsup_{m \to +\infty} Z(K_m) \le Z(K).$$

The *n*-dimensional volume $V_n : \mathcal{K}^n \to [0, +\infty)$ is an example of continuous valuation, since if $K, L, K \cup L$ are convex bodies then

$$V_n(K \cup L) + V_n(K \cap L) = V_n(K) + V_n(L).$$

Other examples of valuations on \mathcal{K}^n are the intrinsic volumes V_0, \ldots, V_{n-1} (see [46]). They are fundamental in convex geometry since they carry important geometric information. For example, V_0 is the Euler characteristic, that is, $V_0(K) = 1$ for $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$, and $2V_{n-1}(K)$ is the surface area of K. Furthermore, $V_j(K)$ is the *j*-dimensional volume of K if K is contained in a *j*-dimensional plane, and V_j is *j*-homogeneous, that is, $V_j(tK) = t^j V_j(K)$ for t > 0 and $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$.

There are many results that characterize the valuations defined on \mathcal{K}^n . For example, Mc Mullen showed a fundamental result in the theory of translation invariant valuations on convex bodies.

Theorem 4.1 ([42]). If $Z : \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is continuous, translation invariant valuation, then there exist $Z_j : \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ that is a continuous, translation invariant and j-homogeneous valuation, for j = 1, ..., n, such that

$$Z = Z_0 + \dots + Z_n.$$

Hadwiger showed this result under the additional assumption that Z is simple, that is, Z(P) = 0 for all polytopes that are not full-dimensional. Probably the most famous result on valuations, and one of the most important results in this field is Hadwiger's characterization theorem.

Theorem 4.2 ([28], Section 6.1.10). A functional $Z : \mathcal{K}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous, translation and rotation invariant valuation if and only if there are constants $c_0, \ldots, c_n \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$Z(K) = c_0 V_0(K) + \dots + c_n V_n(K)$$

for every $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$.

Note that the planar case of Theorem 4.2 states that every continuous and rigid motion invariant valuation $Z : \mathcal{K}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ can be written as a linear combination of the Euler characteristic $V_0 = \chi$, the length $V_1 = L$ and the area $V_2 = A$ of the convex body, i.e., there are constants $c_0, c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$Z(K) = c_0 \chi(K) + c_1 L(K) + c_2 A(K)$$
(4.1)

for every $K \in \mathcal{K}^2$.

The next result is due to M. Ludwig [37] and characterizes the rigid motion invariant and upper semicontinuous valuations defined on \mathcal{K}^2 . Consider the set

$$\mathcal{W} = \left\{ \zeta : [0, +\infty) \to [0, \infty) : \zeta \text{ is concave, } \lim_{t \to 0} \zeta(t) = 0, \text{ and } \lim_{t \to +\infty} \zeta(t)/t = 0 \right\}.$$
(4.2)

Theorem 4.3 ([37]). Let $\mu : \mathcal{K}^2 \to \mathbb{R}$ be an upper semicontinuous and rigid motion invariant valuation. Then there are constants $c_0, c_1, c_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ and a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$\mu(K) = c_0 \chi(K) + c_1 L(K) + c_2 A(K) + \int_{S^1} \zeta(\rho(K, u)) d\mathcal{H}^1(u)$$
(4.3)

for every $K \in \mathcal{K}^2$.

Here $\rho(K, u)$ is the curvature radius of the boundary of K at the point with normal $u \in S^1$.

Currently, the notion of valuations has been extended to families of functions due to their intimate relation to valuations on convex bodies. We denote by

$$\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n) := \{ u : \mathbb{R}^n \to (-\infty, +\infty] : u \text{ is l.s.c and convex}, \ u \neq +\infty \}$$

the space of lower semicontinuous, convex, proper functions defined on \mathbb{R}^n , by $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ the space of finite-valued, convex functions on \mathbb{R}^n and by $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{lip}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ the space of Lipschitz functions. Note that $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{lip}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R}) \subset \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R}) \subset \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

We define valuations on the space $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and its subspaces as follows. We say that $Z: \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}$ is a *valuation* if

$$Z(u) + Z(v) = Z(u \wedge v) + Z(u \vee v)$$

for every $u, v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that also $u \wedge v, u \vee v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$. Here, $u \vee v$ and $u \wedge v$ denote the pointwise maximum and minimum of $u, v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, respectively.

We say that Z is translation invariant if

$$Z(u \circ \tau^{-1}) = Z(u)$$

for every $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and translation τ on \mathbb{R}^n , and it is $\text{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$ invariant if

$$Z(u \circ \phi^{-1}) = Z(u)$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $\phi \in \operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$. We say that $Z : \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}$ is *epi-translation* invariant if it is invariant under translations of the epigraph of u in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} , that is, if

$$Z(u \circ \tau^{-1} + c) = Z(u)$$

for every $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, translation τ on \mathbb{R}^n and $c \in \mathbb{R}$.

Let $\operatorname{Conv}_{\mathrm{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ denotes the set of super-coercive functions,

$$\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n) = \left\{ u : \mathbb{R} \to (-\infty, +\infty] : \lim_{|x|_2 \to +\infty} \frac{u(x)}{|x|} = +\infty \right\}.$$

Observe that the property

$$\lim_{|x|_2 \to +\infty} \frac{u(x)}{|x|_2} = +\infty$$

implies that also

$$\lim_{|x|_2 \to +\infty} |\nabla u(x)| = +\infty.$$

We say that a sequence $u_k \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ epi-converges to $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ if for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ the following conditions hold:

1. For every sequence x_k that converges to x

$$u(x) \le \liminf_{k \to +\infty} u_k(x_k); \tag{4.4}$$

2. There exists a sequence x_k that converges to x such that

$$u(x) = \lim_{k \to +\infty} u_k(x_k).$$
(4.5)

For a convex function u on \mathbb{R}^n the function

$$u^*(x) = \sup_{y \in \mathbb{R}^n} (\langle x, y \rangle - u(y)), \ x \in \mathbb{R}^n,$$
(4.6)

denotes the Legendre transform or convex conjugate of u. By standard properties of the Legendre transform, we have the following result

$$\{u^* : u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\mathrm{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n)\} = \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R}).$$
(4.7)

This relation allows us to translate results for valuations on $\operatorname{Conv}_{\mathrm{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ easily to results on $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ and vice versa.

The following result is a consequence of Theorem 12.2 and Corollary 12.2.1 in [43].

Proposition 4.1. If $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, then $u^* \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and $(u^*)^* = u$.

Proposition 4.2 ([44], Theorem 11.34). A sequence u_k of functions in $\text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ epi-converges to $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ if and only if u_k^* epi-converges to u^* .

For $v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, the subdifferential of v at $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is defined by

$$\partial v(x) = \{ y \in \mathbb{R}^n : v(z) \ge v(x) + \langle y, z - x \rangle \text{ for all } z \in \mathbb{R}^n \}.$$

Each vector of $\partial v(x)$ is said to be a *subgradient* of v at x. For a convex function $v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, differentiability at a point $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ is equivalent to both epi(v) having a unique supporting hyperplane at (x, v(x)) and the subdifferential of v at x being a singleton. Also, we can establish a relation between the subdifferential at any non-minimizer point of v with the outer normal vectors of the corresponding sublevel set at this point. Given a subset $A \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$, the image of Athrough the subdifferential of v is defined as

$$\partial v(A) = \bigcup_{x \in A} \partial v(x).$$

A well-known Radon measure defined on the set of finite convex functions is the *Monge-Ampère* measure. This measure is the content of the following result, which is due to Alexandrov [2]. Let $\mathcal{B}(\Omega)$ be the class of Borel sets in $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$.

Lemma 4.1 ([22], Theorem 2.3). Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$ be an open set and $v : \Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ a convex function. If $B \in \mathcal{B}(\Omega)$, then the set $\partial v(B)$ is measurable. Moreover, $MA(v; \cdot) : \mathcal{B}(\Omega) \to [0, \infty]$,

defined by

$$MA(v; B) := V_n(\partial v(B)),$$

is a Radon measure on $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^n$.

The measure $MA(v; \cdot)$ is called the *Monge-Ampère measure* of v.

The following result is very important for us because it guarantees that $\det(D^2 u(\cdot))$ is measurable and it will help us to prove Theorem 4.7. Items (i) and (ii) are due to Aleksandrov [2] (or see [22, Proposition 2.6 and Theorem A.31]).

Theorem 4.4. The following properties hold.

(i) If $v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and $v \in C^2(V)$ on an open set $V \subset \mathbb{R}^n$, then $MA(v; \cdot)$ is absolutely continuous on V with respect to n-dimensional Lebesgue measure and

$$d\operatorname{MA}(v;x) = \det(D^2v(x))dx \tag{4.8}$$

for $x \in V$;

(ii) If v_j is a sequence in $\operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ that epi-converges to $v \in \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$, then the sequence of measures $\operatorname{MA}(v_j; \cdot)$ converges weakly to $\operatorname{MA}(v; \cdot)$.

By [20, Theorem 4.3(a)] there exists the following Steiner formula for the Monge-Ampère measure

$$\mathrm{MA}(v+rh_{B^n};\cdot) = \sum_{j=0}^n \binom{n}{j} r^{n-j} \mathrm{MA}_j(v;\cdot)$$
(4.9)

for $v \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and $r \ge 0$. Using the relation (4.7), in [20] the authors define the conjugate Monge–Ampère measure of a function $u \in \text{Conv}_{sc}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ by

$$MA^*(u; \cdot) := MA(u^*; \cdot)$$

and the Conjugate Mixed Monge–Ampère Measures is given by

$$\operatorname{MA}_{i}^{*}(u; \cdot) = \operatorname{MA}_{i}(u^{*}; \cdot)$$

for $0 \le j \le n$ (see [20]).

Let $C_c([0,\infty))$ denotes the set of continuous functions with compact support on $[0,\infty)$. A functional version of Hadwiger's Theorem 4.2 is the following. Continuity is understood with respect to epi-convergence.

Theorem 4.5 ([20], Theorem 1.7). A functional $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\mathrm{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathbb{R}$ is a continuous, epitranslation and rotation invariant valuation if and only if there are functions $\alpha_0, \ldots, \alpha_n \in C_c([0,\infty))$ such that

$$Z(u) = \sum_{j=0}^{n} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \alpha_j(|y|_2) d\operatorname{MA}_j^*(u;y)$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\mathrm{sc}}(\mathbb{R}^n)$.

Similarly to Theorem 4.5, our goal here is to prove a functional version of Theorem 4.3 for n = 1.

4.2 Functional setting and statement of the main result

A function $u \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ is called *piecewise affine* if there exist finitely many affine functions $w_1, \ldots, w_m : \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$u = \bigvee_{i=1}^{m} w_i.$$

We denote by $\operatorname{Conv}_{p.a}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ the set of piecewise affine functions. Furthermore, we say that $u \in \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ is piecewise affine outside of a set $C \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ if there are finitely many affine functions w_1, \ldots, w_m on \mathbb{R}^n such that $u = \bigvee_{i=1}^m w_i$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus C$. Let $\operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ be the following subset of $\operatorname{Conv}_{lip}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$:

 $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R}) := \{ u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{lip}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R}) : u \text{ is piecewise affine outside of a compact set} \}.$

We will denote by dom_c u the smallest closed convex subset of \mathbb{R}^n , such that u is piecewise affine outside of dom_c u.

Unlike Theorem 4.5, we do not use just epi-convergence. We equip $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ with the topology induced by the following convergence. We say that $v_j \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ converges to $v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R})$ if the following conditions hold:

- 1. v_i epi-converges to v;
- 2. There exists a compact set $C \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ such that $\operatorname{dom}_{\mathbf{c}} v_j, \operatorname{dom}_{\mathbf{c}} v \subseteq C$.

Note that the first condition implies that the convergence is locally uniform.

We say that $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is an upper semicontinuous valuation if for every sequence u_k converging to u,

$$Z(u) \ge \limsup_{k \to +\infty} Z(u_k),$$

and it is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions if Z(u+w) = Z(u) for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and each piecewise affine function $w \in \operatorname{Conv}_{p.a}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.

Our goal here is to prove the following theorem.

Theorem 4.6. A functional $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is an upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions if and only if there is a constant $c_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$Z(u) = c_0 + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$
(4.10)

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$.

Recall that \mathcal{W} is given in (4.2). Here we are assuming u''(x) = 0 whenever u is not twice differentiable at x. See, for example, [47, 48].

As a consequence of this theorem we have the following result, where continuity is considered with the convergence defined in this section.

Corollary 4.1. Let $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a continuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. Then

$$Z(u) = c$$

for some constant c.

The following lemma is a simple result that allows us to obtain new valuations from a given one.

Lemma 4.2. Let $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a valuation. If $w \in \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and

$$Z_w(u) := Z(u+w),$$

for $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$, then Z_w is a valuation on $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$.

Proof. Let w, u, v be convex functions in $\text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ such that $u \wedge v, u \vee v \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ as well. It is easy to see that

$$u \wedge v + w = (u + w) \wedge (v + w)$$
$$u \vee v + w = (u + w) \vee (v + w).$$

Applying Z in the equations above and using that Z is a valuation, we get

$$Z_w(u \wedge v) + Z_w(u \vee v) = Z(u \wedge v + w) + Z(u \vee v + w)$$
$$= Z((u + w) \wedge (v + w)) + Z((u + w) \vee (v + w))$$
$$= Z(u + w) + Z(v + w)$$
$$= Z_w(u) + Z_w(v).$$

Therefore Z_w is a valuation.

The rest of the chapter is devoted to the proof of our main theorem. This proof is organized as follows. First we prove that if Z is given by (4.10), then Z is an upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. In order to prove that the integral in (4.10) is upper semicontinuous we will introduce the Monge-Ampère measure. Later, we will show that for each functional Z which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions and is an upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation, there is a constant c_0 and $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that Z can be written as a combination as in (4.10).

4.3 Proof of Theorem 4.6

4.3.1 Sufficiency part

In this subsection we want to show that the functional defined in (4.10) is an upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation and it is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions.

Lemma 4.3. For $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$, the function $\tilde{Z} : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R}) \to [0, \infty)$ defined by

$$\tilde{Z}(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx,$$

is translation invariant valuation and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions.

Proof. We have

$$\begin{split} \tilde{Z}(u) + \tilde{Z}(v) &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(v''(x)) dx \\ &= \int_{\{u \ge v\}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \int_{\{u < v\}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \int_{\{v > u\}} \zeta(v''(x)) dx + \int_{\{v \le u\}} \zeta(v''(x)) dx \\ &= \int_{\{u \ge v\}} \zeta((u \lor v)''(x)) dx + \int_{\{v > u\}} \zeta((u \lor v)''(x)) dx \\ &+ \int_{\{u < v\}} \zeta((u \land v)''(x)) dx + \int_{\{v \le u\}} \zeta((u \land v)''(x)) dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta((u \lor v)''(x)) dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta((u \land v)''(x)) dx \\ &= \tilde{Z}(u \land v) + \tilde{Z}(u \lor v), \end{split}$$

whenever $u, v, u \wedge v, u \vee v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$. Thus, \tilde{Z} is a valuation.

Now let $\tau_y(x) = x + y$, where $y \in \mathbb{R}$. Then

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta((u \circ \tau_y^{-1})''(x)) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x-y)) dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx,$$

and for a piecewise affine function w, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta((u+w)''(x))dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x))dx,$$

as we wanted to prove.

It remains to show that the valuation

$$\tilde{Z}(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx,$$

depends upper semicontinuously on u. That is the content of the following theorem.

Theorem 4.7. Let $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$. Then

$$Z(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx \tag{4.11}$$

is finite for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and depends upper semicontinuously on u.

The proof of this result is similar to the proof of the following theorem due to M. Ludwig [38].

Theorem 4.8 ([38], Theorem 2). Let $f \in \mathcal{W}$. Then for $j = 1, \ldots, n-1$

$$\mu(K) = \int_{S^{n-1}} f(P_j(K, y)) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(y)$$

is finite for every $K \in \mathcal{K}^n$ and depends upper semicontinuously on f.

Here $P_j(K, y)$ is the *j*-th elementary symmetric function of the principal radii of curvature at $y \in S^{n-1}$. The strategy of the proof of Theorem 4.8 is to decompose the *j*-th area measure of the convex body K, namely $S_j(K, \cdot)$, into measures absolutely continuous and singular with respect to the (n-1)-dimensional Hausdorff measure on the sphere and use that the absolutely continuous part is given by

$$S_j^a(K,w) = \int_w P_j(K,y) d\mathcal{H}^{n-1}(y).$$

In our approach, we will use the Monge-Ampère measure and decompose it into measures absolutely continuous and singular with respect to the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{R}^n . Its absolutely continuous part is given by

$$\mathrm{MA}^{a}(v; U) = \int_{U} \det(\mathrm{D}^{2} v(x)) dx,$$

where $v \in \operatorname{Conv}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.

By Theorem 4.4 we have that $MA(v_j; \cdot)$ converges weakly to $MA(v; \cdot)$ whenever $v_j \in Conv_{pac}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ converges to $v \in Conv_{pac}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$ and the absolute part of the Monge-Ampère measure vanishes on piecewise affine function. Using this and Lemma 4.1, we have the following result.

Theorem 4.9. Let $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$. Then $\operatorname{MA}(u; \mathbb{R}^n) < +\infty$.

Let $v \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. By Theorem 1.13 the measure $MA(v; \cdot)$ can be decomposed into measures absolutely continuous and singular with respect to the Lebesgue measure, say,

$$MA(v; \cdot) = MA^{a}(v; \cdot) + MA^{s}(v; \cdot),$$

respectively. For the absolutely continuous part, we have

$$\mathrm{MA}^{a}(v;\beta) = \int_{\beta} v''(x) dx, \qquad (4.12)$$

while for the singular part we only need to remember that it is concentrated on a null set, i.e.,

there is a set $\beta_0 \subset \mathbb{R}$ such that $V_1(\beta_0) = 0$ and

$$\mathrm{MA}^{s}(v;\beta\setminus\beta_{0})=0\tag{4.13}$$

for every Borel set $\beta \subset \mathbb{R}$.

Let $u_k \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ be a sequence of functions that converges to $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and $C \subset \mathbb{R}$ be a compact set.

By Theorem 4.4 and Theorem 1.9 we have that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \mathrm{MA}(u_k; \beta) \le \mathrm{MA}(u; \beta), \tag{4.14}$$

for every closed set $\beta \subseteq C$.

By A. D. Alexandrov [2] if $v \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ then v''(x) exist almost everywhere (a.e) on \mathbb{R} and by (4.12) the function v'' is Lebesgue-measurable.

Now we can start the proof of Theorem 4.7. Recall that we will use the same arguments utilized by M. Ludwig in [38].

4.3.2 Proof of Theorem 4.7

First since $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ then ζ is concave and $\lim_{t\to 0} \zeta(t) = 0$. This implies that ζ is a continuous function and $\zeta(0) = 0$. Moreover, since ζ is concave and non-negative on $[0, +\infty)$, ζ is non-decreasing. Using that we get for every t > 0 and $0 < \lambda < 1$

$$\zeta(\lambda t + (1 - \lambda)0) \ge \lambda \zeta(t) + (1 - \lambda)\zeta(0).$$

In particular, if we take $s = \lambda t < t$ we obtain

$$\frac{\zeta(s)}{s} \ge \frac{\zeta(t)}{t},$$

and this means that $\frac{\zeta(t)}{t}$ is non-increasing.

Let $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ be such that $V_1(\text{dom}_c u) > 0$. Since $-\zeta$ is convex, by the Jensen inequality, Theorem 1.12, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{\operatorname{c}} u)} \int_{\operatorname{dom}_{\operatorname{c}} u} \zeta(u''(x)) dx \le \zeta \left(\frac{1}{V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{\operatorname{c}} u)} \int_{\operatorname{dom}_{\operatorname{c}} u} u''(x) dx\right).$$

Using that ζ is non-decreasing, $\zeta(0) = 0$, MA $(u; \operatorname{dom}_{c} u) < +\infty$ for Lipschitz functions and

(4.12), we arrive at

$$Z(u) = \int_{\operatorname{dom}_{c} u} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$

$$\leq V_{1}(\operatorname{dom}_{c} u) \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_{1}(\operatorname{dom}_{c} u)} \int_{\operatorname{dom}_{c} u} u''(x) dx\right)$$

$$\leq V_{1}(\operatorname{dom}_{c} u) \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_{1}(\operatorname{dom}_{c} u)} \operatorname{MA}(u; \operatorname{dom}_{c} u)\right)$$

We conclude that the valuation (4.11) is finite for every $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. The next step is to show that Z depends upper semicontinuously on u.

Let $\varepsilon > 0$ be chosen, $C \subset \mathbb{R}$ be a compact set and $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. Let β_0 be the set where the singular part of $\text{MA}(u; \cdot)$ is concentrated. Since $V_1(\beta_0) = 0$ and by (4.12) the function u''is measurable a.e on C, we can choose by Lusin's Theorem 1.14 a closed set $\beta \subset C$ where u'' is continuous as a function restricted to β , such that

$$\beta \cap \beta_0 = \emptyset \tag{4.15}$$

and

$$V_1(C \setminus \beta) \le \varepsilon. \tag{4.16}$$

Let u_k be a sequence in $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ converging to $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. First, we show that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \int_{\beta} \zeta(u''(x)) dx \tag{4.17}$$

holds for $\beta \subseteq C$, where β is the set satisfying (4.15) and (4.16).

Set

$$a = \inf\{\zeta(u''(x)) : x \in \beta\}$$
$$b = \sup\{\zeta(u''(x)) : x \in \beta\}.$$

Note that $b < +\infty$ because u'' is continuous on β and β is compact. Therefore, ζ is uniformly continuous on [a, b]. Let $\eta > 0$ be arbitrarily given. Then, there exists a number $\delta > 0$ such that

$$|\zeta(s) - \zeta(t)| \le \eta \tag{4.18}$$

whenever $s, t \in [a, b]$ are such that $|s - t| \le \delta$.

Consider a subdivision $a = t_1 \le t_2 \le \cdots \le t_{m+1} = b$ of [a, b], such that

$$\max_{i=1,\dots,m} \{t_{i+1} - t_i\} \le \delta \tag{4.19}$$

and such that

$$V_1(\{x \in \beta : u''(x) = t_i\}) = 0$$

for i = 2, ..., m. This last condition is possible since $V_1(\{x \in \beta : u''(x) = t_i\}) > 0$ holds only for countably many t.

Now consider the subsets of β given by

$$\beta_i = \{ x \in \beta : t_i \le u''(x) \le t_{i+1} \},\$$

for i = 1, ..., m.

By linearity of the integral and since ζ is non-decreasing, we have that

$$\int_{\beta} \zeta(u''(x)) dx = \sum_{i=1}^{m} \int_{\beta_i} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$
$$\geq \sum_{i=1}^{m} \zeta(t_i) V_1(\beta_i), \qquad (4.20)$$

and by (4.12)

$$\int_{\beta_i} u_k''(x) dx \le \mathrm{MA}(u_k; \beta_i).$$

Consider $J \subseteq \{1, \ldots, m\}$ such that $V_1(\beta_j) = 0$ whenever $j \notin J$. By the Jensen inequality, Theorem 1.12, the following inequality

$$\frac{1}{V_1(\beta_i)} \int_{\beta_i} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_1(\beta_i)} \int_{\beta_i} u_k''(x) dx\right)$$

holds for each $i \in J$.

Using these inequalities and the monotonicity of ζ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx &\leq \sum_{i=1}^m \int_{\beta_i} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \\ &= \sum_{i \in J} \int_{\beta_i} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \\ &\leq \sum_{i \in J} \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_1(\beta_i)} \operatorname{MA}(u_k; \beta_i)\right) V_1(\beta_i) \end{split}$$

Since u'' is continuous on β and β is closed, the sets β_i are closed for i = 1, ..., m. This implies by (4.14) that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \mathrm{MA}(u_k; \beta_i) \le \mathrm{MA}(u; \beta_i).$$

By continuity and monotonicity of ζ

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \sum_{i \in J} \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_1(\beta_i)} \operatorname{MA}(u;\beta_i)\right) V_1(\beta_i).$$
(4.21)

By (4.15) and (4.13),

$$MA(u;\beta_i) = MA^a(u;\beta_i)$$
and by (4.12) and the definition of β_i ,

$$\mathrm{MA}^{a}(u;\beta_{i}) \leq t_{i+1}V_{1}(\beta_{i}).$$

Hence,

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx &\leq \sum_{i \in J} \zeta\left(\frac{1}{V_1(\beta_i)} \operatorname{MA}(u; \beta_i)\right) V_1(\beta_i) \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^m \zeta(t_{i+1}) V_1(\beta_i). \end{split}$$

Now using (4.20), (4.19) and (4.18), we conclude that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \int_{\beta} \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \eta V_1(\beta).$$

Since $\eta > 0$ is arbitrary, this proves (4.17).

The second step is to show that

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_C \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \int_C \zeta(u''(x)) dx.$$
(4.22)

Since ζ is non-decreasing and $\zeta(t)/t$ is non-increasing, using (4.12) we see that for every t > 0,

$$\int_{C\setminus\beta} \zeta(u_k''(x))dx = \int_{\{x\in C\setminus\beta: \ u_k''(x)\leq t\}} \zeta(u_k''(x))dx + \int_{\{x\in C\setminus\beta: \ u_k''(x)>t\}} \zeta(u_k''(x))dx$$
$$\leq \zeta(t)V_1(C\setminus\beta) + \frac{\zeta(t)}{t} \operatorname{MA}(u_k;C).$$

This implies, combined with (4.17), (4.16) and (4.14) that

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{C} \zeta(u_{k}''(x)) dx &= \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{\beta} \zeta(u_{k}''(x)) dx + \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_{C \setminus \beta} \zeta(u_{k}''(x)) dx \\ &\leq \int_{C} \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \zeta(t)\varepsilon + \frac{\zeta(t)}{t} \operatorname{MA}(u;C), \end{split}$$

for every t > 0. Since $\varepsilon > 0$ is arbitrary and since t does not depend on ε , it follows that for every t > 0

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} \int_C \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx \le \int_C \zeta(u''(x)) dx + \frac{\zeta(t)}{t} \operatorname{MA}(u; C).$$
(4.23)

Using the fact that $\zeta(t)/t$ is continuous and that $\lim_{t\to+\infty} \zeta(t)/t = 0$, we now can make $\zeta(t)/t$ arbitrarily small by choosing t suitably large. Therefore (4.23) proves (4.22).

To finish, recall that $\zeta(0) = 0$ and since u_k converges to u as $k \to +\infty$, then there is a compact set $K \subset \mathbb{R}$ such that dom_c u_k , dom_c $u \subseteq K$. Hence

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx = \int_K \zeta(u_k''(x)) dx$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx = \int_{K} \zeta(u''(x)) dx,$$

and this concludes the proof.

4.3.3 Necessity part

In this subsection we want to show that if $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ is an upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions, then there is a constant $c_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$Z(u) = c_0 + \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$

for every $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$. We will first prove the following particular case where the valuation is *simple*, i.e., when $\tilde{Z}(w) = 0$ whenever $V_1(\text{dom}_c w) = 0$.

Proposition 4.3. Let $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ be a simple, upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. Then there is a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$Z(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx \tag{4.24}$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$.

Throughout this section m > 0 is fixed and $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ has the same properties as in Proposition 4.3. Since every function in $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ can be approximate by piecewise affine functions and Z is upper semicontinuous, we have

$$Z(u) \ge 0 \tag{4.25}$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$.

Let $f \in \text{Conv}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and consider the closed interval $J = [a, b] \subset \mathbb{R}$. Define $f \dotplus L_J$ by

$$(f + L_J)(x) = \begin{cases} f'_+(a)x + (f(a) - f'_+(a)a), & \text{if } x < a \\ f(x), & \text{if } x \in J, \\ f'_-(b)x + (f(b) - f'_-(b)b), & \text{if } x > b \end{cases}$$
(4.26)

where $f'_{+}(x)$ and $f'_{-}(x)$ denote the one-sided derivatives of f in x. Note that $f + L_J \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ whenever $f \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$.

Given a > 0 define the function $\zeta : [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$\zeta(a) = \frac{1}{2m} Z(f + L_{[-m,m]}), \qquad (4.27)$$

where $f(x) = \frac{a}{2}x^2$. Also define the function $g_a: [0, +\infty) \to \mathbb{R}$ by

$$Z(f + L_J) = g_a(V_1(J)), \tag{4.28}$$

where $J \subset \mathbb{R}$ is a closed interval. Note that in this case the function g_a depends on a and it is well-defined, since Z is simple and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. By Lemma 4.2 and once that Z is simple, we have that

$$g_a(s_1 + s_2) = g_a(s_1) + g_a(s_2),$$

whenever $s_1, s_2 \ge 0$. Since Z is upper semicontinuous, so is g_a . Therefore g_a is a solution of Cauchy's functional equation and there is a constant p = p(a) such that

$$g_a(s) = ps.$$

For J = [-m, m], we have

$$Z(f \dotplus L_J) = pV_1(J)$$

which shows that

$$Z(f + L_{[x_1, x_2]}) = g_a(x_2 - x_1) = p(x_2 - x_1) = \frac{Z(f + L_{[-m,m]})}{2m}(x_2 - x_1)$$
(4.29)

=

$$= \zeta(a)(x_2 - x_1). \tag{4.30}$$

Lemma 4.4. ζ is a non-negative function.

Proof. This is a consequence of (4.25).

Proposition 4.3 is a consequence of the two next results.

Lemma 4.5. $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$.

Proof. Consider the following sequence of functions

$$u_k(x) = \frac{1}{k}x^2.$$

Note that $u_k + L_{[-m,m]} \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ converges to the function $l \equiv 0$ as $k \to +\infty$. Since by Lemma 4.4 ζ is non-negative, then

$$\limsup_{a \to 0^+} \zeta(a) = \limsup_{k \to +\infty} \frac{Z(u_k \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]})}{2m} = Z(l) = 0.$$

To prove that ζ is concave we will use a geometric construction. Let $0 \leq r < a < s$ and consider the points

$$p_i = -m + \left(\frac{2m}{n}\right)i,$$

where $i = 0, \ldots, n$. Note that $p_0 = -m, p_n = m$ and $p_i \in (-m, m)$ for every $i = 1, \ldots, n-1$.

Consider the functions

$$g_i(x) = rx^2 + (2a - 2r)\left(-m + \left(\frac{2m}{n}\right)i\right)x - (a - r)\left(-m + \left(\frac{2m}{n}\right)i\right)^2 = rx^2 + (2a - 2r)p_ix - (a - r)p_i^2,$$

for $i = 0, \ldots, n - 1$. We have that

$$g_i(p_i) = f(p_i), \quad g'_i(p_i) = f'(p_i) \quad \text{and} \quad \operatorname{epi}(f \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \subset \operatorname{epi}(g_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}),$$

for every $i = 0, \ldots, n - 1$. Recall that m is fixed.

Figure 4.1:
$$f + L_{[-m,m]}$$
 and g_i .



Source: Compiled by the author.

Now we want to find for every i = 1, ..., n, the function

$$h_i(x) = sx^2 + b_ix + c_i$$

such that

$$\begin{cases} h_i(x_i) &= g_{i-1}(x_i) \\ h'_i(x_i) &= g'_{i-1}(x_i) \end{cases}$$
(4.31)

for some $x_i \in (p_{i-1}, p_i)$ and epi $(h_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \subset \operatorname{epi}(g_{i-1} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]})$, and

$$\begin{cases} h_i(y_i) &= g_i(y_i) \\ h'_i(y_i) &= g'_i(y_i) \end{cases}$$
(4.32)

for some $y_i \in (x_i, p_i)$ and epi $(h_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \subset \operatorname{epi}(g_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}).$

By second equations in (4.31) and (4.32) we have, respectively,

$$x_i = \left(\frac{a-r}{s-r}\right)p_{i-1} - \frac{b_i}{2s-2r} \tag{4.33}$$

$$y_i = \left(\frac{a-r}{s-r}\right)p_i - \frac{b_i}{2s-2r}.$$
(4.34)

Thus

$$y_i - x_i = \left(\frac{a-r}{s-r}\right)\frac{2m}{n},\tag{4.35}$$

for every i = 1, ..., n, that is, $(y_i - x_i)$ is a constant that does not depend on *i*. Moreover

$$x_{i+1} - y_i = \frac{b_i}{2s - 2r} - \frac{b_{i+1}}{2s - 2r}$$

By first equation in (4.31) and (4.33), we must have

$$(b_i - (2a - 2r)p_{i-1})^2 - 4(s - r)\left(c_i + (a - r)p_{i-1}^2\right) = 0$$
(4.36)

and by first equation in (4.32) and (4.34), we get

$$(b_i - (2a - 2r)p_i)^2 - 4(s - r)\left(c_i + (a - r)p_i^2\right) = 0.$$
(4.37)

Using (4.36) and (4.37) we obtain that

$$b_i - b_{i+1} = \frac{4m}{n}((s-r) - (a-r))$$

and therefore

$$x_{i+1} - y_i = \frac{1}{2s - 2r} \left[\frac{4m}{n} ((s - r) - (a - r)) \right]$$
$$= \frac{2m}{n} \left(1 - \left(\frac{a - r}{s - r} \right) \right), \tag{4.38}$$

for every i = 1, ..., n - 1. This means that $(x_{i+1} - y_i)$ also does not depend on i.

Note that if $\varphi(n) = \frac{2m}{n}$, then $(y_i - x_i) + (x_{i+1} - y_i) = \varphi(n)$.

We approximate the function $f \dotplus L_{[-m,m]}$ by a convex function $u_n \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ constructed in the following way

$$u_{n} = (g_{0} \dotplus L_{[-m,x_{1}]}) \lor (h_{1} \dotplus L_{[x_{1},y_{1}]}) \lor (g_{1} \dotplus L_{[y_{1},x_{2}]}) \lor (h_{2} \dotplus L_{[x_{2},y_{2}]}) \lor \cdots \lor (g_{n} \dotplus L_{[y_{n},m]}).$$
(4.39)

Figure 4.2: Functions f (red) and u_n (black).



Source: Compiled by the author.

Since $(y_i - x_i)$ and $(x_{i+1} - y_i)$ do not depend on *i* and since *Z* is a simple valuation and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions, we have

$$Z(u_n) = Z((g_0 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,x_1]}) \lor (h_1 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_1,y_1]}) \lor (g_1 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[y_1,x_2]}) \lor (h_2 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_2,y_2]}) \lor \cdots \lor (g_n \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[y_n,m]}))$$

= $Z(g_0 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,x_1]}) + Z(g_n \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[y_n,m]}) + \sum_{i=1}^{n-1} Z(g_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[y_i,x_{i+1}]}) + \sum_{i=1}^n Z(h_i \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_i,y_i]})$
= $nZ(h_1 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_1,y_1]}) + nZ(g_1 \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[y_1,x_2]}),$

and by (4.29), (4.35) and (4.38), we get

$$Z(u_n) = n(y_1 - x_1) \frac{Z(h_1 + L_{[-m,m]})}{2m} + n(x_2 - y_1) \frac{Z(g_1 + L_{[-m,m]})}{2m}$$

= $\frac{n}{2m} \left(\frac{a - r}{s - r}\right) \frac{2m}{n} Z(h_1 + L_{[-m,m]}) + \frac{n}{2m} \left(1 - \left(\frac{a - r}{s - r}\right)\right) \frac{2m}{n} Z(g_1 + L_{[-m,m]})$
= $\left(\frac{a - r}{s - r}\right) Z(h_1 + L_{[-m,m]}) + \left(1 - \left(\frac{a - r}{s - r}\right)\right) Z(g_1 + L_{[-m,m]}).$ (4.40)

Note that $Z(u_n)$ does not depend on n. To finish the proof that ζ is concave we use that u_n converges to $f + L_{[-m,m]}$ as $n \to +\infty$, that Z is upper semicontinuous and use equation (4.40) such that

$$2m\zeta(2a) = Z(f + L_{[-m,m]})$$

$$\geq \limsup_{n \to +\infty} Z(u_n)$$

$$= \limsup_{n \to +\infty} \left(\frac{a-r}{s-r}\right) Z(h_1 + L_{[-m,m]}) + \left(1 - \frac{a-r}{s-r}\right) Z(g_1 + L_{[-m,m]})$$

$$= 2m\left(\left(\frac{a-r}{s-r}\right)\zeta(2s) + \left(1 - \frac{a-r}{s-r}\right)\zeta(2r)\right).$$

Setting $\lambda = \frac{a-r}{s-r}$, since $0 \le r < a < s$, we have that $0 < \lambda < 1$ and

$$\zeta(\lambda 2s + (1 - \lambda)2r) \ge \lambda \zeta(2s) + (1 - \lambda)\zeta(2r).$$

Once that r and s were arbitrarily taken, we arrive at

$$\zeta(\lambda s + (1 - \lambda)r) \ge \lambda \zeta(s) + (1 - \lambda)\zeta(r)$$

for every $\lambda \in (0, 1)$.

The last property needed to conclude that $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ is

$$\lim_{a \to +\infty} \frac{\zeta(a)}{a} = 0.$$

Consider the family of functions $f_k(x) = kx^2, k \in \mathbb{N}$. We have

$$\left(f_k \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{\left[-\frac{1}{k}, \frac{1}{k}\right]}\right)(x) = \begin{cases} -2x - \frac{1}{k}, & \text{if } x < -\frac{1}{k} \\ kx^2, & \text{if } x \in \left[-\frac{1}{k}, \frac{1}{k}\right] \\ 2x - \frac{1}{k}, & \text{if } x > \frac{1}{k} \end{cases}$$

Note that $f_k + L_{\left[-\frac{1}{k}, \frac{1}{k}\right]}$ converges to l = |2x|. Since Z is upper semicontinuous and simple, we obtain

$$\limsup_{k \to +\infty} Z(f_k \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{\left[-\frac{1}{k}, \frac{1}{k}\right]}) = 0.$$
(4.41)

By (4.30), we have that

$$\lim_{a \to +\infty} \frac{\zeta(a)}{a} = 0.$$

The second result necessary to prove Proposition 4.3 is the following.

Proposition 4.4. For a given $\zeta \in W$, there is a unique $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ with the following properties:

- (i) Z is upper semicontinuous;
- (ii) Z is a simple and translation invariant valuation, unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions;
- (iii) $Z(f \dotplus L_{[-m,m]}) = 2m\zeta(a)$, where $f(x) = \frac{a}{2}x^2$.

A function $v \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ is called *piecewise linear-quadratic* if dom_c v can be expressed as the union of finitely many intervals $J_i, i = 1, \ldots, l$, such that the restriction of v to J_i is a quadratic or affine function. The set of piecewise linear-quadratic functions will be denoted by $P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$. Note that piecewise linear functions belong to $P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ and since $P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ is dense in $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$, one can approximate every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ by elements of $P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$. The upper semicontinuity of Z implies that for every sequence $u_k \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $u_k \to u$

$$Z(u) \ge \limsup_{k \to +\infty} Z(u_k).$$
(4.42)

We will prove that for every $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ there is a sequence $u_k \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ such that equality holds in (4.42), that is,

$$Z(u) = \sup\left\{\limsup_{k \to +\infty} Z(u_k) : u_k \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R}), u_k \to u\right\}.$$
(4.43)

Proving this result we have that Z is uniquely determined by ζ and therefore proves Proposition 4.4.

Figure 4.3: Function u (red) and a piecewise linear-quadratic function u_k (black).



Source: Compiled by the author.

We call a closed triangle T = T(x, y) a support triangle of a convex function u with endpoints (x, u(x)) and (y, u(y)) if $x, y \in \text{dom } u$ and T is bounded by support lines (that is, 1-dimensional support hyperplanes) to u at x and y and the chord connecting (x, u(x)) and (y, u(y)). Using suitable support triangles of $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$ we will construct an $v \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ such that

$$Z(u) \le Z(v) + \rho V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{\mathbf{c}} u), \tag{4.44}$$

where $\rho > 0$ is given.

One of the most useful tools of geometric measure theory is the Vitali covering theorem. Given a 'sufficiently large' collection of sets that cover some set S, the Vitali theorem selects a disjoint subcollection that covers almost all of S. A collection of sets C is called a Vitali class for S if for each $x \in S$ and $\delta > 0$ there exists $U \in C$ with $x \in U$ and $0 < V_n(U) \leq \delta$.

Theorem 4.10 ([21], Theorem 1.10). (Vitali covering theorem)

 Let S be an Hⁿ-measurable subset of ℝⁿ and let C be a Vitali class of closed sets for S. Then we may select a (finite or countable) disjoint sequence {U_i}_i of C such that either ∑_i V_n(U) = +∞ or Hⁿ(S \ ∪_iU_i) = 0; 2. If $\mathcal{H}^n(S) < +\infty$, then given $\varepsilon > 0$, we may also require that

$$\mathcal{H}^{n}(S) \leq \sum_{i} V_{n}(U) + \varepsilon.$$
(4.45)

What we will do is to show that for the set

$$S = \{x \in \operatorname{dom}_{c} u; u''(x) \text{ is well-defined}\}$$

there is a suitable Vitali class defined with the help of support triangles of u. Since Z is a translation invariant valuation, we can consider without loss of generality that $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ is such that dom_c u = [-m, m].

Lemma 4.6. Let $x_0 \in S$ such that in a neighborhood of x_0 the function u is not linear. For every $\rho, \tau > 0$ there is a support triangle T = T(x, y) of u, a convex body $A_T \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ and a function $v_T \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$ such that:

- (i) $(x_0, u(x_0)) \in T$ and $0 < y x < \tau$;
- (ii) $A_T \subset T$ and A_T is a support triangle of v_T ;
- (iii) $Z(u \dotplus L_{[x,y]}) \leq Z(v_T) + \frac{\rho}{2}(y-x).$

Proof. First since u is a convex function in particular u is twice differentiable almost everywhere. Then, by Taylor expansion 1.18, u can be represented locally around x_0 by

$$u(x) = u(x_0) + u'(x_0)(x - x_0) + \frac{1}{2}u''(x_0)(x - x_0)^2 + o((x - x_0)^2).$$
(4.46)

To prove this lemma we will consider two cases. The first case is when $u''(x_0) > 0$. Take $P_{\varepsilon} = (x_0 - \varepsilon, u(x_0 - \varepsilon))$ and $Q_{\varepsilon} = (x_0 + \varepsilon, u(x_0 + \varepsilon))$ points on the graph of u and let $T_{\varepsilon} = T_{\varepsilon}(x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon)$ be the support triangle of u with endpoints P_{ε} and Q_{ε} . By (4.46), we have

$$Q_{\varepsilon} - P_{\varepsilon} = (2\varepsilon, 2\varepsilon u'(x_0))$$

Hence for ε sufficiently small we have that $0 < 2\varepsilon < \tau$ and (i) happens. To prove (ii), consider $H(P_{\varepsilon})$ and $H(Q_{\varepsilon})$ the support lines of u at $x_0 - \varepsilon$ and $x_0 + \varepsilon$, respectively, and let $W_{\varepsilon} = (w_1, w_2)$ be the point where $H(P_{\varepsilon})$ and $H(Q_{\varepsilon})$ intersect. Without loss of generality, assume that

$$(x_0 + \varepsilon) - w_1 \le w_1 - (x_0 - \varepsilon)$$

Consider $Q_1^{\varepsilon} = (q_1^{\varepsilon}, h_1^{\varepsilon})$ as the point on $H(Q_{\varepsilon})$ such that $q_1^{\varepsilon} - w_1 = w_1 - (x_0 - \varepsilon)$. Note that $Q_{\varepsilon} \in [W_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$, where $[W_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$ is the closed line segment with endpoints W_{ε} and Q_1^{ε} . Thus, there exists a quadratic function

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) = ax^2 + bx + c = a(\varepsilon)x^2 + b(\varepsilon)x + c(\varepsilon)$$

such that $H(P_{\varepsilon})$ is tangent to f at P_{ε} and $H(Q_{\varepsilon})$ is tangent to f at Q_1^{ε} (see Lemma 5.1 in Appendix and Figure 4.4). Note that $h_1^{\varepsilon} = f_{\varepsilon}(q_1^{\varepsilon})$.

A simple calculation using (4.46) shows that as $\varepsilon \to 0$

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) \to \frac{u''(x_0)}{2}x^2 + (u'(x_0) - x_0u''(x_0))x + (u(x_0) - x_0u'(x_0) + \frac{x_0^2}{2}u''(x_0)) = f_{x_0}(x). \quad (4.47)$$

Since f_{ε} is a convex function, Q_{ε} does not lie in the interior of $\operatorname{epi}(f_{\varepsilon})$ and $[Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$ is tangent to f_{ε} . Let $Q_2^{\varepsilon} = (q_2^{\varepsilon}, f_{\varepsilon}(q_2^{\varepsilon}))$ be the second point on boundary of $\operatorname{epi}(f_{\varepsilon})$ such that $[Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}]$ is tangent to f_{ε} , and let

$$T_1^{\varepsilon} = \operatorname{conv}\{P_{\varepsilon}, W_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}\} \quad \text{and} \quad T_2^{\varepsilon} = \operatorname{conv}\{P_{\varepsilon}, W_{\varepsilon}, Q_2^{\varepsilon}\}.$$

See Figure 4.4.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Now it is sufficient to define

$$A_T^{\varepsilon} = (\operatorname{epi}(f_{\varepsilon}) \cap T_2^{\varepsilon}) \cup \operatorname{conv}\{P_{\varepsilon}, Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}\}$$

and

$$v_T^{\varepsilon} = (f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, q_1^{\varepsilon}]}) \lor (w \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[q_2^{\varepsilon}, q_1^{\varepsilon}]}), \tag{4.48}$$

where $w = l([Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}]) \vee l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}])$ and $l([Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}])$ is the affine function that contains the segment $[Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}]$ and $l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}])$ is the affine function that contains the segment $[Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$.

Therefore, $A_T^{\varepsilon} \subset T_{\varepsilon}$, A_T^{ε} is a support triangle of v_T^{ε} and $v_T^{\varepsilon} \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$.

It remains to show the item (*iii*). Using that $[Q_2^{\varepsilon}, Q_{\varepsilon}]$ and that $[Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$ are tangent to f_{ε} , we

obtain

$$q_2^{\varepsilon} = (x_0 + \varepsilon) - \sqrt{(x_0 + \varepsilon)^2 - a^{-1}(u(x_0 + \varepsilon) - b(x_0 + \varepsilon) - c)}$$
$$q_1^{\varepsilon} = (x_0 + \varepsilon) + \sqrt{(x_0 + \varepsilon)^2 - a^{-1}(u(x_0 + \varepsilon) - b(x_0 + \varepsilon) - c)}$$

and since $u(x_0 + \varepsilon) \to f_{x_0}(x_0)$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$, we get

$$0 = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} 2 \frac{\sqrt{(x_0 + \varepsilon)^2 - a^{-1}(u(x_0 + \varepsilon) - b(x_0 + \varepsilon) - c)}}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}$$
$$= \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} - q_2^{\varepsilon}}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}$$
$$= \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{1}{2} \frac{x_0 + \varepsilon - q_2^{\varepsilon}}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}.$$

By (4.48), and using that Z vanishes on piecewise affine functions, we have

$$Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}) = Z(f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, q_2^{\varepsilon}]}).$$

Therefore, by (4.30)

$$\begin{split} Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}) &= \frac{q_2^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}{2m} Z(f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \\ &= \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}{2m} \left(Z(f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) - \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} - q_2^{\varepsilon}}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0} Z(f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \right). \end{split}$$

Then, for every $\eta > 0$ and for ε sufficiently small

$$\frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}{2m} \left(Z(f_{\varepsilon} + L_{[-m,m]}) - \eta \right) \le Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}).$$
(4.49)

Now observe that the triangle T_1^ε is a support triangle of the function

$$(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor (l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]) \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 + \varepsilon, q_1^{\varepsilon}]})$$

which is a function in $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and T_1^{ε} is also a support triangle of the quadratic function $f_{\varepsilon}(x) = ax^2 + bx + c$. Thus there are translations $\tau_{y_1}, \ldots, \tau_{y_n}$ with

$$|y_i| = q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0$$
 and $n \le \frac{2m}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0} < n + 1$

such that $T_i = T(\tau_{y_i}^{-1}(x_0 - \varepsilon), \tau_{y_i}^{-1}(q_1^{\varepsilon}))$ is a support triangle of $f_{\varepsilon}(x) = ax^2 + bx + c$ for every $i = 1, \ldots, n$, and T'_is have pairwise disjoint interiors (see Lemma 5.2 in Appendix).

Define

$$v_{\varepsilon} = \bigvee_{i=1}^{n} ((u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor (l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]) \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 + \varepsilon, q_1^{\varepsilon}]})) \circ \tau_{y_i}^{-1} \lor (f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m] \setminus I}),$$
(4.50)

where $I = \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \tau_{y_i}([x_0 - \epsilon, q_1^{\epsilon}])$. Note that $[-m, m] \setminus I$ is not necessarily an interval, it can be

union of intervals, and we used an abuse of notation.

By construction, v_{ε} is a convex function in $\text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and since Z is a non-negative, simple and translation invariant valuation,

$$Z(v_{\varepsilon}) \ge nZ(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon]})$$

and by (4.47), v_{ε} converges to $f_{x_0} + \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

By upper semicontinuity of Z, we obtain

$$Z(f_{x_0} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \ge \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} Z(v_{\varepsilon})$$

$$\ge \limsup_{\varepsilon \to 0} \frac{2m}{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0} Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon]}).$$

Since the function $\zeta(2a) = \frac{1}{2m}Z(ax^2 + L_{[-m,m]}(x))$ is contained in \mathcal{W} , in particular, it is continuous and by (4.47), we get for every $\eta > 0$

$$Z(u + \mathcal{L}_{[x_0 - \varepsilon, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \le \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}{2m} \left(Z(f_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) + \eta \right)$$

$$(4.51)$$

for ε sufficiently small. Furthermore,

$$q_1^{\varepsilon} - (x_0 + \varepsilon) \le \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} - (x_0 - \varepsilon)}{2} = \varepsilon + \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} - (x_0 + \varepsilon)}{2}.$$

These last inequalities and (4.49) now imply that

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0-\varepsilon,x_0+\varepsilon]}) \leq Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}) + \frac{q_1^{\varepsilon} + \varepsilon - x_0}{2m} 2\eta$$

$$\leq Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}) + \frac{2\varepsilon + \sqrt{(x_0+\varepsilon)^2 - a^{-1}(u(x_0+\varepsilon) - b(x_0+\varepsilon) - c)}}{2m} 2\eta$$

$$\leq Z(v_T^{\varepsilon}) + \frac{4\varepsilon}{2m} 2\eta$$

for ε sufficiently small. In the last inequality we used the simple estimate

$$\sqrt{(x_0+\varepsilon)^2 - a^{-1}(u(x_0+\varepsilon) - b(x_0+\varepsilon) - c)} \le 2\varepsilon.$$

Setting $\eta = \frac{\rho m}{4}$ now shows that *(iii)* holds for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small.

Now let $u''(x_0) = 0$. Let T_{ε} be the support triangle of u with endpoints $P = (x_0, u(x_0))$ and $Q_{\varepsilon} = (x_0 + \varepsilon, u(x_0 + \varepsilon))$ and $A_T^{\varepsilon} = T_{\varepsilon}$. Then (i) holds for ε sufficiently small. For every a > 0 the quadratic function

$$f(x) = ax^2 - 2ax_0x + (u(x_0) + ax_0^2)$$

is such that P is a point of the graph of f and whose epigraph is locally contained in epi(u).

Since Z is an upper semicontinuous, non-negative and simple valuation, we obtain

$$\limsup_{a \to 0} Z(f \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) = 0.$$

Therefore, for a sufficiently small

$$Z(f \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) \le \frac{\rho m}{4}.$$
(4.52)

Let W_{ε} be the point on the support line to u at x_0 such that the first coordinate is $x_0 + \varepsilon$ and let $Q_1^{\varepsilon} = (q_1^{\varepsilon}, f(q_1^{\varepsilon}))$ be the point on graphic of f such that $[W_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]$ is tangent to f.

Figure 4.5: Case $u''(x_0) = 0$.



Source: Compiled by the author.

Then the triangle

$$T_1^{\varepsilon} = \operatorname{conv}\{P, W_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}\}$$

is a support triangle of f. Since epi(f) is locally contained in epi(u) the support line of u at Q_{ε} does not intersect f for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small. Therefore

$$(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor (w \lor l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}])),$$

where w is the tangente line to u at Q_{ϵ} , is a convex function in $\text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$ and T_1^{ε} is also a support triangle of this function. Using the same idea of (4.50), define v_{ε} by

$$v_{\varepsilon} = \bigvee_{i=1}^{n} ((u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor (w \lor l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]))) \circ \tau_{y_i}^{-1} \lor (f_{\varepsilon} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m, m] \setminus I}),$$

where $I = \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \tau_{y_i}([x_0, q_1^{\epsilon}])$ and $n \leq \frac{2m}{q_1^{\epsilon} - x_0} < n + 1$. Then v_{ε} converges to $f \dotplus L_{[-m,m]}$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$ and

$$Z(v_{\varepsilon}) \ge n Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}).$$

Since Z is upper semicontinuous, we have for every $\eta > 0$

$$\frac{2m}{q_1^{\varepsilon} - x_0} Z(u + L_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \le Z(f + L_{[-m, m]}) + \eta$$
(4.53)

for ε sufficiently small.

Since W_{ε} belongs to a support line to f that contains P and the support line that contains Q_1^{ε} , we have that $q_1^{\varepsilon} = x_0 + 2\varepsilon$. Thus, replacing q_1^{ε} in the inequality (4.53) we obtain

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \leq \frac{2\varepsilon}{2m} \eta + \frac{2\varepsilon}{2m} Z(f \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{[-m, m]}).$$

By (4.52), it follows that

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \le \varepsilon \left(\frac{\eta}{m} + \frac{\rho}{4}\right).$$

Taking $\eta = \frac{\rho m}{4}$, we obtain

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \le \frac{\rho}{2}\varepsilon$$

Thus, since

$$v_T^{\epsilon} = (u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor l([P, Q_{\epsilon}])$$

is a piecewise affine function, (ii) and (iii) hold.

Since Z is a simple valuation, we have the immediately result.

Lemma 4.7. Let $J \subset \operatorname{dom}_{c} u$ be a closed interval such that $u|_{J}$ is a piecewise affine function. Then for every $\rho > 0$ it holds

$$Z(u + \mathcal{L}_J) \le \frac{\rho}{2} V_1(J). \tag{4.54}$$

Lemma 4.8. There is a constant c_M such that

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_J) \le c_M V_1(J)$$

for every closed interval $J \subseteq \operatorname{dom}_{c} u$, where M is the Lipschitz constant of u.

Proof. Since M is the Lipschitz constant of u, then there exists a quadratic function

$$f_{x_0}(x) = Mx^2 + b(x_0)x + c(x_0)$$

such that $f_{x_0}(x_0) = u(x_0)$ and $f'_{x_0}(x_0) = u'_+(x_0)$ and this means that $epi(f_{x_0})$ is locally contained in epi(u). Let T_{ϵ} be the support triangle of u with endpoints $P = (x_0, u(x_0))$ and $Q_{\epsilon}(x_0 + \epsilon, u(x_0 + \epsilon))$ for $\varepsilon > 0$ sufficiently small. As in Lemma 4.6, for the case where $u''(x_0) = 0$, define

$$v_{\varepsilon} = \bigvee_{i=1}^{n} ((u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \varepsilon]}) \lor (w \lor l([Q_{\varepsilon}, Q_1^{\varepsilon}]))) \circ \tau_{y_i}^{-1} \lor (f_{x_0} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m, m] \setminus I}),$$

where $I = \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} \tau_{y_i}([x_0, q_1^{\epsilon}])$. Then v_{ϵ} converges to $f_{x_0} \dotplus L_{[-m,m]}$ as $\epsilon \to 0$ and for $\eta = 1$

$$Z(u \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[x_0, x_0 + \epsilon]}) \le \left(\frac{1}{m} + \frac{Z(f_{x_0} \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]})}{m}\right)\epsilon$$

$$(4.55)$$

for ϵ sufficiently small. Note that $Z(f_{x_0} \dotplus L_{[-m,m]})$ just depends on M, since Z is invariant by affine functions. We can therefore dissect J into finitely many intervals for which (4.55) holds.

Proposition 4.5. If Z: Conv_{pac}(\mathbb{R} ; \mathbb{R}) is a simple, upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation which is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions, then

$$Z(u) = \sup\left\{\limsup_{n \to +\infty} Z(v_n) : v_n \in P_{1,\mathbf{q}}(\mathbb{R}), v_n \to u\right\}.$$

Proof. Since $u \in \text{Conv}_{\text{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R})$, the set $S \subseteq \text{dom}_{c} u$ of points where u is twice differentiable is such that

$$V_1(S) = V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{\operatorname{c}} u).$$

By Lemmas 4.6 and 4.7 the sets

 $\{x \in \operatorname{dom}_{c} u : (x, u(x)) \in T\}$ and $\operatorname{cl}(\{x \in \operatorname{dom}_{c} u : u \text{ is linear in a neighborhood } J \text{ of } x\})$

are a Vitali class for S and this remains true if we only take T and J with $V_1(P_{e_1}T), V_1(J) \leq \delta$ for $\delta > 0$, where $P_{e_1}T$ denotes the projection of the set T over the space generated by the canonical vector $e_1 \in \mathbb{R}^2$. Take $\eta > 0$ such that $\eta \leq \delta$ and $\eta \leq \frac{\rho}{2c_M}V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{c} u)$.

Then we can choose by Vitali's Theorem 4.10 support triangles T_1, \ldots, T_n and closed intervals J_1, \ldots, J_l such that

$$V_1(\operatorname{dom}_{\mathbf{c}} u) = V_1(S) \le \sum_{i=1}^n V_1(P_{e_1}T_i) + \sum_{j=1}^l V_1(J_j) + \eta$$

and such that the intervals $P_{e_1}T_1, \ldots, P_{e_1}T_n, J_1, \ldots, J_l$ are pairwise disjoint.

We choose closed intervals K_1, \ldots, K_k such that $P_{e_1}T_1, \ldots, P_{e_1}T_n, J_1, \ldots, J_l, K_1, \ldots, K_k$, have pairwise disjoint interiors and such that dom_c u can be decomposed as

$$P_{e_1}T_1 \cup \cdots \cup P_{e_1}T_n \cup J_1 \cup \cdots \cup J_l \cup K_1 \cup \cdots \cup K_k.$$

Define

$$v_T = v_{T_1} \vee \cdots \vee v_{T_n} \vee (u \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{J_1}) \vee \cdots \vee (u \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{J_l}) \vee (l_1 \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{K_1}) \vee \cdots \vee (l_k \dotplus \mathbf{L}_{K_k}),$$

where l_i are piecewise affine functions such that v_T is a convex function in $\text{Conv}_{pac}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}), v_T$

coincides with u in $\mathbb{R} \setminus \operatorname{dom}_{c} u$, and

$$Z(v_T) = \sum_{i=1}^n Z(v_{T_i}).$$

Therefore, since Z is a simple valuation and by Lemmas 4.6, 4.7 and 4.8 we conclude that for every $\rho > 0$

$$\begin{aligned} Z(u) &= Z((u + L_{P_{e_1}T_1}) \vee \dots \vee (u + L_{P_{e_1}T_n}) \vee (u + L_{J_1}) \vee \dots \vee (u + L_{J_l}) \vee (u + L_{K_1}) \vee \dots \vee (u + L_{K_k})) \\ &= \sum_{i=1}^n Z(u + L_{P_{e_1}T_i}) + \sum_{j=1}^l Z(u + L_{J_j}) + \sum_{s=1}^k Z(u + L_{K_s}) \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^n \left(Z(v_{T_i}) + \frac{\rho}{2} V_1(P_{e_1}T_i) \right) + \sum_{j=1}^l \frac{\rho}{2} V_1(J_j) + c_M \sum_{s=1}^k V_1(\operatorname{dom} u \cap K_s) \\ &\leq Z(v_T) + \frac{\rho}{2} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n V_1(P_{e_1}T_i) + \sum_{j=1}^l V_1(J_j) \right) + c_M \eta \\ &\leq Z(v_T) + \frac{\rho}{2} \left(\sum_{i=1}^n V_1(P_{e_1}T_i) + \sum_{j=1}^l V_1(J_j) \right) + \frac{\rho}{2} V_1(\operatorname{dom}_c u) \\ &= Z(v_T) + \rho V_1(\operatorname{dom}_c u). \end{aligned}$$

Since ρ is arbitrary we conclude the proof of this proposition.

Proof of Proposition 4.4. Let $Z : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to [0,+\infty)$ be a valuation that satisfies the conditions (i) - (iii). By Lemma 4.5, $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$. Since Z is simple and by (4.27) determined by ζ on piecewise linear-quadratic functions, then Z(u) is determined by ζ for every $u \in P_{1,q}(\mathbb{R})$. And by Proposition 4.5 we conclude that Z is uniquely determined by ζ .

Proof of Proposition 4.3. Let $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ be given by (4.27). By Lemma 4.3 and by Theorem 4.7, the functional $Z_{\zeta} : \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R};\mathbb{R}) \to [0,+\infty)$ defined by

$$Z_{\zeta}(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$

is a simple, upper semicontinuous and translation invariant valuation, unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions and for $f(x) = \frac{a}{2}x^2 + L_{[-m,m]}$ satisfies

$$Z_{\zeta}(f \dotplus \mathcal{L}_{[-m,m]}) = 2m\zeta(a).$$

Therefore by Proposition 4.4 we conclude the proof.

Proof of Theorem 4.6. Let w be a piecewise affine function on \mathbb{R} . Since Z is unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions, we have $Z(w) = c_0$ for some constant that does not depend

on w. Define

$$Z_0(u) = Z(u) - c_0.$$

Then Z_0 is a simple, upper semicontinuous, translation invariant valuation and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. The proof now follows from Proposition 4.3 that guarantees the existence of a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$Z_0(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \zeta(u''(x)) dx$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{R})$.

Chapter 5

Conclusion and further research

This thesis compiles works on convex geometry in different themes. We use this last chapter to reinforce some conclusions and pose some questions that we encountered during this study.

In Chapter 2 we gave a constructive proof for the existence of isotropic measures for the John and positive John positions. It would be nice to know if there is a possibility of weakening the hypothesis about f and g requested in this chapter. Other question is about the uniqueness of the position. For example, for two different convex bodies, is it possible to give on explicit representation of an isotropic measure? Recall that we answered just for the positive John position because for this position there is uniqueness.

In Chapter 3 we gave a constructive proof for s-isotropic measures in s- John position. One question about the functional Löwner ellipsoids is if it is possible to give an explicit representation of the "John decomposition" using the approach in [31].

Finally, regarding the Chapter 4, we would like to generalize the Theorem 4.6 for $n \in \mathbb{N}$, i.e., to resolve the following problem.

Problem: Let Z : $\operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n;\mathbb{R}) \to \mathbb{R}$ be an upper semicontinuous, $\operatorname{SL}_n(\mathbb{R})$, translation invariant valuation and unchanged by the addition of piecewise affine functions. Then there is a constant $c_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and a function $\zeta \in \mathcal{W}$ such that

$$Z(u) = c_0 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \zeta(\det \mathbf{D}^2 u(x)) dx$$

for every $u \in \operatorname{Conv}_{\operatorname{pac}}(\mathbb{R}^n; \mathbb{R})$.

Bibliography

- A. D. Alexandroff, "Almost everywhere existence of the second differential of a convex function and some properties of convex surfaces connected with it". *Leningrad State University Annals* [Uchenye Zapiski] (Russian) Mathematical Series 6 (1939): 3–35.
- [2] A.D.Aleksandrov, Dirichlet's problem for the equation det ||z_{ij}|| = f(z₁,..., z_n, z, x₁,..., x_n) I,(Russian) Vestnik Leningrad. Univ. Ser. Mat. Meh. Astr. 13, 5–24 (1958). English translation in: A. D. Aleksandrov, Selected Works Part I: Selected Scientific Papers, Classic of Soviet Mathematics, 4, Gordon and Branch Publishers, Amsterdam, 1996.
- [3] S. Alesker, "Valuations on convex functions and convex sets and Monge-Ampère operators". Adv. Geom. 19, 313–322, 2019.
- [4] D. Alonso-Gutiérrez, B. G. Merino, C. H. Jiménez and R. Villa. "John's ellipsoid and the integral ratio of a log-concave function". *The Journal of Geometric Analysis*, 28(2):1182–1201, 2018.
- [5] S. Artstein-Avidan, A. A. Giannopoulos, and V. D. Milman. "Asymptotic geometric analysis". American Mathematical Soc., Part I, volume 202, 2015.
- [6] S. Artstein-Avidan and D. Katzin. "Isotropic measures and maximizing ellipsoids: Between John and Loewner". Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society, 146(12):5379–5390, 2018.
- [7] S. Artstein-Avidan and E. Putterman. "Some new positions of maximal volume of convex bodies". La Matematica 1, 765–808, 2022.
- [8] F. M. Baêta and J. Haddad, "On explicit representations of isotropic measures in John and Löwner positions". *International Mathematics Research Notices*, 2022.
- K. Ball. "Volumes of sections of cubes and related problems". In Geometric aspects of functional analysis, pages 251–260. Springer, 1989.
- [10] K. Ball. "Volume ratios and a reverse isoperimetric inequality". Journal of the London Mathematical Society, 2(2):351–359, 1991.
- [11] K. Ball. "Ellipsoids of maximal volume in convex bodies". Geometriae Dedicata, 41(2):241–250, 1992.

- [12] R. G. Bartle, "The Elements of Integration and Lebesgue Measure", John Wiley & Sons, Inc. 1966.
- [13] J. Bastero and M. Romance. "John's decomposition of the identity in the non-convex case". *Positivity*, 6(1):1–16, 2002.
- [14] J. Bastero and M. Romance. "Positions of convex bodies associated to extremal problems and isotropic measures". Advances in Mathematics, 184(1):64–88, 2004.
- [15] J. M. Borwein and J. D. Vanderwerff. "Convex Functions: Constructions, Characterizations and Counterexamples". *Cambridge: Cambridge University Press*, 2010.
- [16] H. Brezis, "Functional Analysis, Sobolev Spaces and Partial Differential Equations". Springer, New York, 2010.
- [17] H. Busemann and W. Feller. "Kruemmungseigenschaften konvexer Flachen". Acta Mathematica 66, no. 1 (1936): 1-47.
- [18] C. Canuto and A. Tabacco, "Mathematical Analysis II", Second Edition. Springer International Publishing, 2015.
- [19] A. Colesanti, M. Ludwig and F. Mussnig, "The Hadwiger theorem on convex functions, I" (2020). arXiv:2009.03702.
- [20] A. Colesanti, M. Ludwig and F. Mussnig, "The Hadwiger theorem on convex functions, III: Steiner formulas and mixed Monge–Ampére measures". *Calc. Var. Partial Differential Equations 61*, 181 (2022).
- [21] K. Falconer, "The Geometry of Fractal Sets", Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 1985.
- [22] A. Figalli, "The Monge–Ampère Equation and its Applications". Zürich Lectures in Advanced Mathematics. European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2017.
- [23] A. A. Giannopoulos and V. D. Milman. "Extremal problems and isotropic positions of convex bodies". Israel Journal of Mathematics, 117(1):29–60, 2000.
- [24] A. A. Giannopoulos and M. Papadimitrakis. "Isotropic surface area measures". Mathematika, 46(1):1–13, 1999.
- [25] A. A. Giannopoulos, I. Perissinaki, and A. Tsolomitis. "John's theorem for an arbitrary pair of convex bodies". *Geometriae Dedicata*, 84(1):63–79, 2001.
- [26] Y. Gordon, A. E. Litvak, M. Meyer, and A. Pajor. "John's decomposition in the general case and applications". *Journal of Differential Geometry*, 68(1):99–119, 2004.
- [27] P. M. Gruber and F. E. Schuster. "An arithmetic proof of John's ellipsoid theorem". Archiv der Mathematik, 85(1):82–88, 2005.
- [28] H. Hadwiger, "Vorlesungen über Inhalt, Oberfläche und Isoperimetrie". Springer, Berlin, 1957.

- [29] K. Hoffman and R. Kunze. "Linear algebra", second edition. Prentice-Hall, Inc. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey, 1971.
- [30] G. Ivanov and M. Naszódi, "Functional John ellipsoids", Journal of Functional Analysis, Volume 282, Issue 11, 2022.
- [31] G. Ivanov and I. Tsiutsiurupa, "Functional Löwner Ellipsoids", The Journal of Geometric Analysis, 31:11493-11528, 2021.
- [32] F. John. "Extremum problems with inequalities as subsidiary conditions", studies and essays presented to R. Courant on his 60th birthday, january 8, 1948, 1948.
- [33] D. W. Kahn, "Introduction to Global Analysis", Academic Press, 1980.
- [34] J. B. Lasserre. "A generalization of Löwner-John's ellipsoid theorem". Mathematical Programming, 152(1):559–591, 2015.
- [35] B. Li, C. Schütt, E. M. Werner, "The Löwner Function of a Log-Concave Function". The Journal of Geometric Analysis, 31:423–456, 2021.
- [36] M. Ludwig and M. Reitzner. "A characterization of affine surface area". Adv. Math. 147, 138–172, 1999.
- [37] M. Ludwig, "Upper semicontinuous valuations on the space of convex discs", Geom. Dedicata 80, 263–279, 2000.
- [38] M. Ludwig, "On the semicontinuity of curvature integrals", Math. Nachr. 227, 99-108, 2001.
- [39] E. Lutwak, D. Yang, and G. Zhang. "John ellipsoids". Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society, 90(2):497–520, 2005.
- [40] E. Lutwak, D. Yang, and G. Zhang. "Volume inequalities for isotropic measures". American journal of mathematics, 129(6):1711–1723, 2007.
- [41] F. Maggi, "Sets of finite perimeter and geometric variational problems: An Introduction to Geometric Measure Theory". *Cambridge University Press*, Cambridge, 2012.
- [42] P. McMullen, "Valuations and Euler-type relations on certain classes of convex polytopes". Proc. London Math. Soc. (3) 35, 113–135 (1977).
- [43] T. Rockafellar, "Convex Analysis", Princeton University Press, Princeton, 1970.
- [44] R. T. Rockafellar and R. J.-B. Wets, "Variational Analysis", 3rd ed., vol. 317 of Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2009.
- [45] W. Rudin, "Real and Complex Analysis", McGraw-Hill, 3rd edition, 1986.
- [46] R. Schneider. "Convex bodies: the Brunn–Minkowski theory". Number 151. Cambridge university press, 2014.
- [47] N. S. Trudinger and X.-J.Wang, "The Bernstein problem for affine maximal hypersurfaces", *Invent. Math.* 140, 399–422, 2000.

[48] N. S. Trudinger and X.-J.Wang, "The affine Plateau problem", J. Amer. Math. Soc. 18, 253–289, 2005.

Appendix

The objective of this appendix is to prove two simple results that were used in Chapter 4, more specifically in Lemma 4.6.

Let $g,h:\mathbb{R}\to\mathbb{R}$ be two affine functions given by

$$g(x) = l_1 x + l_2$$
$$h(x) = m_1 x + m_2,$$

respectively, where $l_1, l_2, m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{R}$ and $l_1 \neq m_1$. Assume that $g(p_0) = h(p_0)$ for some $p_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ and take $x_0 < p_0$. We want to find a quadratic function

$$f(x) = ax^2 + bx + c$$

such that

$$\begin{cases} f(x_0) &= g(x_0) \\ f'(x_0) &= g'(x_0) \end{cases}$$
(5.1)

and

$$\begin{cases} f(p_0 + (p_0 - x_0)) &= g(p_0 + (p_0 - x_0)) \\ f'(p_0 + (p_0 - x_0)) &= g'(p_0 + (p_0 - x_0)) \end{cases}.$$
(5.2)

First note that $g(p_0) = h(p_0)$ implies that

$$p_0 = -\frac{m_2 - l_2}{m_1 - l_1}$$

and by second equations in (5.1) and (5.2), respectively, we get

$$2ax_0 + b = l_1$$
$$2a(2p_0 - x_0) + b = m_1.$$

Hence,

$$a = \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right)$$
 and $b = \left(l_1 - \frac{x_0}{2} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right) \right).$

Now using the first equation in (5.1) we obtain

$$c = l_2 + \frac{x_0^2}{4} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right).$$

From this we obtain the following result.

Lemma 5.1. Consider the affine functions $g, h : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}$ given by

$$g(x) = l_1 x + l_2$$
$$h(x) = m_1 x + m_2$$

respectively, where $l_1, l_2, m_1, m_2 \in \mathbb{R}, l_1 \neq m_1$ and let p_0 be a point at which the functions coincide. If $x_0 < p_0$, then the quadratic function

$$f(x) = \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right) x^2 + \left(l_1 - \frac{x_0}{2} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right) \right) x + l_2 + \frac{x_0^2}{4} \left(\frac{m_1 - l_1}{p_0 - x_0} \right)$$

is such that

$$f(x_0) = g(x_0), \ f'(x_0) = g'(x_0)$$
 and $f(2p_0 - x_0) = g(2p_0 - x_0), \ f'(2p_0 - x_0) = g'(2p_0 - x_0).$

Lemma 5.2. If $T = T(x_1, x_2)$ is a support triangle of $f(x) = ax^2 + bx + c$, where $a > 0, b, c \in \mathbb{R}$, then there exists a rotation $\varphi : \mathbb{R}^2 \to \mathbb{R}^2$ such that $\varphi(T)$ is a support triangle of f as well. Moreover if $\varphi(x) = (\varphi_1(x), \varphi_2(x))$, then

$$\varphi(T) = T(\varphi_1(x_1), \varphi_1(x_2)).$$

Proof. Define the function $\varphi : \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^2$ by

$$\varphi \begin{pmatrix} x \\ y \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x_2 - x_1 \\ a(x_2 - x_1)^2 + b(x_2 - x_1) \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 \\ 2a(x_2 - x_1) & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x \\ y \end{pmatrix}$$

Observe that

$$\begin{aligned} \varphi\begin{pmatrix} x\\f(x) \end{pmatrix} &= \begin{pmatrix} x_2 - x_1\\a(x_2 - x_1)^2 + b(x_2 - x_1) \end{pmatrix} + \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0\\2a(x_2 - x_1) & 1 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} x\\ax^2 + bx + c \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \begin{pmatrix} x + (x_2 - x_1)\\a(x + (x_2 - x_1))^2 + b(x_2 - x_1) + c \end{pmatrix} \\ &= \begin{pmatrix} x + (x_2 - x_1)\\f(x + (x_2 - x_1)) \end{pmatrix}. \end{aligned}$$

Since φ is a C^1 function, then $\varphi(T(x_1, x_2))$ is also a support triangle of f. Moreover, if $\varphi(x) = (\varphi_1(x), \varphi_2(x))$, then $\varphi_1(x) = x + (x_2 - x_1)$ and

$$\varphi(T(x_1, x_2)) = T(x_2, x_2 + (x_2 - x_1)) = T(\varphi_1(x_1), \varphi_1(x_2)).$$



Source: Compiled by the author.